Discourse Analysis of Indigenous Women's Sexuality in News Media

by

Amei-lee Laboucan

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Arts

Faculty of Native Studies University of Alberta

© Amei-lee Laboucan, 2023

Abstract

Indigenous women's deaths are routinely underreported by mainstream media. "Discourse Analysis of Indigenous Women's Sexuality in News Media" finds that The Globe and Mail, Edmonton Journal, Vancouver Sun, Winnipeg Free Press, and Toronto Star rely on stereotypes steeped in settler colonialism to report on the deaths of Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine. "Discourse Analysis of Indigenous Women's Sexuality in News Media" also finds that mainstream media does not contextualise violence against Indigenous women within colonialism in Canada, ignores the voices of the victims' families, and engages settler moves to innocence when reporting on the perpetrators who have been accused or convicted of murdering Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine. Finally, "Discourse Analysis of Indigenous Women's Sexuality in News Media" proposes that Indigenous journalists are best equipped to report on Indigenous sexuality because of their more nuanced understanding of Indigenous women and sexuality. Furthermore, Indigenous people authoring stories about Indigenous sexuality is to reclaim a suppressed way of being. It also counters the singular narrative of Indigenous women as hypersexual people who are victims of sex-murder and redefines Indigenous women as fulsome people who experience the world's pleasures including gender expression, the pleasures of sex, and sexual expression. This thesis uses Indigenous feminism and intersectionality as theoretical concepts and critical discourse analysis as a methodology, following the ethic of suspending damage.

Dedication

Dedicated to the people who raised me, Marie Laboucan, Florence Becker, and Freddie Becker. And to my twin sister, Alyssa Laboucan.

Acknowledgements

Doing this degree was not an easy task! In fact, I felt completing this thesis was incredibly difficult most of the time. I am a first-generation post-secondary student and so a graduate degree was unfamiliar terrain for both me and my family, and honestly some of my friends too. It goes without saying that doing this degree would have not been possible without the help and support of my family, friends, supervisor, and committee. I would like to use this space as an opportunity to acknowledge the people who supported me during this journey! I have so much love and gratitude for the people who I will name in a moment. At times, my love and gratitude for their support has been overwhelming. I would like to acknowledge the following people: Alyssa Laboucan (sister), Marie Laboucan (mother), Munatsi Mavhima (), Florence and Freddie Becker (Nana and Papa), Melinda Bige, Brandon Gabriel, Jonas Bige, Jamie, and Isadore. I would also like to acknowledge other people who have been supportive of me during this time Joseph Thorpe, Ivy Edad, Len Pierre, the folks at Skookum Surrey and Surrey Urban Indigenous Leadership Committee, as well as the people at *IndigiNews*. I would also like to acknowledge the folks I met through the Faculty of Native Studies who were great to me and helped me get to the end: Keith King, Kris Cromwell, Keara Long, Devonn Drossel, Wyatt Schiefelbein, Leah Hrycun, and Molly Swain. I would also like to acknowledge my supervisor Kim TallBear and my committee Nykkie Lugosi-Schimpf who both guided my work to be successfully and appropriately completed. I would also like to acknowledge all of the people who have supported me financially and the awarding organisations who believed in me and my work, SSRCH-CGSM, Indispire, NIB Trust Fund, and UAlberta AGES (Indigenous), as well as the generous people who supported my GoFundMe.

Table of contents

Abstract	ii
Dedication	iii
Acknowledgements	iv
Table of contents	V
Introduction	1
The Problem	1
Research Questions	4
Thesis Organisation	4
Positionality	5
Literature Review	8
Reclaiming Power and Place: The Final Report	8
MMIWG Contextualized	12
Popular & Stereotypical Indigenous Dichotomy	12
Good Woman vs. Bad Woman	13
Grievability	15
Canadian News Media, Contextualized	16
Theoretical Framework	18
Indigenous Feminism	18
Intersectionality	25
Body Sovereignty	29
Indigenous Resurgence	33
Indigenous self-determination	36
Methodology	38
Critical Discourse Analysis	38
The West and the "Rest"	44
Methods	46
Findings and Discussion	47
Introduction	47
Helen Betty Osborne	48

Pamela George	59
Cindy Gladue	66
Tina Fontaine	72
Summary	79
Critical Analysis	81
Toward Solutions Focused News	81
Alternative Media	83
Suppression	86
Sovereignty Through Journalism	89
Conclusion	92
Research Questions Answered	92
A Quick Recap	95
Other Considerations	96
Recommendations	97
References	100
Newspaper Articles	100
Counter Narrative	136
Works Cited	140

Introduction

My thesis analyses mainstream legacy media discourses about missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls, specifically Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue and Tina Fontaine. Mainstream legacy media are publications in Canada that have a longstanding publication history and are deemed reliable and credible. The research shows that mainstream media, including publications such as The Globe and Mail and Toronto Star, portray Indigenous women as hypersexualized, but also as victims of gendered violence. Furthermore, mainstream media frames Indigenous women who are victims of sex-related murder as culpable in their own violent deaths. As a counterpoint to mainstream discourse, I also focus on Indigenous women reclaiming representations of their sexuality. My research examines how Indigenous women use their own media outputs (blogs, news stories, performances, podcasts, videos, etc.) to exercise discursive autonomy and agency related to their sexualities. The theoretical approaches I utilise in this thesis include intersectionality, Indigenous feminisms, and Indigenous positionality as part of my desire-based methodology. A desire-based methodology includes acknowledging all aspects of the complex lives of people who are over-researched and marginalised instead of only highlighting the deficits to prove social change needs to happen.

The Problem

Indigenous people in Canada and the US were dispossessed of their lands, isolated from settler societies, and forced to assimilate into western society and culture. Scholars note that prior to colonisation Indigenous people lived with full sovereignty over themselves (e.g., Monchalin 2016; Barker 2017; A. Simpson 2016). Prior to colonisation, sex and sexuality were not considered something to be ashamed of (L. Simpson 2017). As Leanne Betasamosake Simpson writes, "Nishnaabeg people have self-determination over their bodies and sexuality.... All genders and ages hold political power and influence" (L. Simpson 2017, 87). Canada is a sovereign nation-state that uses legal documents (e.g., Doctrine of Discovery, Indian Act) as a means to justify its domination and undermining of Indigenous sovereignty (Monchalin 2016). Indigenous sovereignty can be understood as Indigenous people being immersed in their specific Nation's politics, cultures, and practices as well as their lands without interference from oppressive nation-states (Monchalin 2016; Leanne Betasamosake Simpson 2017). For example, there are accounts showing that women were highly respected people within Indigenous nations' worldviews and resulting social systems, individuals who made important decisions within their communities (Monchalin 2016; Green 2017; A. Simpson 2016). Lisa Monchalin author of The Colonial Problem (2016) suggests that the Onondaga Nation never violated women. Furthermore, written records show that traditional Mi'kmag men threatened the French by saying they would kill the French if the French were to assault Mi'kmaqi women (Monchalin 2016, 177). Similarly, Audra Simpson explains that while Indigenous men were chiefs in Iroquois communities, it was women who chose the chiefs, held them accountable, and could also strip them of their title (2016). However, during colonial expansion early colonists and settlers used various methods of sexual violence to undermine the authority and respect for Indigenous women; to this day, Indigenous women still experience high rates of physical and sexual violence as a result (Monchalin 2016). The documentary TAKEN explains that "Indigenous women are 12 times more likely to be murdered or missing than any other woman in Canada," (Reclaiming Power and Place 2019, 55).

Because of colonisation, Indigenous people face greater systemic barriers than non-Indigenous people (Green 2017). In addition, Indigenous women have had to deal with greater violence and gendered violence than non-Indigenous women (Green 2017; Monchalin 2016; A. Simpson 2016; Razack 2000). The over-sexualization of Indigenous women has led to them being considered 'rapeable' by mainstream settler society (Green 2017; Monchalin 2016; Jiwani

& Young 2006). Indigenous women being rapeable is a continued legacy starting during early colonisers' expeditions. For example, during Christopher Columbus' second expedition to the Americas, he gave Miguel Cuneo a Carib woman as a slave and severely abused her both physically and sexually, especially when the woman tried to resist Cuneo's unwanted advances (Monchalin 2016, 177). Similarly, the Northwest Mounted Police would coerce Indigenous women into sexual contracts for basic necessities (Razack 2000, Jiwani 2014). The oversexualization of Indigenous women is so common and ubiquitous as to appear in media made for children such as the characters of Tiger Lily in Disney's *Peter Pan* and Disney's *Pocahontas*. Common hypersexualized representations of Indigenous women also include Halloween costumes such as "sexy Indian maiden," or celebrities inappropriately wearing Indigenous-inspired outfits (Monchalin 2016, 179-182).

The over-sexualization of Indigenous women does not only appear in popular media but is also a long-standing occurrence in legacy media in Canada (Razack 2000, Jiwani 2014, Harding 2006, Cripps 2021, Gilchrist 2010, Jiwani & Young 2006). Indigenous women have routinely been reported in newspaper media as helpless victims or as degenerate bodies which further legitimises Canada's quest to conquer Turtle Island (Harding 2006). Furthermore, Indigenous women have also been repeatedly referred to as prostitutes by journalists who portray Indigenous women as people without families, who do not belong to communities or are not human beings with complex and diverse experiences in newspaper media, while legacy media simultaneously removes Indigenous women from the historical context, thus rendering Indigenous women blameworthy in their own victimisation (Jiwani 2014, Razack 2000, Cripps 2021, Gilchrist 2010, Razack 2000). Likewise, white men, who are most often the perpetrators of violence against Indigenous women, are also removed from the historical Canadian context which erases the systemic violence that Indigenous women are historically and contemporarily subject to by white men who enact the colonial status quo (Razack 2000, A. Simpson 2016). My research calls into question legacy media's ability to accurately report on missing and murdered

Indigenous women and girls, and I argue that first-person accounts written by Indigenous women present more factual and structurally sophisticated analyses of sex, sexuality, and violence against Indigenous women than legacy media and that, as such, the voices of Indigenous women should be privileged in media concerning settler colonial sexualized violence. Following are my research questions in more detail.

Research Questions

I use archival newspaper material to research negative media discourse around Indigenous women's sexuality. I engage Indigenous feminist theory in order to ask the following three questions: First, how has the dominant narrative of hyper-sexualization of Indigenous women negatively impacted their relationships to sexuality? Second, how does mainstream legacy newspaper media (*Vancouver Sun, the Globe and Mail, Winnipeg Free Press, Toronto Star*, and *Edmonton Journal*) continue, disrupt, or change discourses of Indigenous women's hyper sexualization? Finally, how do Indigenous women challenge harmful mainstream media outputs to reclaim representations of their sexuality? I will examine alternative media pieces written by Indigenous women that counter mainstream media discourses and which were published in sources that include *Unreserved, Guts,* and *Briarpatch*.

Thesis Organisation

First, I present the literature review that explains different concepts within media discourses about Indigenous women such as popular binary stereotypes and how Indigenous people have been routinely framed by legacy media. I then move on to my theoretical framework that explains different concepts including Indigenous feminism, intersectionality, body sovereignty, Indigenous resurgence, and Indigenous self-determination. These concepts are used to critique stereotypical dominant narratives used against Indigenous women who are the victims of sexual assault and murder. I then proceed to my methodology wherein critical discourse analysis (CDA) is used to analyse micro- and macro-discourses produced by dominant settler organisations (Van Dijk 2015). In this case, dominant organisations include the *Globe and Mail, Toronto Star, Winnipeg Free Press, Edmonton Journal,* and *Vancouver Sun.* CDA helps illuminate the macro common themes and patterns found in legacy media. Next, I present my findings including the continued systemic problem in legacy news media of stereotypical and victim-blaming coverage of missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls, as well as decontextualization of colonialism and settlers' move to innocence. I then suggest that alternative media produced by Indigenous women is better equipped to discuss sexual violence, sex, and sexuality under the dominating forces of colonialism. Finally, I conclude my research with a summary, other considerations, and recommendations for reporting on Indigenous women who are victims of sexual assault and murder. But first, I will explain my positionality in relation to this research.

Positionality

Locating myself within my research follows a pattern of Indigenous research. The reason for self-locating is to mitigate power balance and harm within my research, but to also be selfaware about how my experiences are going to inform my interpretations. Furthermore, positionality gives me a reason to figure out why I am doing this research. Researchers need to locate themselves within the research to identify power imbalance (researcher and researcher or interviewer and interviewee) (Kovach 2021, T. Smith 2021). Self-locating can also include cultural belonging that requires self-awareness to why the research is being done. Self-locating allows for acknowledging specific Indigenous cultural protocols to inform the research being undertaken which allows for intentionality that guides the purpose of the research (Kovach 2021). Furthermore, positionality acknowledges how I can only interpret or understand the world around me based on my individual experiences (Kovach 2021, Absolon & Willett 2005).

My positionality includes how I come to this research, and my positionality is in turn shaped by the research presented here that informs my thinking and journalistic practice. While my experience is not the experience of Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine, it is through these cases that I grow in understanding of the dynamics studied, and change my behaviour which then alters my positionality. Self-locating highlights the objectivity or subjectivity of research and makes space for subjective knowledge (Kovach 2021, T. Smith 2021). Furthermore, positionality allows us as researchers (and me as a journalist) to be critical of the work we do so as to not replicate harm considering there is already a status quo to doing research (or journalism) (Kovach 2021, T. Smith 2021). Self-locating is not just about naming; it "is about relationships to land, language, spiritual, cosmological, political, economical, environmental, and social elements in one's life" (Absolon & Willett 2005, 98). In academia and journalism there is an implied (sometimes explicit) organizational hierarchy, whereas Absolon & Willet are engaging a relational way of being. We are all in relation to one another, even if that relation is negative. For example, a theme within Indigenous feminisms literature says that Indigenous women are routinely exploited in concert with the exploitation of Indigenous land. Furthermore, in this research, I engage the concept of "grievability" that in turn engages ideas of geographical and societal relatedness in order to give witness to societal harm in order to create change for Indigenous women.

I am a Cree and Métis woman and a freelance journalist living on the unceded territories of the Kwantlen, qicəy, Qayqayt, k^wik^wəλəm, scəwaθən məsteyəx^w, and Semiahmoo Peoples. I went to journalism school at Kwantlen Polytechnic University where I received a Bachelor of Journalism degree. KPU is located on the same territories. While I was in the program all of the journalism instructors were white people, except for two instructors who taught courses as sessionals. One of the instructors was a mixed Indigenous woman (Ts'msyen and German) who taught journalism from an Indigenous perspective. The permanent instructors are former journalists with professional experience at legacy media outlets including the *Vancouver Sun*. I

credit the program for teaching me the skills I need to go out into the world and do journalism. However, there was a lack of critical engagement with the status quo of journalism, and it is here in this critical engagement with journalism that I must locate myself. I need to locate myself here because this is where the danger lies to replicate harm as a freelance journalist.

In the Bachelor of Journalism program, there was some discussion about the foundation of journalism as a fourth estate—media that holds the government (and its entities) accountable for the people. However, within my program, there was not a lot of attention paid to being critical of white supremacy. This stems from the overwhelming whiteness within journalism in Canada. While everyone in the program is able to understand that journalism is an "old white boys club", in my experience, there is no understanding of how this affects the framing of stories, who is considered credible, and how to engage people of colour, particularly Indigenous people. As a result, students who go through the program are not exposed to being critical or to question whiteness as the status quo in journalism. Anecdotal examples include the repeated tokenization of Indigenous students by j-school journalists in the school newspaper, The Runner. Similarly, when non-Indigenous j-school students disrespect the title of Land Defender or Water Protector and refer to Indigenous people engaging traditional spiritual roles as "environmental activists". Furthermore, "objectivity" conflated with neutrality is a strong pillar of journalism, which is counter to Indigenous studies' focus on positionality, on locating oneself. For a story to be credible, the journalist is expected to be "objective" and not incorporate their own personal "bias." Unfortunately, this has resulted in journalism relying on whiteness as the basic unstated starting point. Journalism therefore implicitly renders whiteness as unbiased and renders every other positionality as biased. In my case, I am considered inherently biased because I am a Black, Cree and Métis woman. Anecdotally, during a 45-minute interview after I graduated from j-school I was repeatedly questioned about my ability to be a fair and objective journalist considering that I am a racialized woman. Relying on whiteness as the basic starting point in journalism results in interviewing only white people as credible, knowledgeable sources,

and referring to people of colour as actors of violence, as activists, or in this thesis as passive victims of racist gender-based violence.

I came to this research because I was tired of seeing Indigenous women only being represented as victims of racist gender-based violence in mainstream news media. As an Indigenous woman, I began to question Indigenous women and sexuality in the news media and wondered whether Indigenous women being represented as solely victims of sexualized violence is an honest and true representation of us. I considered this question because I enjoy sex and am curious about sex and sexuality and assumed other Indigenous women had to be experiencing similar questions. During this self-questioning period, I came to learn about Virago Nation—an all-Indigenous burlesque group located on x^wməθk^wəyəm, Skwxwú7mesh and səlilwətał. Virago Nation engages in critical discussions (or representations) of queer Indigenous women's sexuality. It was their performance at KPU that led me to the research being presented here. Due to my questions about sex/uality and education in journalism, I needed to further understand Indigenous women's representations, but also how we can engage these topics in news media.

Literature Review

Reclaiming Power and Place: The Final Report

Indigenous women and girls have gone missing at a disproportionately higher rate than other demographics in Canada. In order to better understand and respond to this reality, many activists, scholars, organisations, and institutions had to pressure the Canadian Federal Government to act. Indeed, it took concerted activism and research by Indigenous women across Canada to spur the Government into creating a national inquiry into the Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls (MMIWG) in the first place (Monchalin 2016; Anderson, Campbell & Belcourt, 2018). This research and activism was taken on by the Sisters in Spirit, a research initiative by Native Women's Association of Canada who, "estimated that 582 Indigenous women in Canada had gone missing or had been murdered over the past 30 years" (Monchalin 2016, 184). Though Stephen Harper's Conservative government pledged \$10 million to support the work of Sisters in Spirit, the money was ultimately diverted and the Sisters in Spirits' research into the number of missing or murdered Indigenous women continued unsupported by the Canadian Federal Government (Monchalin, 2016). In 2013, a Ph.D. student Maryanne Pearce created a database with the details of 824 Indigenous women who were missing or murdered (Monchalin, 2016) and in 2014, "the RCMP [had] documented 1,181 cases of missing or murdered Indigenous women. 1,017 had been murdered, and 164 were missing" (Monchalin 2016, 184). Despite the growing body of evidence of the MMIWG crisis, the Conservative Government continued to ignore the calls to action of Indigenous women activists, various organisations, Amnesty International, Humans Rights Watch, and even the United Nations (Monchalin 2016). In 2015, a majority Liberal Federal Government was elected in Canada, led by Justin Trudeau, who promised \$40 million to undertake the national inquiry into MMIWG (Monchalin 2016).

Sisters in Spirit, while eventually defunded by the Harper Conservative government, was an important point in illuminating the prevalent mistreatment of Indigenous women in Canada. Sisters in Spirit, in partnership, with Amnesty International, released a report in 2004 titled "Stolen Sisters: A Human Rights Response to Discrimination and Violence Against Indigenous women in Canada", this report detailed the work of Sisters in Spirit and said Canada is not doing enough to protect Indigenous women. Sisters in Spirit released many reports on the mistreatment of Indigenous women. The work of Sisters in Spirit created grassroots initiatives and contributed to the growing pressure to address missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls in Canada.

The Liberal Federal Government of Canada commissioned a national inquiry into MMIWG in 2016. The final report of the commission in charge of the inquiry, *Reclaiming Power*

and Place, was released to the public on June 03, 2019. On the website for the report, *Reclaiming Power and Place*, it states, "persistent, and deliberate human and Indigenous rights violations and abuses are the root cause behind Canada's staggering rates of violence against Indigenous women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA people" (Reclaiming Power 2019). This finding was staggering, yet not entirely surprising given the disregard for Indigenous women's and girls' lives. The Final Report found that there is a genocide occurring in Canada that "has been empowered by colonial structures evidenced most notably by the *Indian Act*, the Sixties Scoop, residential "schools" and breaches of human and Indigenous rights" (Reclaiming Power 2019, 50). *Reclaiming Power and Place* found that the media does not do an adequate job of reporting on Indigenous women and 2SLGBTQQIA people (*Reclaiming Power and Place* 2019). *Reclaiming Power and Place* explains that very often media portrayals of Indigenous women and 2SLGBTQQIA are sexist, misogynistic, transphobic, homophobic and continue the idea that Indigenous women and 2SLGBTQQIA are inherently disposable (*Reclaiming Power and Place* 2019). *Reclaiming Power and Place* has 231 Calls for Justice, some of which are directly related to media and social influencers (*Reclaiming Power and Place* 2019). One such Call for Justice,

6.1, calls,

upon all media, news corporations and outlets, and, in particular, government funded corporations and outlets; media unions, associations, and guilds; academic institutions teaching journalism or media courses; governments that fund such corporations, outlets, and academic institutions; and journalists, reporters, bloggers, film producers, writers, musicians, music producers, and, more generally, people working in the entertainment industry to take decolonizing approaches to their work and publications in order to educate all Canadians about Indigenous women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA people. More specifically, this includes the following:

- i. Ensure authentic and appropriate representation of Indigenous women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA people, inclusive of diverse Indigenous cultural backgrounds, in order to address negative and discriminatory stereotypes.
- ii. Support Indigenous people sharing their stories, from their perspectives, free of bias, discrimination, and false assumptions, and in a trauma-informed and culturally sensitive way.
- iii. Increase the number of Indigenous people in broadcasting, television, and radio, and in journalist, reporter, producer, and executive positions in the entertainment industry, including, and not limited to, by:

- providing educational and training opportunities aimed at Indigenous inclusion; and
- providing scholarships and grants aimed at Indigenous inclusion in media, film, and music industry-related fields of study.
- Take proactive steps to break down the stereotypes that hypersexualize and demean Indigenous women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA people, and to end practices that perpetuate myths that Indigenous women are more sexually available and "less worthy" than non-Indigenous women because of their race or background."

These Calls to Justice are addressed in this thesis by Indigenous women's own words as I cite and highlight their stories regarding their sexuality and body sovereignty. The Truth and Reconciliation Commission (TRC) and the Shattered Mirror reports are also relevant to my research topic, however, *Reclaiming Power and Place* is specifically related to my research topic. The TRC was established in 2008 and the final report of the TRC and its 94 Calls to Action was released in 2015. The TRC targets Canadian media in Calls to Action 84-86 (TRC 2015), which addresses the need for Canadian media to more aptly cover the reconciliation process, residential "schools", and the history of Indigenous people. In Call to Action 41, the TRC does mention the specific violence to which Indigenous women are subjected, but overall, the TRC does not link Canadian media discourses or representations of Indigenous women and girls to the specific racialized and gendered violence of which they are victims. The TRC also does not address the specificity of violence against Indigenous women and the Canadian media representations of this violence. Because the TRC does not deal with the specific concerns of gendered violence, my research relies more heavily on *Reclaiming Power and Place*.

Similarly, the Shattered Mirror report addresses Indigenous people but does not examine gendered violence to the extent that *Reclaiming Power and Place* does. *The Shattered Mirror*, released in 2017, is a report that concerns the state of journalism in Canada and its implications for Canadian democracy. The government of Canada commissioned the Public Policy Forum in 2016 to analyse the state of journalism and provide recommendations for its improvement (*Shattered Mirror* 2017). Of these recommendations, recommendation eight points to the importance of establishing Indigenous journalism initiatives while also bolstering

support for the Aboriginal Peoples Television Network (APTN) (*Shattered Mirror* 2017). The report explains that Canadian media needs more Indigenous journalists covering Indigenous communities and governments because as of yet Indigenous issues and topics are considered low priority in mainstream media (*Shattered Mirror* 2017). Both the TRC and Shattered Mirror are relevant to the state of journalism and its reporting of Indigenous people but are not specific in addressing violence against Indigenous women and the relationship with media discourses.

MMIWG Contextualized

There is a crisis of missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls in Canada (MMIWG). In 2015 Justin Trudeau announced the Liberal's intention to start an inquiry into missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls launched on September 1, 2016 (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018). The final report, *Reclaiming Power and Place*, illuminates a genocide in Canada that uniquely targets Indigenous women, girls and 2sLGBTQQIA people (*Reclaiming Power and Place* 2019). *Reclaiming Power and Place* states that media representation contributes to the genocide of MMIWG. According to witness testimony, media representations of Indigenous women and loved ones lost are very regularly "unfair, inaccurate, or distorted" (*Reclaiming Power and Place* 2019). The research shows that news reports on Indigenous women who are victims of gender-based violence blame victims and frame them through a "good" vs. "bad" model that usually finds Indigenous women as "bad" and deserving of the crimes committed against them (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018; Cripps, 2021; Gilchrist 2010; Jiwani and Young 2006).

Popular & Stereotypical Indigenous Dichotomy

Popular media representations of Indigenous women are hypersexualized and are framed in a dichotomy of Indian Princess or sq*aw (Monchalin,2016; Cripps 2021; Gilchrist

2010). This dichotomy suggests that Indigenous women are sexually available. The Indian Princess is young, beautiful according to normative white standards, and sexually available to her husband, whereas the sq*aw is both sexually available and disposable (Monchalin 2016). These popular media representations render Indigenous women as hypersexualized beings and inherently disposable (Monchalin 2016; Cripps 2021; Gilchrist 2010). While these popular stereotypes can be seen in Disney's *Peter Pan* and *Pocahontas* or as offensive Halloween costumes, they can also be seen in news media that frame "good" vs. "bad" women in coverage of sex-murder cases. Canadian media has a repeated history of associating Indigenous women who are the victims of sex-murder crimes as drug-addicted sex workers without contextualising addiction within white supremacist colonial violence and intergenerational trauma (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018; Cripps 2021; Gilchrist 2010; Jiwani and Young 2006).

Good Woman vs. Bad Woman

Media concerning Indigenous women in sex-murder cases tends to perform a comparative analysis with similar cases involving white women who were the victims (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018; Cripps 2021; Gilchrist 2010; Jiwani and Young 2006). In so doing, Canadian media often frames women who are victims of deadly crimes through a "good" vs. "bad" model, as women who are either deserving of being saved and protected or as women who are blameworthy in their victimisation (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018; Cripps 2021; Gilchrist 2010; Jiwani and Young 2006). As Cripps (2021) notes, "news media plays a powerful role in reinforcing dominant hegemonies and in producing and legitimising frames of the interpretation of social issues and problems." (Cripps 2021, 303) A "good" woman is someone who represents the values of colonially dominant culture and society (Gilchrist 2010). A "good" woman is a daughter, mother, or sister (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018; Cripps 2021; Gilchrist 2010; Jiwani and Young 2006) and is often white. White women who have been victims of violent crimes are positioned as highly newsworthy and are placed at the

top of the hierarchy of victims society is supposed to care about, suggesting they are to be saved or protected (Gilchrist 2010; Cripps 2021). They are positioned as pure, vulnerable, innocent of sexuality, and either forbidden or unavailable (Gilchrist 2010). Gilchrist explains this isn't about the woman but rather a construction of ideology that creates meaning around juxtaposing white women against racialized women, the latter who are framed as "bad" even despite "good" behaviour (Gilchrist 2010). News media isn't objective. It is constructed based on socially and culturally constructed criteria about who and what is produced as (not) valuable through the lenses of western, white, hetero, middle-class men (Gilchrist 2010). Racialized women are othered by traditional news media because they do not fit the hegemonic idea of a "good" woman (Cripps 2021; Gilchrist 2010). The "good" vs. "bad" dichotomy is further legitimised when the media covers cases where a woman exchanges sex for money (Gilchrist 2010; Jiwani & Young 2006). Women who are both sex workers and racialized are victim-blamed for the crimes committed against them, media portrays this violence as violence they brought upon themselves (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018; Cripps 2021; Gilchrist 2010; Jiwani and Young 2006). For example, media coverage of missing Indigenous women on the downtown east side of Vancouver, BC, regularly frame these victims of violence as blameworthy and the crime as victimless because of the Indigenous women's involvement in sex work, any possible addictions, and their race (Gilchrist 2010). This was the case of Indigenous women who were victims of the mass murderer, Robert Pickton-the women were blamed for their own murders. Gilchrist (2010) notes that had a non-Indigenous woman been a victim of these murders, the Pickton trials, the news media would suggest she did not belong there, describing her in favourable terms like "pretty" and "educated" (Gilchrist 2010, 381). However, only white women are considered newsworthy if they die (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018; Cripps 2021; Gilchrist 2010; Jiwani and Young 2006). The hierarchy of newsworthiness goes down if a woman is the victim of domestic abuse but goes up in the hierarchy if they're a white victim of homicide by someone they don't know (Gilchrist 2010; Cripps 2021). An important point to note

is that newsworthiness goes up for racialized women if they are murdered by a stranger of the same race, a decision which functions to suggest that racialized women need to be saved from their brute men of the same race (Gilchrist 2010). Dominant narratives of women promise protection for women who are victims of gender-based violence, but only if the woman fits within a "good" woman model heavily read through the lens of whiteness (Cripps 2021). This model falls short when it comes to Indigenous women because of their racialization; they inherently do not fit into the "good" model of womanhood, and thus are often rendered blameworthy for their own victimisation (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018; Cripps 2021; Gilchrist 2010; Jiwani and Young 2006). The "good" vs. "bad" model of womanhood creates a binary, and for one to exist the other one must also exist. The interdependence of these binary poles reaffirms assumptions about race, gender, class, and oppression through differential media portrayals of women according to their race (Gilchrist 2010). The models, binaries, and hierarchies used to produce news and create what is newsworthy also tells the reader who is worthy of protection and grievability through the lens of whiteness and racism.

Grievability

Tal Morse uses an analytical framework called "grievability" to study deaths as they are reported in the media. Morse's (2018) analytical framework is based on Judith Butler's theorization of grievability as a political phenomenon such that, "media fulfil[s] the function of performing death-related rituals that require spectators to morally assess their ethical ties with faraway others" (Morse 2018, 243). Media plays the role of what Morse (2018) calls mediatization, whereby "the media transcend[s] their function as a technology of transmission and become providers of information and moral orientation" (Morse, 2018). Morse argues that while it is human nature to care about other humans in our global community, and that showing care is enough to encourage solidarity and belonging, it is the act of bearing witness which media enables that produces the phenomenon of grievability — where bearing witness causes an individual to be burdened into action or burdened by guilt for their inaction to human suffering (Morse, 2016). Thus, when a violent death occurs it signals to society that we have failed to intervene in someone's or in a group's unnecessary and extreme suffering (Morse, 2018). However, because some lives do not fit into hegemonic ideas (i.e., "bad" women), they are not considered grievable in the first place, and so bearing witness to their death, however violent, does not garner the same kind of moral self-reflection (Morse 2018). In particular, Indigenous women are not considered grievable because they are considered active participants in their own victimisation (Jiwani & Young 2006).

Canadian News Media, Contextualized

In Canadian News media, Indigenous women are often both victim-blamed for the crimes committed against them—based on their specific gender, class, race, and occupational intersectionality's—while also silenced when it comes to their concerns for their safety (Jiwani & Young 2006). In privileging certain voices over others, Canadian news media misses "essential details and voices" (Cripps 2021, 303) in their reporting on events, a reality that requires counter-framing in Canadian media so as to bring the marginalised voice of the Other into the narrative and gain a more holistic account of each event (Cripps 2021).

In the history of Canadian news media, scholars have noted clearly demarcated periods defined by approaches to representing the Other. According to Robert Harding (2006), issues around the privileging of voices is not new in Canada, as Canadian news media's approach to covering stories regarding Indigenous people remained much from 1860 until 1990 (Harding 2006). For those 130 years Canadian news media regularly presented Indigenous people negatively, referring to them as a societal threat from which Canadians need to be protected (Harding 2006; Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018). During the relatively short period from the 1960s to the 1970s there was some change in this discourse, the result of concerted political pushback, such that by the 1990s Canadian news media started to treat all populations

in Canada the same in terms of representation (Harding 2006). Treating all populations in Canada the same was not the equitable response which it at first seems as it required the decontextualization of the livelihoods of Indigenous people living within a colonial country (Harding 2006). Indigenous women especially have been continuously represented as deserving of the crimes committed against them either because of their "in/active" involvement in behaviours deemed inappropriate to Canadian society. Furthermore, Canada is perceived as a benevolent state and when Indigenous women who are victims of sex murders Canadians do not place blame on Canada or Canadian society which continues to blame the victim (Jiwani & Young 2006).

Jiwani & Young (2006) note that Canadian news media consistently frames Indigenous people as being over-emotional, over-demanding, and unreasonable for not accepting Canada as a legitimate sovereign entity and readily assimilating into Canadian society, this framing also associates Indigenous people with criminality to discredit our causes and issues with the colonial state of Canada (Jiwani & Young 2006). Gilchrist (2010) also notes a lack of depth when Canadian news media report on the disadvantages of Indigenous people caused by colonialism. Such a dearth of nuance encourages the public to believe or continue to understand Indigenous lives as inferior to non-Indigenous lives as it frames our issues within Canada as Indigenous incapability with modernity rather than as the result of continued colonial oppression and resistance (Gilchrist 2010). Canadian news media further benefit from stories about Indigenous people by creating a spectacle out of our disadvantages, such as missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls, which does not address the problems at the heart of our disadvantage that stem from colonialism (Ryan 2016). While there are Indigenous women who are struggling with addiction and are engaging in sex work or are facing other issues (health, family violence, poverty, etc.), ignoring the multifaceted (good and bad) lives of Indigenous people belittles the complexity of our lives and does not inspire change in the systems which harm us (Ryan 2016).

Theoretical Framework

A significant body of scholarly work exists on the mistreatment of Indigenous women within the critical Indigenous studies canon (e.g.: Green 2017; Monchalin 2016; Barker 2017; Arvin, Tuck and Morrill 2013; Simpson 2016). Indigenous feminist scholars argue that the degradation of Indigenous women's status and perception within the community is the result of lasting colonial intervention in Indigenous culture and politics (Green 2017; Monchalin 2016; Barker 2017; Arvin, Tuck and Morrill, 2013; Simpson 2016). Media is in no small part implicated in this process, as Indigenous scholars have noted the complicity of legacy media in furthering discourses of Indigenous women's deficiency and incivility (Monchalin 2016; Keene 2011, 2014, 2016; Metcalfe 2012). Indigenous feminist theory facilitates the interrogation of how mainstream media negatively impacts Indigenous women. There is also a body of work within Indigenous studies that speaks to the mistreatment of Indigenous women and also the reclamation of sexuality and sexual identity (Finely 2011; Wilson 2015; Burns 2020). Reclaiming sexuality is important because it is redefining Indigenous relationships with sexuality that goes against cis-heteropatriarchal norms that dominate Indigenous people and our way of being. Furthermore, Indigenous women reclaiming sexuality and sexual identity changes the singular media narrative that only depicts Indigenous women as hypersexualized victims of sexual assault.

Indigenous Feminism

Indigenous feminist theories inform this research. Indigenous feminism is a growing area of academic scholarship (Snyder 2018). Joyce Green observes that the scope of Indigenous feminist scholarship has substantially increased since the 2007 edition of *Making Space* (Green 2017). Indigenous feminist approaches show concern for the lives of Indigenous women (Mihesuah, 2003; Green 2017; Snyder 2018). Indigenous feminist frameworks want to know about Indigenous "women's feelings, emotions, relationships, and observations of non-Indigenous people" (Mihesuah, 2003). Asking the question, "What do women think?" (Mihesuah, 2003). Like other researchers using Indigenous feminist theory, Snyder (2018) articulates the importance of the varied lives of Indigenous women and suggests the use of (the often-cited) Indigenous feminisms (see also; Arvin, Tuck, Morill, 2013). The plural use of "feminisms" in these works acknowledges the various experiences of people who engage in Indigenous feminisms (Snyder 2018; Arvin, Tuck, Morill, 2013). Indigenous women are a complex group of people who want different things depending on their unique experiences, using "feminisms" to denote the theories which arise from Indigenous women's experience and thought acknowledges this diversity (Mihesuah, 2003; Green 2017; Arvin, Tuck, Morill, 2013). Indigenous women's experiences include rural, urban, or reservation geographies, connected or disconnected relations to their Nation (or Tribe), traditional or modern lifestyles, activist or scholar involvement, and everything in between (Mihesuah, 2003).

Devon Abbott Mihesuah (2003) writes in Indigenous American Women:

Decolonization, Empowerment, Activism,

"traditional Native women—those women who adhere to their tribal traditions as possible and often are not formally educated—have been more concerned about tribal or community survival than either gender oppression or individual advancement in economic status, academia, or in other facets of society...Some Native females with little or no knowledge of their tribal past feel the effects of racial and gender oppression and believe that white feminist theory might offer them advice and encouragement." (Mihesuah 2003, 160).

By acknowledging the complexities and diversity of Indigenous women's lives, Indigenous feminist scholars and activists are better situated to account for the whole of Indigenous women's experiences than other forms of scholarship that do not account for this diversity (Mihesuah, 2003; Green 2017; Snyder 2018). A common thread throughout Indigenous feminisms is the recognition that racial and gendered oppressions of Indigenous women under colonialism are a common experience that all Indigenous women share as a result of cis-heteropatriarchal colonial discourses and powers (Snyder 2018; Green 2017).

Indigenous feminist ideas are not widely accepted by all Indigenous women scholars, however, and many Indigenous scholars still reject feminism as an identity marker. As an ideological position, feminism has been argued by some Indigenous scholars to be only relevant to white women for whom patriarchy is part of their culture (Tohe 2000); in Indigenous communities and culture, these scholars also criticise feminism as exacerbating division within Indigenous communities and further entrenching colonial gender roles (Snyder 2018; Green 2017; Barker 2017; Mihesuah 2003).

One of the biggest criticisms laid against feminism by some Indigenous studies scholars is that feminism is unhelpful to Indigenous women's liberation struggles because many Indigenous cultures and societies were matrilineal or egalitarian before contact with Europeans; as such, decolonization will produce a utopia of gender equality because Indigenous women's oppression is an outside force imposed by colonial powers (Green 2017). Decolonization is a process of land back to the specific Indigenous people of a specific territory. Decolonization is also the process of dismantling colonial institutions and confronting the violence of colonial separation to the land and culture (McFarlane & Schabus 2017).

However, it is precisely because Indigenous societies in the present are informed by settler-patriarchy that feminism is important to engage for Indigenous women's liberation (Snyder 2018; Napoleon 2002; Green 2017). Qwo-Li Driskill in *Sovereign Erotics* writes, "[i]nstead of seeing decolonization as a fixed finite goal, decolonize activism and scholarship ask to radically reimagine our futures" (Driskill 2010,70). Rather than seeing decolonization simply as a return to a purer past, decolonization should be informed through an Indigenous feminist lens as part of an effort of "continuously trying to preserve and take back [our] cultures while constantly changing, . . . incorporate both old and new elements [of our traditions] and transform[ing] them into new ways of being Indigenous" (Dankertsen 2020, 63). Further,

decolonizing research and scholarship must take on queer politics, reflecting on its axioms by providing a critical analysis of heteronormativity within the Land Back and resurgence movements as well as anti-imperial/colonial struggles (Hunt & Holmes 2015). A gendered and feminist approach to decolonization research and action can illuminate the passions, desires, and fun within Indigenous ways of being (Barker 2017). Decolonization must be informed by a feminist lens that can address the nuances of sexual/gendered violence as part of our collective marginalisation in settler colonial countries permeated by cis-hetero-patriarchy (Barker 2017).

While Indigenous feminisms are often concerned with decolonization and selfdetermination, decolonization efforts without gender analyses cannot provide a solution all on their own (Snyder 2018; Green 2017). Colonialism's heteropatriarchy is a substantial part of settler society and takes many forms. Mihesuah (2003), for example, notes that Indigenous feminism is often concerned with the misrepresentation of Indigenous women and our issues in media, academia, and the lack of Indigenous women leaders in activist spaces or Indigenous media representatives. Indigenous feminism is also concerned with the forced and coerced sterilisation of Indigenous women, land concerns (fishing, hunting, water, land, treaty rights), bridging gaps between men and women, and also bridging gaps between Indigenous women as well (Mihesuah 2003; Green 2017). Indigenous feminism is also concerned with teaching Indigenous men to respect Indigenous women, to understand the value of Indigenous women's place within our Indigenous communities and learning about the traditional roles of Indigenous women in our societies, as well as seeing Indigenous women as valuable and deserving of equal leadership roles (Mihesuah 2003; Green 2017).

Feminist literature recognizes that scholars and activists must account for the central role of gender in decolonization (Snyder 2018; Napoleon 2002; Green 2017). A gendered approach to decolonization involves interrogating the gendered logics inherent in our efforts for decolonization as we undertake them in the present and not waiting until after decolonization is

achieved to then turn our attention towards gender inequality and gendered/sexual violence (Green 2017).

Though it may be true that many Indigenous nations were/are traditionally matrilineal or egalitarian as Tohe (2000) argues, the works which dismiss Indigenous feminisms do so based on the misconception that feminism cannot account for the racialized (and gendered) impacts of colonialism experienced by Indigenous women presently (Mihesuah 2003; Green 2017; Snyder 2018). In addition to the utility of feminist theory to account for colonial violence, women of colour and Indigenous women have made vast contributions to feminist theory which such disregard of feminism ignores by focusing only on the contributions of white women (Snyder 2018; Ramirez 2008). This is not to say that acknowledging women of colour's contributions to feminist theory ignores the predominance of white feminism and the erasure of women of colour's specific and individualised concerns, but it is to say that feminism is more than just white (Ramirez 2008).

Indigenous feminist literature is not perfect. It often relies on a gender binary and upholds cis-heteronormativity by centring cis-het Indigenous women over Two-Spirit folks (Snyder 2018; Pyle 2019). Joanne Barker (2017) argues that using gender binaries, specifically that of male-female, as interchangeably demarcating gender and sexuality functions so that Indigenous feminisms often obscures the phenomena and power it seeks to understand. Malefemale binaries erase the lived experiences of Indigenous people in between and outside of the male-female binary (Barker 2017; Pyle 2019). For example, Kai Pyle (2019) writes of Kellie Little, a trans Indigenous woman who, while appropriately included in an account about missing and murdered women in the DTES, had their trans identity erased in research regarding missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls (Pyle 2019). In their article, *"Women and 2Spirits": On the Marginalization of Transgender Indigenous People in Activist Rhetoric*, Pyle (2019) acknowledges how Sarah Hunt "a long-time advocate" (Pyle 2019, 90) and scholar of violence against trans-Indigenous women fails to recognize Kellie Little was a trans Indigenous woman

when Hunt did their research about missing and murdered women in the DTES. Strict gender binaries, even in critical Indigenous feminist research, continues to marginalise those who are not cis-gendered such that their experiences of colonialism remain hidden in data and (binary) feminist discourse (Pyle 2019).

By conforming to these gender/sex binaries Indigenous feminist theory ignores Indigenous histories about gender and sexuality (Barker 2017; Napoleon, 2002; Pyle 2019) and also functions to conceal "the historical and social reality of patriarchy, sexism and homophobia within Indigenous communities" (Barker 2017; Pyle 2019). Pyle argues for an *intentional* inclusion of Two-Spirit and trans women in Indigenous feminist theory to better account for the various power dynamics at play in colonialism; this includes the necessity that Indigenous feminist theories must not simply include 2-Spirit, trans women, and gender diverse people as an identity marker for marginalisation and as an afterthought (Pyle 2019). Pyle also suggests thinking critically about the inclusion, or lack of inclusion, of Indigenous people who are trans, queer or Two-Spirit in larger activist spaces or "anti-state agitation" (92). Because, as Pyle notes, trans and 2S activism is often made marginal due to continued exclusion in larger scale movements (Pyle 2019). Two-Spirit and trans Indigenous activism typically happens within their own specific community or on a one-on-one basis because of exclusion in mainstream activist spaces that are tackling the, ostensibly, common struggle which routinely ignores gender and sexual oppression as it intersects with Indigeneity (Pyle 2019).

Indigenous feminisms, like all theories, have limitations. However, despite their limitations, Indigenous feminist theories do work as frameworks to address the concerns of cishetero patriarchy. Indigenous feminism analyses and insights are sometimes used to inform policy and strategy (Green 2017). Glen Coulthard advocates for ending the discrimination against Indigenous women regarding Indian status in the Indian Act (Green 2017). In some cases, it is even considered inappropriate and theoretically incomplete to ignore the experiences of Indigenous women in academic research on (de)colonization (Green 2017). Green quotes

Coulthard as writing, "the crucial interventions of Indigenous feminist scholarship and activism over the years have made it *impossible* for any credible scholar . . . to ignore the impact that colonial patriarchy continues to have on our liberation efforts" (Green 2017, 2, emphasis in original). There has been an increase in Indigenous feminist frameworks being taken up in Indigenous research in comparison to 2007 when the first edition of *Making Space for Indigenous Feminism* was first published when this influential work criticised the lack of attention Indigenous scholarship paid to the experiences and knowledge of Indigenous women. An Indigenous feminist framework analysis that recognizes the perversity and importance of gender in decolonization and other liberatory efforts for not only Indigenous women but all Indigenous people (Green 2017).

While it is important to account for the experiences and knowledge of Indigenous women, Indigenous feminist research is mindful that Indigenous women are an over-researched demographic; as a result, it asks the question, who does this research serve and who does it benefit? (Mihesuah, 2003). According to Mihesuah, being mindful of the over-burden of research on Indigenous women is important because non-Indigenous researchers often exploit Indigenous people, particularly women, through research participation in order to jump-start their academic careers while the Indigenous people who are subjects of the research receive little to no material gains (2003).

It is also important to consider the fact that research on Indigenous people is often damage-centred (Tuck 2009). Eve Tuck argues it is time to move away from a damage-centre framework for conducting research (2009). Research involving Indigenous people and communities repeatedly paints Indigenous people as damaged, exacerbating stereotypes of Indigenous people/communities as deficient and doing nothing to quell settler's negative view of indigeneity (Tuck 2009). Rather than focusing on the damage and hardships faced by Indigenous people and communities, Tuck argues for a desire-based approach to research with Indigenous people (2009). Desire-based research is informed by depathologizing studies that

work to expose ongoing structural inequities causing hardship in Indigenous communities while uplifting Indigenous peoples strength and resilience (Tuck 2009). Tuck describes desire-based research as frameworks that, "are concerned with understanding complexity, contradiction, and the self-determination of lived lives" (Tuck 2009, 416). Working from a desire-based framework takes much more than hardship into perspective and challenges research framings that would paint Indigenous communities as broken and conquered (Tuck 2009). Tuck goes on to explain that, "even when communities are broken and conquered, they are so much more than that—so much more that this incomplete story is an act of aggression," (Tuck 2009, 416). Ultimately conducting research with a desire-based framework is a means to make clear the messy lived experiences of Indigenous people and communities who are living under colonisation.

A desire-based framework in the present research lends itself well to illuminating the nuanced experiences of Indigenous women as not simply colonised beings, but as agentic and resilient—as more than their struggles. This research presents findings of Indigenous women who are victims of systemic violence but provides a counter-narrative that illuminates the complicated relationship between sexual violence and Indigenous sexuality.

Intersectionality

Intersectionality is a theoretical concept that derives from Black feminist theories and which informs this research. Intersectionality interrogates the multiplicity of power structures that oppress marginalised persons in multiple ways simultaneously (Collins & Bilge, 2020). The concept of intersectionality informs various types of work such as academic research, legal interpretations, policymaking, and activism (Collins & Bilge, 2020). Intersectionality addresses multiple issues at once, recognizing their combined effects are more than the sum of their parts, rather than the slow process of addressing issues one at a time (Collins & Bilge, 2020). Collins and Bilge discuss feminist, civil rights, and union rights movements in the 1960s and 1970s that often focused on one particular issue (such as class, gender, or race), leaving Black women who

were also workers erased in their experiences of gendered/classed marginality (Collins & Bilge, 2020). This particular examination of Black women's labour and marginality is explored in the pivotal work of Kimberlé Crenshaw (1989), Demarginalizing the Intersection of Race and Sex: A Black Feminist Critique of Antidiscrimination Doctrine, Feminist Theory and Antiracist Politics. Crenshaw explores intersectionality through Black women plaintiffs in three different cases (Crenshaw 1989). In one of the cases Crenshaw explores, DeGraffenried v General Motors, five Black women argued that they were wrongfully terminated during seniority-based lay-offs (Crenshaw 1989). They said that General Motors did not hire Black women before 1964, and most who were hired after 1970 lost their jobs (Crenshaw 1989). However, the courts didn't acknowledge their multi-oppressed experience as Black women, noting that women were hired by the company before 1964, even though it was exclusively white women who were hired at this time and thus benefited from the seniority-based lay-offs. The plaintiffs were recommended by the court that they join a race-based discrimination case against General Motors because, according to the courts, there was no sex discrimination in the seniority-based lay-offs (Crenshaw 1989). The General Motors case highlights how Black women's discrimination was erased by the courts as it did not exclusively align with race discrimination or sex discrimination, the experience of these Black women in the General Motors case was such that they experienced both raced and gendered discrimination (Crenshaw 1989). Conveniently, if the discrimination could be argued as one kind of discrimination exclusively, the responsibility would instead be passed onto Black women to prove either gender discrimination or racial discrimination as a way to avoid accountability and resolution from the employer who is discriminating based on the intersectionality of Black women's race and gender.

Intersectionality was popularised by Kimberlé Crenshaw in her 1989 article, but it is not the first instance of a concept like intersectionality (e.g.: Collins & Bilge 2020; Nash 2019). Collins and Bilge provide an example of intersectionality being used in practice through Savitribai Phule's critiques of India's caste system and women's rights (2020). An idea like

intersectionality has also shown up in work before Crenshaw's 1989 article (Nash 2019). Intersectionality is not just a set of citational genealogy or what intersectionality is but, instead what intersectionality can do (Collins & Bilge 2020). Collins and Bilge are suggesting that intersectionality gets caught up in the beginning stages of addressing who popularised intersectionality and what it can do rather than applying intersectionality to analyse or interrogate systemic oppression (2020). Crenshaw coined the term intersectionality, and the term "intersectionality" is now the popular way to engage interlocking systems of oppression, but it is not the first time a concept like "intersectionality" has been talked about or written about. In my research, I engage citational politics by citing Kimberlé Crenshaw for coining and popularizing the idea of "intersectionality" that is known and used widely today, but I also engage intersectionality as more than citational genealogies.

Collins and Bilge also point out the assumption that intersectionality is a finished framework institutionalised by universities as equity, diversity, and inclusion work rather than a critical framework to evoke change (Collins & Bilge 2020). Collins and Bilge say that using "intersectionality as an analytical tool: (1) an approach to understanding human life and behaviour rooted in the experiences and struggles of disenfranchised people; and (2) an important tool linking theory with practice that can aid in the empowerment of communities and individuals." (Collins and Bilge 2020, 42). Intersectionality can work as critical inquiry and critical praxis; it doesn't have to be separate; the example they use is research and activism (Collins and Bilge 2020). In an Indigenous feminist context, intersectionality would interrogate race, gender, sexuality, homophobia, transphobia, ability, patriarchy, resource extraction, environmental racism, poverty, etc. and colonialism as the bounding connection between all areas of oppression.

Intersectionality is interested in addressing Black women's as well as gender-diverse people's entanglements and experiences with sexist racialization. Intersectionality can be applied to many different groups of people who experience various forms of marginalisation. This includes Indigenous women and Indigenous gender-diverse people who are experiencing various and simultaneous forms of domination. Natalie Clark (2016), an associate professor at Thompson Rivers University and a social worker, offers a theory of red intersectionality as an approach to addressing gendered violence experienced by Indigenous women, girls, and two-spirit people. Clark explains that,

"Indigenous ontology is inherently intersectional and complex in its challenging of the notions of time, age, space and relationship This complexity or holism inherent in Indigenous communities was and continues to be the focus of colonial violence through policies inflicted on the land and on the body; colonial processes were not only gendered, they also attacked the other intersectional ways of being within Indigenous communities, including the complementary roles of women and also the sacredness of Two-Spirit Indigenous peoples" (2016, 49).

Indigenous intersectionality "foregrounds resistance, sovereignty," and decolonization to "theorise not only the past but the current forces of colonialism" (Clark 2016, 51). Assessing violence against Indigenous women, Emily Snyder, Val Napoleon and John Borrows explain how colonial law focuses on a singular axis for legal justice (Snyder, Napoleon & Borrows, 2015). These authors suggest that legal systems in Canada have one type of person in mind, white cishet, able-bodied males, which leaves Indigenous women slipping through the cracks (Snyder, Napoleon & Borrows, 2015). They propose that Canadian law needs an intersectional approach to better account for Indigenous women's experiences and the injustices done to them, an approach which accounts both for gender on top of being informed by traditional Indigenous law (Snyder Napoleon & Borrows, 2015; Clark, 2016). Clark further examines this intersection of Indigenous tradition and gender in a case study about a 14-year-old girl who was sexually assaulted in her foster home (Clark, 2016). Before speaking to officials about her sexual abuse, the young victim (who remains anonymous) was enabled to attend an Indigenous girls' group that empowered her through engaging her gender and indigeneity to stick up for herself in the legal system (Clark, 2016). However, when she finally brought her case to the justice system, standing up for herself, the youth was met with accusations of lying by both the Ministry of Family and Child Development (MCFD) and the police. MCFD and the police argued that the

victim was making up lies so that she could be removed from the foster home. By taking an intersectional approach to research, Clark (2016) was able to demonstrate how the MCFD and the police worked actively to undermine a young victim of sexual assault's credibility due to allegations of her sexuality and alleged use of drugs (Clark 2016). Clark presents questions to the reader about how different institutions of power (criminal justice system, health care, and child welfare) worked together to oppress a young girl through her various subjectivities (age, geography, class, gender, etc.) (Clark 2016).

Thus, in the present research, I use intersectional and Indigenous feminist approaches of research to inform my critique of colonialism and gendered violence. I use these approaches to interrogate the dominant patriarchal power structures established within traditional news media that fail to recognize the multiple ways settler society harms Indigenous women. Intersectionality and Indigenous feminism are the more significant theoretical concepts underpinning the work presented here. In addition, I put them into conversation with other theoretical concepts within Indigenous studies such as resurgence, self-determination, decolonization, sovereignty, and body sovereignty (which are explained later in this chapter) in order to more fully grasp the research topic.

Body Sovereignty

Colonisation in Canada involves the harsh subjugation of Indigenous women, 2-Spirit, trans, and queer Indigenous people (L. Simpson 2017; Wilson 2015, Driskill, Finley, Gilley, and Morgensen 2011). This subjugation was achieved through colonial policies and institutions such as residential "schools", missionaries, and Indian agents, among others (L. Simpson 2017; Wilson 2015, Driskill, Finley, Gilley, and Morgensen 2011). For instance, Simpson examines how early prostitution laws in Canada disproportionately targeted Indigenous women for state intervention based on their sexuality (L. Simpson 2017). Leanne Betasamosake Simpson argues that Indigenous people were seen as hypersexual and sexual deviants and that this stereotyping

of Indigenous people in relation to sexual deviancy/proclivity was often the cited reason of Indian agents when searching 'disorderly' homes—an older common phrase for a bawdy house that reinforced the stereotypes of 'deviant' lifestyles of sexual promiscuity in Indigenous women (L. Simpson 2017).

Likewise, Indigeneity was associated with deviance in relation to the heteronormativity of western societies. Wilson (2015) notes that early colonisers disapproved of gender variance and non-heterosexual lifestyles, and because Indigenous peoples did not likewise practise what we today classify and name as cis-heteronormativity, these normative logics often lead to the execution of Indigenous people; particularly during the 1500s for the crime of sodomy (Wilson 2015; Sigal 2011; Goldberg 1993; Tortorici 2007). Whether Indigenous women's expression of their sexuality or the non-cis-heteronormativity of Indigenous peoples, Indigenous ways of being concerning gender and sexuality were violently attacked because they were a direct threat to colonial expansion and domination through normative logics and morality (L. Simpson 2017; Wilson 2015).

Before colonisation and during early days of Indigenous-European contact, settlers observed that within Indigenous societies there was what we might today call gender fluidity in both expression and in gender roles. Gender did not rely on a strict binary, and patriarchal sexbased roles were less often observed in Indigenous societies at this time (L. Simpson 2017; Wilson 2015). In Nishnaabeg societies, for example, Indigenous women were skilled at hunting, fishing, and trapping, whereas, in Mohawk societies, Indigenous women were political leaders and warriors (L. Simpson 2017). However, through the influence of violent colonial domination, Indigenous women were exiled to the home and trans and queer Indigenous people were made to disappear or go into hiding (L. Simpson 2017; Wilson 2015). Simpson argues that through violent enforcement of colonial policies and institutions, colonisers imposed heterosexist patriarchy; settler gender logics became embedded into Indigenous societies through force (L. Simpson, 2017).
Wilson and Simpson note that, presently, there are Indigenous ceremonies where 2S, queer, and trans-gender Indigenous persons are excluded for not wearing the appropriate clothing (jeans, for example) for their perceived gender dictated by cis-hetero-patriarchal standards (Simpson 2017; Wilson 2015). Wilson (2015) shares an example of an elder threatening to verify queer Indigenous youth were wearing the appropriate clothing for their perceived gender, by personally examining their genitals, while trying to access a ceremony during pride week. Wilson explains that such an act by the elder was a violation of the youth's body sovereignty.

It is important to note that this kind of discrimination is not just the work of men, who occupy a place of privilege within these colonial gendered power structures; Simpson, for example, shares her experiences where her mother taught Simpson (2017) and her sister about the importance of respectability, how to be a lady. Simpson notes that these lessons were inspired by her mother's fear of settler harm should they not conform to settler ideals about women's sexuality, especially Indigenous women's presumed hypersexuality, but notes that this framing also further legitimises the idea that Indigenous women are inherently hypersexual (L. Simpson 2017).

Both Simpson and Wilson argue it is the responsibility of Elders and community leaders to accept and provide teachings to younger Indigenous people so they can carry the knowledge to understand the world around them and their experiences instead of enforcing colonial ideas of gender and sexuality in order to access Indigenous teachings (L. Simpson 2017; Wilson 2015). Leanne Betasamosake Simpson (2017) cites Alex Wilson's guidance that queerness and Two-Spirit identity in Indigenous communities needs to be accepted through normalising queer identities and self-expression. Wilson (1996, 2015) argues that a reclaiming of queer identity or "coming in" is an act of returning to our pre-colonial Indigenous identity, spirituality, and cultures, and that in so doing we work to rebuild our communities from colonial gendered/sexed violence.

Colonial interference with gender and sexuality is often dismissed as not a priority within mainstream Indigenous politics (which is largely dominated by cis-heterosexual-men) (L. Simpson, 2017). Simpson argues that within Indigenous politics, 'righteous work' is defined as the work Indigenous men do, particularly land-based or rights-based political actions that do not involve gender analyses (blockades, treaty etc.). In contrast, other issues (gender, sexuality, gender equality, gender-based violence) are considered secondary concerns, coming after the decolonization efforts of men (L. Simpson, 2017). Simpson (2017) explains that this way of thinking further marginalises Indigenous women, trans, queer and 2s people from decolonizing movements and efforts. For decolonization to be fully realised, it needs to centre feminist critique and queer theory as gender discrimination is an integral part of colonialism (Simpson, 2017; Driskill, Finley, Gilley, and Morgensen, 2011), and body sovereignty is itself an integral part of this effort to decolonize (Simpson 2017; Wilson 2015). Decolonization is a process of Land Back and dismantling colonial institutions to free Indigenous people of the violent colonial domination. Grounding decolonization through a gendered and feminist lens makes sure no one is left behind in the common struggle for decolonial liberation. It allows women, children and gender-diverse folks to be actively involved in decision-making processes which also impact them, making sure not to replicate colonial cis-heteropatriarchy in the decolonial efforts of our communities.

Wilson (2015) stresses that, according to traditional Cree teachings, we are all in a relationship with all living things, and we must express that connection with love and be responsible to the land to keep/restore balance to the world; for Leanne Simpson (2017), this expression of care for our relations includes giving ourselves room to grow in how we relate and express ourselves. Simpson's (2017) ancestors and the spiritual world know that tradition can change with people's needs because she has been to ceremonies where all people have been accepted regardless of skirt attire or gender identity. Simpson expresses how "when she see[s] women wearing pants at ceremonies, [she] believe[s] they are wearing teachings of diversity,

consent, and respect for body sovereignty. When [she] see[s] queer, transgender, gender nonconforming, Nishnaabeg at ceremony, [she is] reminded of 2SQ political orders and brilliance" (Simpson 2017, 140). For Wilson "coming in" does not centre on the declaration of independence that characterises "coming out" in mainstream depictions of the lives of LGBTQI people. Rather, coming in is an act of returning, fully present in ourselves, to resume our place as a valued part of our families, cultures, communities, and lands, in connection with all our relations" (Wilson 2015, 3). Both Wilson and Simpson argue that body sovereignty and accepting the way Indigenous people choose to express gender and sexuality are not only done in isolation but are an important part of our community, including in ceremony, and grassroots organising (e.g., Idle No More, Native Youth Sexual Health Network) (Simpson, 2017; Wilson, 2015).

Indigenous Resurgence

Indigenous resurgence is a theory dedicated to the refusal of colonisation and the reuptake of traditional Indigenous cultures and values (Morgan 2018; Starblanket 2017; Simpson 2016). Indigenous resurgent analyses are often focused on activities of specific Indigenous Nations; resurgence is the action of becoming reacquainted with your specific Indigenous communities' culture. These activities can take place as sharing stories, learning the language, participating in your Nation's government, and being on your community's land. Leanne Betasamosake Simpson (2017) writes about being on the land with Nishaabeg Elders and acting relationally with the land by centring Indigenous thought, through Indigenous practice (30). Gina Starblanket (2017) also writes that resurgence includes "mobilizations grounded in the revitalization of our traditional ways . . . and strategies of cultural renewal based on the interplay of pre-colonial pasts and decolonial futures" (Starblanket 2017, 25).

According to Starblanket (2017), Indigenous resurgence started as activism geared towards having Indigenous people's rights recognized by colonial states. A limitation of

Indigenous resurgence theory is the fact that much of the literature is dominated by Indigenous scholars who grew up away from their communities and who may not have intimate knowledge of their cultures as practised in community. Jas M. Morgan (2018) notes that they learned about their culture by growing up in a city among other urban Indigenous youth, while Leanne Betasamosake Simpson learned more about their Indigeneity by attending university (Morgan 2018, L. Simpson 2017).

Early theorising of resurgence and rights-based activism ignored the experiences of women and gender-oppressed Indigenous people (Morgan 2018; Starblanket 2017). Jas M. Morgan (2018) further argues that Indigenous resurgence, popularised in the 1990s by masculinist academics, also ignores the lived realities of trans and queer Indigenous people in the prairies (Morgan 2018). They say that Indigenous resurgence flattens Indigenous struggle as one common experience instead of comprising varied experiences also differentially informed within Indigenous communities by colour(ism), gender, sexuality, location, and poverty (Morgan 2018). Morgan (2018) and Starblanket (2017) utilise an intersectional approach to critique resurgence scholarship as an at times exclusionary framework even while it attempts to further Indigenous rights and sovereignty. By critiquing masculinist resurgent scholarship and activism, Morgan (2018) and Starblanket (2017) are working to bring into the conversation the lived experiences of Indigenous Two-Spirit people, Indigenous women, and Indigenous queer and trans people who live at multiple intersections of the Indigenous experience under colonialism. Critiquing the "status quo", Morgan and Starblanket highlight the multiple ways Indigenous gender-diverse people and Indigenous women experience domination and oppression by the colonising state through an intersectional lens that will change, for the better, the conversation around resurgence and rights-based activism so as to be more inclusive of Indigenous experiences.

Early resurgent rights-based activism ignored Indigenous experiences that were oppressed by systems other than race because of the thought that it could distract from the issue

of colonialism (Starblanket 2017). However, queer Indigenous people in the prairies have always worked to subvert colonial oppression and address multi-oppressed experiences; for example, TJ Cuthand's "Lessons in Baby Dyke Theory" (1995) which incisively comments on poverty, homophobia, loneliness, and being on the prairies, a lived experience of and Indigenous queer person (Morgan 2018).

Indigenous feminist resurgence theory critiques the common concept in early resurgence works of "cultural memory," the concept of "common understanding or collective view" and which simultaneously prioritises malestream goals (Starblanket 2017, 25–28). Starblanket (2017) argues that a feminist critique of Indigenous resurgence prevents and mitigates the reemergence of colonial power structures from forming within decolonial activism and academia (Starblanket 2017). According to Starblanket, cultural memory is a widely agreed on set of "traditional values and knowledges" (Starblanket 2017, 26) that, because of their claims to authenticity and traditionalism, go un-critiqued. Starblanket writes that popular or recognized cultural memory is malestream as it prioritises cis-men's experiences and perspectives. Starblanket further notes that it doesn't matter what the historical accuracy of the contents of claims to collective cultural memory might be as the very concept often functions to continue marginalising those already multiply oppressed in Indigenous communities (Starblanket 2017). For example, resurgent land-based practices have been noted to assume rigid gender binaries and further deny women and LGBTQ2S Indigenous people the freedom to choose how to express themselves in these spaces (Starblanket 2017). Yet, Starblanket cautions against empty symbolic and spiritual labelling of Indigenous 2-Spirit and LGBTQ people as ceremonially special because it often leads to a lack of recognition as to the political nature of these issues. Tacking the labels "2-Spirit" and "LGBTQ" Indigenous people to conversations already dominated by experiences other than their own, as an afterthought or in a pan-Indigenous empty way (e.g., "all 2S people are inherently spiritual and hold both feminine and masculine energies") is a reductionist approach to the inclusion of queer Indigenous perspectives in

resurgence activism and scholarship (Pyle 2019). For example, after Saylesh Wesley became estranged from their grandmother, they eventually grew closer to their grandmother through practising and learning cultural activities from her (Wesley 2014). This growth was nurtured through Stó:lõ basket weaving and ultimately allowed Wesley to ask for a Trans 2S title in Halq'eméylem—*Sts'iyoye Smetíyexw Swí:qe* (Twin-Spirited Woman) (Wesley 2014). Resurgence "work[s] alongside ancestors and those yet to be born to continually give birth to an Indigenous present that generates Indigenous freedoms" (L. Simpson 2017, p25). When resurgence is informed by feminist critique, it can become a powerful and even lifesaving framework for activism (Wesley 2014; Starblanket 2017). Within the context of my research, Indigenous resurgence is a useful theory because it helps situate Indigenous sexuality as separate from colonial domination while also making space for femininity and queerness in the re-uptake of Indigenous traditional values.

Indigenous self-determination

My next analytical framework is taken from literature on Indigenous self-determination. Indigenous self-determination is often defined as the political autonomy of Indigenous nations/governments from settler states (Corntassel 2012; Kuokkanen 2019). Selfdetermination, as granted to nation-states, has been a part of international law since the end of World War 1 and has been

"codified in two human rights treaties in 1966, the International Covenant on Civic and Political Rights and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights ... [these] two treatises affirm: 'All peoples have the right to self-determination. By virtue of that right they freely determine their political status and freely pursue their economic, social and cultural development" (Kuokkanen 2019, 25).

However, to Indigenous rights advocates, the use of "all peoples" in these treaties was not seen as a fair statement as some peoples, particularly Indigenous peoples, are oppressed groups *within* sovereign nation-states—so pursuing economic, social and cultural development wasn't attainable for Indigenous people, or if they were able to pursue those things, it was part of assimilation processes (Murphy 2014; Kuokkanen 2019). However, several decades later with the passing of the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP), Indigenous peoples rights to self-determination have been recognized within international law, too (Kuokkanen 2019). While arguably a step in the right direction, self-determination is often about legal or political recognition of a peoples sovereignty. This state recognition of rights is not sustainable as it relies on colonial framings of legal order and governance, and it often does not address Indigenous women's issues within colonial states (Corntassel 2012; Kuokkanen 2019).

Indigenous self-determination is a relational process that Indigenous activists, scholars and advocates have further developed beyond the framings of UNDRIP as a right (Corntassel 2012; Kuokkanen 2019). Self-determination, from Indigenous perspectives, is based in relationalities to people, places, and cultures (Corntassel 2012; Kuokkanen 2019). Jeff Corntassel (2012) argues that self-determination is often reduced to a more limited notion of self-government within sovereign colonial states when it should be about

"evolving Indigenous livelihoods, food security, community governance, relationships to homelands and the natural world, and ceremonial life can be practised today locally and regionally, thus enabling the transmission of these traditions and practices to future generations" (Corntassel 2008, 119).

Ultimately self-determination is a specific community-based practice that must be asserted rather than asked for or negotiated through rights-based legal frameworks (Corntassel 2012). However, self-determination is often argued as a collective Indigenous struggle that has been used to invalidate the struggles of individuals or sub-groups within Indigenous nations, such as women (Kuokkanen 2012, 2019). Indigenous self-determination is often concerned with the larger Indigenous struggle under Canadian oppression and colonialism. When Indigenous women started bringing women's issues into conversations about rights-based recognition, they were often met with hostility by Indigenous men for ostensibly detracting from the larger issue, colonialism (Kuokkanen 2012). The National Indian Brotherhood, in particular, was bothered when Sharon McIvor noted a lack of attention to the gender issues within the Indian Act that prevented Indigenous women in Canada from passing Indian Status onto their children in the same way that men could (Kuokkanen, 2012). Kuokkanen (2012) argues that current rightsbased frameworks for understanding self-determination, i.e., UNDRIP, fail to realise Indigenous women as being affected differently than the assumed common experience of Indigenous men, stating that "out of forty-six articles, UNDRIP only mentions Indigenous women only in three" (Articles 22.1, 21.2, and 22.2). Article 44 articulates that the Declaration applies "equally to male and female Indigenous individuals" (Kuokkanen 2019, 29). Rauna Kukkanen sees the language within UNDRIP as not specific enough because it does not address how Indigenous women are differently impacted by colonialism. To address the impacts of colonialism on Indigenous women there would need to be specific language and consideration of the differentially gendered impacts of colonialism. However, in UNDRIP there is no nuanced consideration of such specific impacts for women.

To achieve true self-determination as a decolonizing practice, Indigenous activists and scholars need to operate with the understanding that Indigenous women aren't only struggling under colonial rule but that we are struggling under colonial *patriarchal* rule. Selfdetermination is Indigenous survival, and for a people to survive there needs to be adequate attention paid to gender-based violence and exclusions (Corntassel 2012; Kuokkanen 2019).

Methodology

Critical Discourse Analysis

Critical discourse analysis (CDA) is compatible with my research goals and theoretical framework. CDA involves analysing words or discourses in order to "[study] the way social-

power abuse and inequality are enacted, reproduced, legitimated, and resisted by text and talk in the social and political context. With such dissident research, critical discourse analysts take an explicit position and thus want to understand, expose, and ultimately challenge social inequality. This is also why CDA may be characterised as a social movement of politically committed discourse analysts" (Van Dijk 2015, 466). Discourse analysis focuses on specific word choices in the semantic context of a work so as to reveal latent ideologies and thought patterns that themselves reflect dominating forces and inequitable structures in society. As such, discourse analysis focuses primarily on social problems and political issues rather than the mere study of discourse structures outside social and political contexts (Van Dijk 2015).

Though there are many fields that use CDA as a methodology, for the purposes of my work I will be focusing on macro and micro levels of analysis and power as control in society. The micro level of social order and analysis focuses on language use, discourse, and communication. On this level, CDA allows me to show patterns over time about how print and legacy media (*The Globe and Mail, Vancouver Sun, Winnipeg Free Press, Toronto Star, Edmonton Journal*) in Canada continues to rely on colonial frameworks to discuss Indigenous women and violence. On the macro level, CDA is a tool that examines power relations, dominance, and inequality between social groups (Van Dijk 2015) by making those relations clearer in the present and in history. I use macro CDA analysis to challenge structures that facilitate disproportionate sexual violence against Indigenous women in the hope that I can initiate change. While I rely on both micro and macro levels of analysis, I emphasise macro levels of analysis to highlight the inequality of Indigenous women in society through the analyses of mainstream legacy media.

Mainstream journalism in Canada, as a dominant structure, is legacy media that has a long history in Canada and is also deemed credible. Legacy media is upheld by white supremacy and mirrors other institutions in Canada such as governments, universities, and multinational corporations. If we label institutions such as governments, universities, and multinational

corporations as the "powerful institutions" in western society then, in the general population, it is the people whom these institutions target — through academic research, policy, law and media representation — that experience the brunt of the discursive and material consequences of colonial power. Powerful speakers (academics, politicians or journalists) use mainstream media through op-eds or editorials to control common narratives and ideas about different groups and their relation to each other (Van Dijk 2015). When "powerful speakers" repeatedly generalise similar events or actions "they may condition the generalisation and abstraction of specific mental models to more general structures of knowledge and ideology, for instance about immigration, terrorism, or economic crises" (Van Dijk 2015, 473). Asserting dominance in the form of general cognitive influence may be in the interests of the powerful speakers and against the best interests of the recipients (Van Dijk 2015). Recipients tend to believe the opinions of people and institutions are defined as authoritative (unless they are inconsistent with their personal beliefs and experiences) (Van Dijk 2015).

Newspaper reporting and the creation and perpetuation of negative stereotypes of Indigenous women is a form of the use of power as control. The notions of discourse access and control are very general, and it is one of the tasks of CDA to spell out these forms of power and especially their abuses and techniques of domination (Van Dijk p 2015). Members of more powerful social groups, especially leaders within those groups, have exclusive access to and control over more – and more influential – genres of discourse (Van Dijk 2015). Speakers of powerful groups may want to control not only specific knowledge and opinions but also generic knowledge. Leaders in society and industries control collective knowledge by dominating the shared generic social representations such as socio-cultural knowledge as well as group attitudes and ideologies (Van Dijk 2015).

Despite their intentions, neither the Truth and Reconciliation Commission (TRC) nor the Final report (*Reclaiming Power and Place*), has made a significant shift in how the legacy media reports the stories of Indigenous women who die by sexually motivated murder. The recurrent

and persistent pattern in legacy media of biased reporting on the issue of sexual violence against Indigenous women belies the reality that these institutions are permeated by colonial intent; Indigenous people are better equipped to report on cases involving Indigenous sex and sexuality because of our understanding of colonial legacies that continue to impact Indigenous people, especially women. My thesis research moves away from understanding Indigenous women as simply helpless victims of violence that are also culpable in their own victimisation. In this research, I demonstrate that Indigenous women are autonomous people diligently navigating long-standing colonial forces that work against them. Because of their deeper understanding of how colonial thought shapes violence against Indigenous women, girls, and two-spirit people, Indigenous women are more able to situate violence against individuals within structurally violent and anti-Indigenous discourse and institutions.

Using CDA, I show that legacy journalism is an integral aspect of colonialism by closely examining legacy reporting on four cases of sex-murder of Indigenous women (Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue and Tina Fontaine). My analysis illuminates victimblaming patterns that saturate legacy media reporting on cases of Indigenous women's murders, and how these patterns rely on colonial frameworks of Indigenous women's sexuality and place in society. Subsequently, I use CDA to argue that Indigenous people are better equipped to report factually on the deaths of Indigenous women as we are better able to, and motivated to, account for the structural conditions, including dominant discourses, that enable sexual violence and colonial society's understanding of that violence.

Having Indigenous people reporting on Indigenous issues also helps overturn dominant discourses that help sustain such violence. Legacy media is still one of the most powerful structures used to cement cultural stereotypes and enforce the so-called truths about a given society and its members. Beginning in the early 1960s, journalists for Vancouver's three daily newspapers (*The Province, the Vancouver Sun,* and *the Vancouver Times*) began to report regularly on the deaths of women in the Downtown Eastside (DTES) and on some of the

problems the women living there experienced. Bringing the issue into the public spotlight, journalists drew upon pre-existing stereotypes, presenting a fatalistic life story characterised by helplessness, loneliness, poverty, addiction, prostitution, and death in the "asphalt jungle." (Longstaffe 2017).

Such racialized, sexualized, and classed narratives of Indigenous women are ingrained in the structural forces that control journalism and buttress anti-Indigenous and misogynist stereotypes and tropes against Indigenous women. These patterns are clearly visible when legacy media publishes articles about the Vancouver Downtown Eastside (DTES). Legacy media reporting on the deaths of Indigenous women in the DTES regularly blame Indigenous women for their own deaths and rather than focusing on the impacts of colonialism on these cases instead focus on the victims involvement in sex work, possible addictions, and poverty. Media matters because published works do have a real-life impact on people's lives.

Nicole Lugosi's (2011) analysis of the case of Neil Stonechild shows how the misconduct of the provincial police force was inaccurately framed as an administrative issue rather than a racism issue (Lugosi 2011). Stonechild was, an Indigenous youth who was taken to the outskirts of the city by Saskatchewan Police Service (SPS) and left to walk home while he was intoxicated. in this case. When the judge removed race as a factor in their inquiry into the SPS officers, they helped to sustain the false narrative that Canada is a racially equitable society without an anti-Indigenous racism problem (Lugosi 2011). Records show Indigenous women and Indigenous men have died from the intersecting effects of poverty, poor health, addictions, and violence as a result of colonialism in Canada (Longstaffe 2017).

Indigenous women are particularly vulnerable to the efforts of colonialism because of the repeated assaults to bodies and personhood that are enacted through and rely on patriarchy (Green 2017; Monchalin 2016; A. Simpson 2016; Razack 2000). However, when legacy media reports on cases of Indigenous people's murders it often frames the case as one of the individual and their personal conditions which lead to their death rather than on a systemic analysis of

how this death was created. Legacy media individualises these cases by focusing on the impact of an Indigenous person's death on their family and community (Longstaffe 2017). By privileging the voices of Indigenous family and communities as stand-alone authorities, on the death as a single event impacting a narrow group, legacy media contributes to the banalification of each death it reports on as Indigenous people's voices do not hold respect in wider Canadian society; the accounts of Indigenous families and communities are generally considered less 'valid' in general Canadian society because there is far less power behind it (Longstaffe 2017). The individualization of Indigenous women and the shallow reporting of the context of their death is a choice made actively by legacy media and journalists which contributes to colonial framing of Indigenous women's lives as disposable.

The cases I discuss also demonstrate the apathy municipal police departments exhibit concerning the deaths of Indigenous women as their murders often remain uninvestigated. The Canadian justice system is particularly uninterested in the racialized murders of Indigenous people, especially women. Though these municipal police departments blatantly ignore the homicides of Indigenous women they maintain that the reason is administrative. For this reason, Constance Backhouse (1999, as cited in Lugosi 2011) notes that, "the ideology of racelessness, a hallmark of the Canadian historical tradition, is very much in keeping with our national mythology that Canada is not a racist country" (Lugosi 2011, 300). According to Lugosi, Sunera Thobani (2007) refers to this simultaneously racist and raceless ideology as the "master narrative" of Canada which allows Canadians to pride themselves on maintaining the values of multiculturalism and respect for diversity while maintaining colonial power over Indigenous people as a race (Lugosi 2011, 300). The work of journalism in creating this 'nice' Canadian image cannot be underestimated as it works to justify and convolute the racialized violence enacted in and by Canadians. Even when reporters understand that poverty and discrimination affect these women's lives in enormous ways, and position themselves as advocates for social reform, reporters' language often justifies the very systems of racism and sexism they write and

speak against (Longstaffe 2017). Journalists must continue to try and address these issues of racialized and sexualized violence in Canada, but by relying upon stereotypical tropes of Indigenous women's sexuality and poverty even sympathetic reports reinforce colonial, racist, and misogynist structures that lead to such cases (Longstaffe 2017).

Reporters for legacy media reinforce harmful colonial discourses that promote violence against Indigenous people, especially women, and this function overshadows whatever social critiques they try to offer. In her 1963 newspaper article in the *Vancouver Sun*, Simma Holt portrayed the deaths of Indigenous women as inevitable, scripting their urban lives with a predetermined, inevitable violent ending even as she ostensibly aimed to highlight and challenge systemic issues facing Indigenous women (Longstaffe 2017).

Journalists often paint the precarity of Indigenous women's lives as inevitable rather than an occurrence that happens under the domination of colonial forces. In particular, by relying on narratives from family members in their journalism, legacy media appropriates family narratives to the effect that the violence faced by Indigenous women is framed as inherent by Indigenous women as a member of a racialized group — the result of individual family dysfunction. Framing violence as the inherited problem of Indigenous women *as* Indigenous women functions to erase the culpability of the very perpetrators of violence and the racialized structural inequalities which enabled this violence within a colonial state. (Strega et al. 2014).

The West and the "Rest"

Colonialism in Canada is at the heart of the continued murder of Indigenous women. Stuart Hall (1992) explains how the so-called uniqueness of "the West" was in part a purposeful discourse produced by European intellectual's contact with and their comparison to other societies in other parts of the world (which Hall refers to as "the Rest") (Hall 1992). European travel and "discovery" of other parts of the world such as Asia, Africa, and the Americas provided the bases for Europeans (British, Portuguese, French, Dutch, Spain) to situate themselves as the advanced "west" while simultaneously labelling "the rest" as inferior (Hall 1992, 280-289). "Discourse," in Hall's (1992) use, refers to a particular way of representing and communicating ideas about 'the West', 'the Rest,' and the relations between them (Hall 1992, 291). Discourse enables just as it limits communication about particular concepts according to particular frameworks adopted by that discourse (291). Discourses concerning Indigenous peoples have often relied on the supposed incivility of Indigenous cultures and traditional practices, making this lack of civility real insofar as it was generally accepted in the west as part of the constitution of itself in relation to civility. Lack of civility has been at the centre of the Westerner's idea of the "other" (Hall 1992) since the time of first contact with Indigenous peoples and European settlement of the Americas. From the beginning, some people described the Natives of the New World as 'lacking both the power of reason and the knowledge of God'; as 'beasts in human form' (Hall 1992, 214). Historically, Indigenous people have not been able to challenge the discourse of being uncivilised and being othered by the West because it is colonial power, rather than a concern for reality, that makes claims and statements functionally true within the realm of the discursive (Hall 1992, 293).

Using CDA allows me to analyse and be critical of European influence on discourse by giving us an incisive tool to analyse the texts—both written and visual—that Westerners create to represent other countries, people, and communities. Hall notes that one of the ways in which the West defined itself in contradistinction to the Rest by early colonisers was through the use of explicit sexual language. The very language of exploration, conquest, and domination was strongly marked by gender distinctions and drew much of its subconscious force from sexual imagery (Hall 1992). In particular, dominating forces and actions were presented as masculine in nature, while those they sought to dominate, often explicitly sexually, were presented as feminine.

The continuing legacy of discursively framing colonialism as a gendered, sexed exercise remains in the present; by referring to Indigenous women as synonymous with sex work or as sexual objects mainstream news media perpetuates these discourses, making them relevant for general framings of Indigenous women in the present, enabling and justifying the continued violence and juridical indifference which Indigenous women disproportionately face in the Canadian present.

Methods

I used the ProQuest database, Canadian Newsstream, to search for articles about Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine. I chose these four women, who were victims of sexualized violence because they are representative examples of mainstream newspaper media (in the *Toronto Star, Globe and Mail, the Vancouver Sun, Edmonton Journal, and Winnipeg Free Press*) continuing to frame Indigenous women negatively over a 50-year period and with a reporting history of 34 years. Repeatedly, journalists reported on these four women using stereotypes and they also repeatedly decontextualized the murders of Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine. For all of the women, I typed their first names into the search bar in quotations with the filter "anywhere". I continued to filter the search by source type which was "newspaper", and document type which was "news", and I further filtered the search to English only results. To get a chronological order of the results for Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine, I sorted the results by "oldest first". I then filtered the results to the publications used in this research, the *Toronto Star, The Globe and Mail, Vancouver Sun, Edmonton Journal*, and the *Winnipeg Free Press*.

After filtering my search, I was left with articles that I further filtered by removing repeat stories, anonymous stories, and stories less than 300 words. Furthermore, I removed stories about Helen Betty Osborne from 2003-2022 because they were not relevant stories to her

specific case. The stories about Helen Betty Osborne between 2003-2022 were about new cases regarding missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls. Similarly, I removed stories about the child welfare system that used Tina Fontaine's name in one sentence. I also removed stories about Tina Fontaine's cousin, Jeanenne Fontaine, who was also murdered in 2014 because Jeanenne Fontaine's circumstances falls outside the scope of this research. The final results for newspaper articles from the Newsstream database regarding Helen Betty Osborne are comprised of 75 articles, 17 regarding Pamela George, 91 regarding Cindy Gladue, and 100 articles regarding Tina Fontaine. In these articles I examine how Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine are framed, how the perpetrators are framed, whose voices are present, and whose voices are absent. Furthermore, I examine how colonialism and gender-based violence appear or do not appear within the articles regarding Helen Betty Osborne, I will inform my critiques with my theoretical framework.

Findings and Discussion

Introduction

For this research, I examined 283 news media articles relating to the killings of Indigenous women: Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine. My findings show that there are similar themes in reporting and framing across all articles and cases. First, almost all of the articles were written by non-Indigenous journalists. Second, in these articles, journalists often report on how substance use is prevalent in these cases by Indigenous women, but do not often address the use of substances by perpetrators. For example, journalists report on how the judges in the cases instructed jurors to be aware of the perpetrator's state of mind due to substance use. However, in these same cases, the Indigenous women victims are framed as blameworthy for the lethal violence they faced because they, too, were under the influence of various substance use. For perpetrators, their substance use was seen as grounds to dismiss charges laid against them while for the Indigenous women victims, it framed them as culpable in their own deaths. Substance use by the accused is seen as an impairment to their state of mind and must be taken into consideration regarding their conviction by jurors. Third, where the accused were also framed as career criminals whose murder of Indigenous women was not reflective of systemic racism in Canadian society but only of their immoral character (ex. Dwayne Archie Johnston and Raymond Cormier). Fourth, the articles lack any representation of the voices of the victim's family (with one exception in the case of Cindy Gladue's case in the 2010s).

The articles I examined for the present research frame the cases and discuss the perpetrators through a general motivation to enact settler moves to innocence: Reporting frames settlers and settler society as absolved of systemic wrongdoing toward Indigenous women. This is seen through the reporting on the inquiry into the handling of Helen Betty Osborne, the retrial for the man who murdered Cindy Gladue, and the inquiry into missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls. My findings are broken into four sections ordered according to reporting on each victim, and within each victim-specific section, chronologically.

Helen Betty Osborne

Helen Betty Osborne was an 18-year-old Indigenous woman who was the victim of lethal anti-Indigenous gendered violence. Helen Betty Osborne was from Norway House Cree Nation in northern Manitoba and was living in a boarding home in The Pas, Manitoba, with a non-Indigenous family while she attended high school in the town. Helen Betty Osborne attended high school in The Pas because there wasn't a high school near her home community. On November 13, 1971, Helen Betty Osborne was murdered by four men who were cruising the streets of The Pas. After a night out with friends, Helen Betty Osborne was walking home alone

when four men James Houghton, Lee Scott Colgan, Norman Manger and Dwayne Archie Johnston abducted her. The four men abducted Helen Betty Osborne, sexually assaulted her, beat her and left her for dead on the outskirts of town. Helen Betty Osborne was found the next morning by a taxi driver who alerted the RCMP. The identity of who killed Helen Betty Osborne was a widely known secret among the people in The Pas, however, no one told the RCMP. Helen Betty Osborne's case went cold for 16 years until 1986 when three out of the four men were charged with the murder of Helen Betty Osborne.

For sixteen years the police did not investigate Helen Betty Osborne's murder. Eventually an inquiry into her death began in 1988 as part of an inquiry into the case of JJ Harper, a respected Indigenous leader in Manitoba who was gunned down. News media reports on the inquiry of Helen Betty Osborne's murder were framed as giving justice to Helen Betty Osborne, and it was during the inquiry that most of the reporting of her murder took place. Houghton, Colgan, and Johnston were all charged with the murder of Helen Betty Osborne. Manger was never charged with the crime because he was determined to be severely intoxicated at the time. Only Johnston served time in prison for Osborne's murder—a total of 6.5 years. I was only able to find two articles that concerned the trial of Johnston, the rest of the articles focused on Helen Betty Osborne's murder were about the inquiry and Johnston's early release from prison.

While the majority of news media coverage of Helen Betty Osborne's killing was performed during this inquiry, most of their attention was on the accused men and other officials. Readers hear Colgan's and Houghton's voices most prominently. Colgan wasn't charged, and Houghton was acquitted of Helen Betty Osborne's murder. News media focused a lot of attention on Colgan because his testimony is why Johnston went to prison and why Houghton was acquitted. News reports on the murder trials framed Colgan as telling the truth due to his perceived candour during the inquiry into the murder of Helen Betty Osborne. Due to Colgan's testimony, which he altered in favour of Houghton (York 1989), and the fact that

Colgan had made an agreement with investigators to provide details of the murder to avoid jail time, neither Colgan nor Houghton were tried or convicted for their role in the murder.

The articles I examined depict Houghton negatively, he is quoted as not feeling remorse because he claimed he did not commit the murder. Houghton is also regularly depicted as smirking and chewing gum during his testimony in the articles, he was also noted as being scolded by the presiding judge for lying. While the press noted Houghton's negative behaviour, the articles I examined did not discuss why his behaviour was bad beyond discussing the murder as bad. For example, it was reported by *The Globe and Mail* on June 27 and June 28, 1989, that during the inquiry Colgan and the other three men (Johnston, Houghton, and Manger) were looking for an Indigenous woman because of the racist stereotype that Indigenous women are more easily available for sex. However, reporting doesn't actually acknowledge Indigenous women as "easy for sex" as a stereotype engendered by the lasting legacy of colonialism, one that continues to undermine the safety of Indigenous women. The articles examined the case as a one-off rather than examining the role that anti-Indigenous racism and gendered violence had to play as part of a systemic enabling of Helen Betty Osborne's murder.

Articles from the late 1980s and early 1990s show a general lack of depth when reporting on gender violence, targeted racialized violence, and the specific racialized violence to which Indigenous women are subject. These articles briefly mention racial tensions but do not divulge deeper into what that means for the reader. The articles also briefly mention the unjust prison sentence of Johnston and how Indigenous people who commit the same crime face longer sentences. Due to the influence of the inquiry into her death, journalists did give a platform for Helen Betty Osborne's friends. However, the audience rarely sees quotes from the family of Helen Betty Osborne. Ultimately, the reporting that engages the death of Helen Betty Osborne lacks humanising depth and as such continues to perpetuate harmful stereotypes and discourses of Indigenous people, especially women, in the prairies.

Violence against Indigenous women in Canada is embedded into the fabric of Canadian society. Indigenous scholars, including Sherene Razack, Pamela Palmater, Audra Simpson, Leanne Betasamosake, and Lisa Monchalin, have written at length about how gender-based violence against Indigenous women helps continue settler efforts of expansion and resource extraction (Razack 2016; Palmater 2016; A. Simpson 2016; L. Simpson 2017; Monchalin 2016). As with Canada's consistent extraction of natural resources, settler societies see women as the land, as entities from which they can continually extract resources. In other words, settler society sees Indigenous women as rapeable (A. Simpson, 2016). As such, Indigenous women are routinely and disproportionately victims of sexualized violence and other violence that cause their deaths (A. Simpson 2016; Green 2017). The racist/sexist stereotype that Indigenous women are "easy" is a colonial legacy that has a long history with implications felt at the individual level, such as the murder of Helen Betty Osborne. By not addressing the racist gendered stereotype of Indigenous women being "easy," focusing on the individual court cases of her murderers, and neglecting the testimonies of Osborne's family and friends, Canadian news media and the reporters who published on her murder dehumanised Helen Betty Osborne, for being an Indigenous woman.

The articles rarely cover Helen Betty Osborne's family and the impact her death had on her community. Within Canadian news media, Indigenous people serve as a spectacle for a non-Indigenous audience. Indigenous people, including the communities of murdered Indigenous women, are not part of the public audience to whom Canadian news media targets. It was not until the early 2000s that the (non-Indigenous) leaders of the Canadian Government apologised for the handling of Helen Betty Osborne's death. One article I examined which focused on this apology does, in fact, quote one of Osbourne's sisters. Yet, the voices of Helen Betty Osborne's friends and family are mostly missing from the news media coverage of the inquiry and the early release of Johnston. The missing voices of Helen Betty Osborne's family and friends is a direct product of the privileging of dominant voices (white, cis-straight men) in Canadian news media for a dominant (white, cis-straight) audience (Jiwani 2009; Gilchrist 2010).

In the 1980s and during the years of the inquiry, 1988-1989, Canadian news media rarely gave a platform for Helen Betty Osborne's mother or other family members. This is a stark difference from the approach of the media three decades later in the reporting around Cindy Gladue and Tina Fontaine's deaths. In the reporting around Cindy Gladue, readers are eventually introduced to Cindy Gladue's grieving mother and then later to Cindy Gladue's grieving children. Right from the beginning, in 2014, readers are introduced to Tina Fontaine's friends, family, and caregivers. The lack of engagement with Helen Betty Osborne's mother could be explained by the fact that the few times Helen Betty Osborne's mother is quoted it is because she is speaking Cree and is making use of an interpreter who translates her words into English. While the language barrier can explain the reason why Helen Betty Osborne's mother is rarely quoted, the lack of family voices overall is notable as it functions to dehumanise Helen Betty Osborne. Further, by not giving room for Osborne's mother in their reporting, Canadian news media maintained the erasure of Indigenous people and languages from the public view. Silencing the voices and first languages of Indigenous people sustains dominant settler voices and continues the Canadian newspaper legacy of othering or dehumanising Indigenous women. Silencing Indigenous voices also furthers the settler "common sense" idea that Indigenous people need the help of the Canadian state because they are unable to speak on their own behalf; they are childlike and/or deviant and in need of Canadian intervention (Jiwani 2009; Gilchrist 2010; Harding 2006).

While we rarely hear from Helen Betty Osborne's family in the overall reporting about her murder, the audience eventually hears her school friends speak during the inquiry into her murder. However, the framing of Helen Betty Osborne's friends' voices focuses on their testimony during the inquiry and is overtly framed by stereotypes of Indigenous women common in the media. While this inquiry-related reporting that gave voice to Helen Betty

Osborne's friends helps to humanise her, acknowledging the day-to-day experiences of racism she and her friends faced, the reporters continue to rely on tropes in an effort to humanise Helen Betty Osborne while ignoring the racism to which she was the victim. Canadian news media did not account for the racism faced by Helen Betty Osborne because it falls outside of the binary stereotypes of Indigenous women and would require painting a more complicated picture of Helen Betty Osborne and her circumstances. For example, Helen Betty Osborne's best friend describes how Johnston regularly harassed them as Indigenous teenage girls. Helen Betty Osborne's friend also notes that Helen Betty Osborne had left her remote northern reserve to attend high school in the nearest urban centre in order to achieve her dreams of going to college and becoming a teacher. Reporting on the testimony of Helen Betty Osborne's friend relied on this later testimony and focused on painting Helen Betty Osborne with the "good woman" narrative, that she was undeserving of being murdered, not because she was a human being, but because she could be cast as "good" in settler eyes (see Kolopenuk 2020).

While the "good woman" narrative is usually reserved for white women who are mothers and wives (Jiwani & Young 2006, Cripps 2021, Gilchrist 2010), in the case of Helen Betty Osborne the "good woman" narrative built on the "benevolent" nature of Helen Betty Osborne's ambitions but furthered settler colonial moves to innocence in so doing. The news media reports on Helen Betty Osborne's benevolence must be understood as part of a more general framing by Canadian newspaper media that paints Canada as a progressive state that can help Indigenous people (Harding 2006). As a result of Helen Betty Osborne's ambition and perceived assimilation into Canadian culture, her being framed as accepting Canada and its legitimacy, she is reported as being a "good" woman and therefore as deserving of sympathy and life itself. Again, this "good vs. bad woman" framing in Canadian news media reporting of the inquiry relies on othering racialized groups as usually bad and the settler state as good in order to avoid addressing the deeper violence of Canadian colonialism that is the backdrop of murders such as that of Helen Betty Osborne.

In addition to framing Indigenous women as usually bad — unless they can be easily framed as assimilated — reporters often focus more simplistically on "bad" settler individuals rather than discuss the complex dynamics and violence of Canada as a racist settler state. This was the case in Canadian news reporting on Johnston. Canadian news media framed Helen Betty Osborne (and her friends) as helpless victims of recurring harassment at the hands of Johnston, who was eventually convicted of Helen Betty Osborne's murder. By focusing on Johnston and his badness Canadian news media continues a dominant narrative that Indigenous people require benevolent Canadian intervention when at the hands of a few murderous individuals (Jiwani & Young 2006, Harding 2006, Gilchrist 2010). This narrative ignores the foundational violence that underlined the violence enacted against Osborne and her friends, Canada's ongoing colonialism.

An excellent example of the Canadian news media's dismissal of systemic issues can be seen in the way reporters wrote about the police investigation into Osborne's case. In particular, news media highlighted how the investigation was incompetent; Helen Betty Osborne's friends testify that police interrogated them the morning after Helen Betty Osborne's death rather than interviewing the four men who killed her. Reporting, therefore, acknowledged individual police bias and racism in this investigation but failed to examine the role of individual and systemic racism in the police response and in the violence, noting only that there was racial tension. By reporting vaguely that there are racial tensions in the area but while focusing predominantly on individuals and their actions, Canadian news reporting again failed to locate the roots of racial violence and the failure of the Canadian "justice" system as it applies to Indigenous people. Reporters consistently return to a narrative of a "few bad racist apples" and let Canadian colonialism off the hook.

The articles that look to the communities of Helen Betty Osborne and her family repeatedly refer to The Pas as a northern Manitoban community with "racial tensions," however, the articles don't explain why there are racial tensions between Indigenous people and the white

people of The Pas. This lack of contextualization suggests that this is just the way for northern towns, that it is natural. The articles don't address the forceful relocation of Indigenous people to remote reservations for Canadian expansion and resource extraction. Colonisation has dispossessed Indigenous people from the land in a violent manner and is continuously carried out in the present by white non-Indigenous people (Razack 2000). The idea that Indigenous people need to be saved from their uncivilised behaviour was the justification for colonising the land in the first place and banishing Indigenous people to the reserve (Razack 2000). Banishing First Nations peoples to reserves kept them out of sight and out of mind to Canadian society and also served to portray Indigenous people as backwards, as people who refused to accept Canada as a progressive state while clinging to their incivility (Razack 2000, Harding 2006). Segregating Indigenous peoples to reserves also entailed infrastructure, laws, and policies that ensured the segregation of Indigenous people from urban centres and fed into the enforced narrative of Indigenous incivility. With the removal of these barriers, Indigenous peoples moved to urban centres and many white people left to live in suburbs (Razack 2000). The suburbs were organised around large plots of land and large houses to reflect the settler privileges that wealthier, white people became accustomed to while inner cities became places where racialized and poor people could be contained (Razack 2000). To ensure the separation of the racialized poor from the wealthy whites and to ensure ongoing colonial expansion, laws such as the Indian Act and nuisance laws were enacted (Razack 2000).

Reporters covering Osborne's trial notes in newspaper articles that segregation was widely practised in The Pas during the 70s in such places as movie theatres, restaurants, and bars. Reporters also note that there was a turn in attitudes after a mall was built and run by a local First Nation and talk about racism as an issue that is currently resolved. But this framing of racial tensions as being only part of the past does little to explain how Helen Betty Osborne ended up murdered in the present, the indifference of police officers investigating her disappearance and murder, and why her case went unsolved for sixteen years.

When race is addressed as an issue in the present by reports it is only in quotes from Indigenous people who were interviewed. Addressing the racism within The Pas during the 1970s and onwards only through quotes by Indigenous people suggests that racism is only an Indigenous problem rather than a problem that needs to be addressed by everyone, including non-Indigenous people. Indeed, racism is even more the problem of white settlers and the Canadian state in so far as it is these groups who perpetrate it and through which they organise themselves. By ignoring racism as a pervasive problem, especially amongst the white Canadian public, typical media framings of Osborne's case did little to explain why the four men assumed Helen Betty Osborne would easily consent to sexual activity with them. The deeper systemic context was never addressed in reporting—that agents of colonisation, including not only the police and other powerful white men, but also common white men—have specifically targeted and viewed Indigenous women as ripe and available for sexual exploitation (Razack 2000, Monchalin 2016). Settlers a deeply held belief that they are inherently entitled to Indigenous women's bodies because of their own white settler superiority over Indigenous people, a belief that reflects their sense of entitlement to Indigenous land, too (Razack 2000).

With the analytically biased reporting in Canadian news media that ignored systemic racism, it was left to Indigenous leaders to argue that the lack of investigation in Helen Betty Osborne's case was due to her being an Indigenous woman. Settler moves to innocence are acts in which settlers rush toward any sense of relief from the overwhelming guilt of anti-Indigenous racism (Tuck & Yang 2012). By relieving themselves of the responsibility to address colonialism and its violence, settlers simultaneously contribute to perpetuating anti-Indigenous racism and further ensure "settler futurity" (Tuck & Yang 2012). Decolonial education scholars Tuck and Yang build on Janet Mawhinney's work that analyses how white people sustain and create white privilege in anti-racist organisations (Mawhinney 1998, in Tuck & Yang 2012). Mawhinney's work in turn builds on the work of Mary Louise Fellows and Sherene Razack's "race to innocence" where individual women believe their "subordination is the most urgent" issue that

needs to be addressed while at the same time oppressing others (Fellows and Razack 1996, in Tuck & Yang 2012). To return to the Helen Betty Osborne case, reporters framed the government inquiry into the inappropriate handling of the case as a benevolent act of the judges who looked into Helen Betty Osborne's case. This suggests to readers that the Canadian government and legal structure cared about an Indigenous woman's murder. However, it took a whole year after the minimal, lacklustre response of the justice system to Osborn's killers before the inquiry was initiated. The white male murders were mostly let off the hook for an Indigenous woman's murder like white patriarchal Canadian society is mostly let off the hook for its massive violence against Indigenous peoples.

The inquiry ultimately held no one accountable for Osborne's murder. Johnston, while required to speak at the inquiry, did not speak. And while it was reported that he could be held in contempt of the court and receive more time on his prison sentence if he didn't cooperate, it was ultimately deemed futile by legal experts to require him to speak. Because Johnston was already serving time in person, legal experts argued that adding more time to his sentence was an ineffective consequence. When he was offered early release, Johnston did eventually speak about the murder of Helen Betty Osborne and offered an apology for his violent actions. Houghton, Colgan and Manger could have faced charges for other crimes than murder, including abduction and aggravated sexual assault, but again it was considered futile by legal experts to pursue such charges as adding new charges for the other three men would be difficult since the murder took place years ago. Reporters demonstrated similar hesitance to talk about these men as criminals, Johnston, for instance, was regularly described as a model prisoner when it became public knowledge that he had been on day parole and was about to be granted early release from prison.

Settler moves to innocence are also witnessed in reporting on the inquiry when townspeople of The Pas are portrayed as being remorseful for not informing the police of the town's secret. Their performances of confessions during the inquiry are widely reported.

Moreover, reporting frames Colgan after his testimony during the inquiry as someone who was never the same after that murderous night and whose life was ruined as he became steeped in alcoholism. Framing the white town folk as remorseful ironically further humanises white people who all-around performed violence directly or through acts of omission against Indigenous women. This humanisation of a community that hid murder occurs all while continuing to do little to humanise the victim, Helen Betty Osborne. The inquiry did little to help create material change in the lives of Indigenous people affected by white sexual violence. Scholars have shown how confessional situations such as occurred during the inquiry are also common settler moves to innocence even in anti-racist settings. Mawhinney's academic work on settler moves to innocence is constructed through the patterns that emerge in anti-racist settings such as non-profit organisations attempting to address structural racism (1998). The patterns that emerge are confessionals to apologise for wrongdoing, for example when an allwhite board of directors repeatedly ignore Black workers regarding racism (1998). A confessional of sorts, in this case, testimony during an inquiry, provides a release of guilt and also situates acts of racism in the past while simultaneously absolving persons of any wrongdoing (Mawhinney 1998). For a confession to take place, in this manner, the confessor needs to be confessing in a setting where they feel safe, where a white majority is the dominating presence during the confessional (Mawhinney 1998). However, the racialized person (or people) needs to be present as well for the confessional to have a perceived effect of actually conveying the apology (Mawhinney 1998). While I do not know the demographic makeup of viewers for the inquiry into Helen Betty Osborne's murder, we do know that the inquiry was to answer why her murder went unsolved for sixteen years. The inquiry provided the perfect backdrop for the non-Indigenous townspeople of The Pas to engage settler moves to innocence while non-Indigenous journalists reporting on the inquiry did little to recognize or name the racism within the town. Rather, they too enacted a settler move to innocence by reporting the inquiry and confessionals as benevolent acts to a broad, predominantly white-settler audience.

The inquiry did acknowledge several systemic failures that negatively impact Indigenous people, but nothing was done with the information collected from the inquiry. Judicial and governmental leaders said trying the three remaining men (Manger, Houghton, Colgan) for other crimes (such as abduction and sexual assault) was pointless, as was holding Johnston in contempt for not testifying at the inquiry. Legal experts explain that too much time had passed and evidence to support another criminal trial would be hard to obtain. The lack of action by people working in the government and judicial system suggests that the inquiry and Johnston's 6.5 years in prison are viewed as a sufficient consequence for Helen Betty Osborne's life, her worth, and thus enough to absolve any settler wrongdoing in her death.

Pamela George

Pamela George was a 28-year-old Indigenous woman who was the victim of sexualized violence (Cordon, 1997; Henton, 1997; Wright, 2020; Mallick, 2020). A citizen of the Sakimay First Nation in Regina, Saskatchewan, Pamela George was a single mother of two children who were 5 and 10 years old at the time, in 1997 (Cordon, 1996; Wright, 2020, *Edmonton Journal*, 1997). Pamela George occasionally worked in the sex trade. On April 17, 1995, she was tricked into getting into a car with a young white man (Cordon 1996). Earlier in the evening the young white man, Steven Kummerfield, and his friend Alex Ternowetsky, were trying to pick up a sex worker (Cordon 1996). However, the woman they tried to pick up did not want to get into the car when they realised there were two men in the vehicle. Eventually, the men decided one would hide in the back of the trunk while the other drove around and picked up a sex worker (Cordon, 1996; Wright 2020; *The Globe and Mail*, 1996). The men eventually came into contact with Pamela George, and she got into the vehicle assuming that there was only one man in the vehicle (Cordon, 1996; Wright 2020). According to newspaper reports, Kummerfield and Ternowetsky forced Pamela George to perform oral sex on them and when she tried to escape and scream for help, they brutally beat Pamela George causing her murder (Cordon, 1996).

Pamela George was found the next morning by a commuter lying face down in the mud in a ditch on the outskirts of town (Cordon, 1997; Henton, 1997; Wright, 2020; Mallick, 2020). Although the recommendation for manslaughter is generally ten years, Kummerfield and Ternowetsky both received 6.5 years for manslaughter (Cordon, 1997; Henton, 1997; *Edmonton Journal*, 1997). The jury convicted Kummerfield and Ternowetsky of manslaughter because of the judge's instructions to remember that Pamela George was a sex worker and that Kummerfield and Ternowetsky were drunk, thus following an established pattern of devaluing her humanity while supporting a generous definition of white male humanity. The judge validated sentencing the murderers for only 6.5 years because of the 18 months Kummerfield and Ternowetsky had already spent in jail after being arrested (Henton, 1997; *Edmonton Journal*, 1997; Wright, 2020; Mallick, 2020). Both men were released after three years in prison (Mallick, 2020).

While reading the small number of articles reporting on this case, some similar themes emerged as had emerged with Helen Betty Osborne's case: Journalists generously framed these men as university athletes from middle-class families who made a mistake while out drinking. As with reporting on Helen Betty Osborne's case, in their coverage media sources did not consult Pamela George's family. A common theme throughout the articles was that reporters often depicted Kummerfield and Ternowetsky specifically as university athletes while also failing to cover Pamela George's family's response to her murder. Reporters also failed to report on the numerous Indigenous organisations' condemnations of the Canadian justice system in response to the lesser convictions and short sentences of the accused. Indigenous organisations were also vocal about the lacklustre critique of the judge who was presiding over the case when the judge directed the jurors to sentence Kummerfield and Ternowetsky to manslaughter because Pamela George was a sex worker. Most notably, however, there was also a lack of context surrounding violence against Indigenous women in Canadian news media reports on George's murder.

My search for newspaper articles about Pamela George turned up only 17 results, way fewer than those for Helen Betty Osborne, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine. There were originally 247 articles that pertain to the search term "Pamela George " in the database, Canadian Newsstream. I filtered my search to those in English-language news articles published in newspapers and were from the specific publications for this thesis — *The Globe and Mail, The Vancouver Sun, Edmonton Journal, The Toronto Star*, and *The Winnipeg Free Press* — and got 38 results. After further filtering for articles that reached a minimum of 300 words and were actually about Pamela George, the results reached a total of seventeen.

A significant factor which decreased the number of search results was my exclusion of *The Star Phoenix* as a source in this research. *The Star Phoenix* is a newspaper in Saskatchewan, Pamela George's home province. The proximity of the murder of Pamela George could likely explain the significance of this story in *The Star Phoenix* reporting given her murder did not have a large mainstream news media presence. Newsworthiness is often constructed by the dominant demographic in society, white men, and what is considered newsworthy includes violent sex crimes that occur in close proximity to the region of the publication disseminating the news (Gekoski, M. Gray, R. Adler 2012; Gruenewald et al 2013; Gilchrist 2010). However, for violent sex crimes to be considered newsworthy not only locally, but nationally, the victim needs to represent the dominant majority, white people, or the event is considered less newsworthy (Gekoski, M. Gray, R. Adler 2012; Gruenewald et al 2013; Gilchrist 2010, Jiwani & Young 2006).

There are also differences between the national contexts of Helen Betty Osborne's, Cindy Gladue's, and Tina Fontaine's cases and Pamela George that could explain the fewer articles which covered Pamela George's story. What stands out about Pamela George is her temporal distance from similar incidents as well as a national shift in consciousness about injustices against Indigenous peoples. Unlike Helen Betty Osborne, whose murder occurred before Pamela George, there was an inquiry into Helen Betty Osborne's death that was considered newsworthy.

In addition, Pamela George was murdered in 1995, sixteen years before the cases involving Cindy Gladue in 2011 and nineteen years before Tina Fontaine in 2014. The Truth and Reconciliation Commission was launched in 2008, and the 94 Calls to Action were released in 2015, thus helping build greater national consciousness around colonial violence committed against Indigenous people that would make the Cindy Gladue and Tina Fontaine stories more newsworthy. Indeed, the Cindy Gladue and Tina Fontaine cases together caused a national uproar and led to more awareness about missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls. The TRC and the 94 Calls to Action, the mounting pressure that led to the Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls, and the inquiry into the death of murdered Indigenous women have now become news events that create national newsworthiness because they involve the nation and federal Canadian government (TRC and MMIW inquiry), none of which were the case at the time of Pamela George's murder.

Of the final 17 articles related to the Pamela George case, the majority of the articles barely reach 500 words and only two articles are over 1,000 words. "The Hurting" by Randy Turner is one article that stands out; published in the *Winnipeg Free Press* in 2012, "The Hurting" is 4,596 words. The other article that exceeded 1,000 words was written by David Roberts and published in *The Globe and Mail* in 1997 after Kummerfield and Ternowetsky were sentenced to 6.5 years in prison. Although the article by Turner is primarily about the broader topic of missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls, Turner does briefly discuss the trial of Kummerfield and Ternowetsky. Turner writes that the murder of Pamela George is attributed to alcohol consumption instead of racism against Indigenous women because the judge in 1996 instructed the jury that if they found Kummerfield and Ternowetsky too drunk to understand their actions that beating Pamela George would cause her death, then the men should be convicted of manslaughter (Turner 2012). That position, of course, fails to recognize the anti-Indigenous gendered violence of which Pamela George was the victim of (*Edmonton Journal*, 1996; *The Vancouver Sun*, 1996).

In the articles about the trials of Kummerfield and Ternowetsky there is a distinct lack of responses from both the victim and perpetrators' families. Reportedly, the families of Pamela George, Kummerfield, and Ternowetsky did not want to speak with reporters who were covering the trial (Cordon, 1996). Unlike in the articles involving other victims in the research, there is only one mention of Pamela George's family in the dataset; Henton writes, "Pamela George's weeping relatives fled the courtroom Thursday after a judge sentenced the aboriginal woman's two white killers to 61/2 years in prison" (Henton 1997).

Pamela George, herself, is described in the media based on what is said during the trial and by Indigenous organisations. The portrayal of Pamela George includes descriptions of her profession as a sex worker and harmful perceptions of Indigenous women. The lack of Pamela George's family's presence in the reporting on the trials for Kummerfield and Ternowetsky continues to privilege certain voices that perpetuate dominant ideas (Jiwani 2014, Cripps 2021). For example, the judge presiding over the case told the jury to keep in mind that Pamela George worked in the sex trade (Toronto Star 1996, 1996; The Globe and Mail, 1996; Cordon, 1997; Henton, 1997). Referring to Indigenous women as sex workers is a common trope in news about Indigenous women who are victims of violent crime (Razack 2000, Jiwani & Young 2006). This instruction to the jury functions to suggest that Pamela George would have consented to sexual activity and assumed the risk of harm because of her profession in the sex trade (Toronto Star 1996; The Globe and Mail 1996; Edmonton Journal 1996; The Vancouver Sun 1996). As with Helen Betty Osborne, the use of the good vs. bad woman framing creates a blameworthy victim and considers them deserving of the crime they are the victim of because of their degenerate ways of being (Jiwani 2014, Jiwani & Young 2006, Cripps 2021, Razack 200). The "bad" woman is usually someone racialized and who is often seen to engage in "deviant" behaviour, such as sex work. This framing alienates them from the parts of their person that could have been salvaged (i.e...being a mother) in order to legitimise dominant narratives of societal morality (Razack 2000, Cripps 2021, Jiwani & Young 2006). Journalists reporting the judge's instructions to the

jury, without contextualization of systemic colonial violence against Indigenous women, contributes to the real-life victimisation of Indigenous women and ignores the systemic and inter-generational reasons that lead many Indigenous women to work in the sex trade. The lack of consideration of colonialism's ongoing violence continues to legitimise Indigenous people as inferior to dominant society and in need of Canada's help (Harding 2006). Indigenous women have had to resort to sex work to provide for families after colonization because of a lack of access to resources (Jiwani 2014). For example, during the pass system, Indigenous women would exchange sex for food rations from Indian agents who would intentionally withhold resources from them and their family/community (Jiwani 2014, Razack 2000). However, if the women refused to have sex with the agent, they would be retaliated against by being called prostitutes (Jiwani 2014). This just reinscribes Indigenous women as both blameworthy and as helpless victims while contributing to a long history of Indigenous women being labelled as sex workers without addressing the structural violence that creates and sustains the violence (Jiwani 2014).

Similarly, the articles regarding the trials of Kummerfield and Ternowetsky for the murder of Pamela George use quotes taken from Indigenous organisations and leaders, and women's groups—words originally meant to advocate on Pamela George's behalf. But as those organisations are quoted in articles, their words are ultimately used in the media in ways that cause harm as journalists do not provide the necessary context of colonialism about violence against Indigenous women. For example, the advocates for Indigenous women are quoted to critique the words of the presiding judge in the case. However, without any context about systemic violence against Indigenous women, the quotes uphold a stereotype that Indigenous people are hopeless and prone to unfortunate circumstances. Kripa Sekhar of the National Action Committee on the Status of Women is quoted as saying, "Pamela George was a poor, aboriginal woman. What chance did she have?" (*The Globe and Mail* 1996; *Edmonton Journal* 1996; Cordon 1996). Sekhar is also quoted as saying, "we saw two (accused) white men, a white

jury . . . the cards were stacked against her." These quotes are meant to show that there has been a lack of justice for Pamela George. However, without the context of systemic racism and continued oppression of Indigenous people and women these quotes do little to address the ongoing problems within Canada and they ultimately perpetuate the idea that Indigenous people are destined for doom.

According to some of the articles, journalists suggest that Pamela George was judged more harshly for her race, gender, and line of work than Kummerfield and Ternowetsky: Pamela George was judged more harshly precisely because of her race, gender, and line of work while Kummerfield and Ternowetsky were acting in accordance with their identities as white men from dominant society who have immense access to privilege (Razack 2000). Kummerfield and Ternowetsky partied the entire Easter weekend (together and separately) at private properties while also buying flights to other provinces, buying gas, and alcohol (Razack 2000). According to one article, Kummerfield's grandfather was once a cabinet minister and Ternowetsky's father worked in a university (Roberts 1997). In at least one article Kummerfield and Ternowetsky are described as "clean-cut, thin, and pale," (Cordon 1996). Within the court case the judge, Ted Malone, said the following, "If the jury found Kummerfield and Ternowetsky were so intoxicated they did not understand the beating would kill Pamela George, then the verdict should be manslaughter," (*The Vancouver Sun* 1996; *Toronto Star* 1996; *Edmonton Journal* 1996).

However, scholars have shown that men who are athletes can enact violence and engage in heavy drinking because it is a rite of passage to sustain the status quo of homo-social relationships between men in sports (Razack 2000). Furthermore, Kummerfield and Ternowetsky were behaving in accordance with their racial histories by acting as the coloniser through the purchase of sex which gives them control and where the contract of sex supposedly cancels the violence (Razack 2000). As such, Ted Malone's recommendation upheld white supremacy and settler futurity by weighing the men's drunken state as something to consider more than the murder of Pamela George — who Malone said should have assumed the risk as a

sex worker (Turner 2012) because the men were from the dominant society with futures ahead of them. The comments made by the judge and quoted within the articles continue to perpetuate the idea that it is okay to murder an Indigenous woman while drunk if one is a university athlete from a middle-class family. The reporter's inability to counter-frame the dominant narrative of Kummerfield and Ternowetsky's murder of Pamela George as a rite of passage gone wrong, and their inability to counter-frame the dominant narrative that contracts for sex cancel violence, propels settler moves to innocence in the favour of Kummerfield and Ternowetsky.

The settler move to innocence is something we see with the men accused of killing Helen Betty Osborne and the 'simplicity' of the man who killed Cindy Gladue. The lack of counterframing regarding what judge Malone said at the end of the trial assures that the men are absolved of their crimes because they are facing (lacklustre) consequences for the murder of Pamela George. Again, the court system and the mainstream media are providing the context for white people to perform guilt in front of other white people to create the illusion of being sorry (Mawhinney 1998). However, in this instance, it is not Kummerfield or Ternowetsky that are performing. It is rather the judge who speaks on the men's behalf and who instructs the jury to be mindful of the men's alcohol consumption who is performing the settler move to innocence. Furthermore, the journalist's inability to report the structural violence of colonialism situates both the perpetrators and the victim outside of history as simply individual actors who made poor or impaired choices but in a situation in which the victim of violence was not possibly sufficiently good or innocent. This framing in turn legitimises the dominant narratives of blaming the Indigenous sex worker victim (Razack 2000, Jiwani 2014).

Cindy Gladue

Cindy Gladue was a 36-year-old single mother of three daughters and who was found dead inside the Yellowhead Inn bathroom covered in her own blood on June 22, 2011 (R v Barton, 2021 ABQB 603; R. v. Barton, 2011 ABQB 492; Razack, 2016; Blaze Carlson, 2015).
Cindy Gladue was an Indigenous woman who worked in the sex trade while living a transient lifestyle in Edmonton, Alberta, Canada (R v Barton, 2021 ABQB 603; Razack 2016; Blaze Carlson 2015). Cindy Gladue entered into an agreement with Bradley Barton to exchange sex for money, a 43-year-old (in 2011) long-haul truck driver from Ontario, Canada. Cindy Gladue and Barton made the same agreement two nights in a row (R v Barton, 2021 ABQB 603; R. v. Barton, 2011 ABQB 492; Razack 2016). On the morning after the second night, Cindy Gladue was found dead. According to Crown counsel during the trial, Cindy Gladue died because of blood loss from a large cut inside her vagina (R v Barton, 2021 ABQB 603; Razack 2016). Barton was acquitted the first time he went to trial in 2015 for first-degree murder (Keller 2021; Zoratti 2015; Blaze Carlson 2015). There was an appeal in 2017 ordering Barton to be tried for the lesser offence of manslaughter in 2019 where he was sentenced to 12 ½ years in prison in 2021, ten years after Cindy Gladue was found dead (Wakefield 2021; *Toronto Star* 2021; Baig 2021; Wakefield & Boothby 2021; Keller 2021).

Before 2015, there was no specific media coverage of Cindy Gladue's murder except in an article that gives general details about murders in the Edmonton area. In 2011, Cindy Gladue's murder was reported alongside other victims of murder in Edmonton, Alberta (Colville 2011). The details of the article are just the facts: name, age, location, and suspect (Colville 2011). In 2015, after Cindy Gladue's preserved vagina was shown in court, there was an increase in reporting on the murder of Cindy Gladue. However, the reporting dropped off again until February 2015, during the trial of Barton for the murder of Cindy Gladue (Gordon 2015). Articles also increased because of the acquittal of Barton in 2015 (Cormier, 2015; Kay, 2015; Blaze Carlson, 2015; Razack 2016). Procedural reporting is a pattern within crime beat coverage. Instead of reporting the humanity of the victim or their family, or even systemic racism, reporters will cover the events related to the crime. (e.g., appealing the acquittal (2015), overturning the acquittal (2017), the new trial (2019), and Barton being found guilty in 2021). For example, when there was a lapse in procedural updates in the trial for Robert Pickton

reporters resorted to counter narrative reporting (engaging families and activists) (Jiwani & Young 2006).

The reporting of Cindy Gladue's murder and Barton's trial covers two different time periods in Canada. The first coverage occurs during the Harper era and after the TRC and Harper apology, and the second is during the Trudeau era and after the Finale Report into the MMIWG inquiry. During the first trial for first-degree murder, there was much less conversation in traditional media related to consent, racism, sexism, and violence against Indigenous women. However, there was at the time an awareness of the colonization of Indigenous people because of the Harper apology and the TRC. By the time the second trial for manslaughter was underway in 2019, there was significant social awareness because Canadians and journalists had witnessed the final report for the TRC and the 94 Calls to Action as well as the final report for the inquiry into MMIWG, *Reclaiming Power and Place*. Yet that social awareness due to the TRC and the MMIWG final report is not reflected in the news reporting of the murder of Cindy Gladue.

A few patterns emerged when reading the articles about the murder of Cindy Gladue. Cindy Gladue's family is not mentioned in articles discussing the case, and journalists do not place these issues within the structural contexts of colonialism and violence against Indigenous women. There is, however, a significant amount of reporting on what Barton and his lawyer, Dino Bottos, have to say, and considerable reportage that documents their settler moves to innocence and therefore reaffirms such moves. For example, reporting prioritises the words of professionals involved in the investigation as well as the words of the perpetrator over the perspectives of Cindy Gladue's family by excluding the voices of Cindy Gladue's children. Overwhelmingly, there is no reporting on the family victimised by the murder of Cindy Gladue. Before the victim impact statements in 2021, journalists did not report on what the family of Cindy Gladue had to say or how they felt (Colville 2011; Gordon 2015; Cormier 2015). There are articles that address who Cindy Gladue was before the widespread media attention on her murder and Barton's trial (Renzetti 2015; Blaze Carlson 2015). Typically, when sex-murder

occurs the focus is on the event rather than the victim who lost their life (Jiwani 2009). Similarly, journalists reporting on sex-murder report on the events that are related to the crime; for example, police investigations rather than human interest stories that detail the lives of the victims (Jiwani & Young 2006). In this particular instance, the reporting on Cindy Gladue's story was primarily concerned with the trial of Barton. Unfortunately, because of Cindy Gladue's murder, her story is absent from the reporting and reporting is about legal and medical professionals arguing over what killed her (Cormier 2015; Baig 2021; Junker 2021; Wakefield 2021). Journalists reporting on the events of the crime rather than the families' words or systemic violence continue to perpetuate stereotypes of Indigenous women who are the victims of raced and gendered violence (Jiwani & Young 2006).

Not including Cindy Gladue's children in earlier coverage might reasonably be attributed to the fact that Cindy Gladue's children were minors in 2011. However, in 2021 Cindy Gladue's daughters are adults and they are still being silenced. In at least one instance, instead of quoting the family affected by the death of Cindy Gladue, the journalist opts to paraphrase the words of Cindy Gladue's daughters (Keller 2021) further dehumanising Cindy Gladue. The journalist chooses to paraphrase Cindy Gladue's daughter's victim impact statements rather than directly quoting them further silences Indigenous women impacted by racialized gendered sexual violence. When the families voices are used in reporting on sexualized violence, they are supposed to enact sympathy from the public, but when the voices of families are at the end of reporting, as is the case for Cindy Gladue's daughters, it signifies subordination (Jiwani & Young 2006). In contrast, the articles that make up the research show Barton and his lawyer's words are widely reported on often without addressing larger systemic racism or pushback from other people who are fighting for Cindy Gladue (Gordon 2015; Cormier 2015) which places greater emphasis on his words than that of Cindy Gladue's family. There are, however, a few articles about women's and Indigenous women's rights groups that acknowledge the racial gender violence Cindy Gladue faced (Cormier 2015), as well as articles written by women who address the gendered violence (Busby 2015; Kerr & Sigurdson 2015; Kaye 2105)

Right from the start of reporting regarding the murder of Cindy Gladue and the trial for Barton there is a significant lack of context around the violence against Indigenous women in Canada. Decontextualizing systemic racism continues the pattern in mainstream media that represents Indigenous women as culpable in their own victimisation (Jiwani & Young 2006, Harding 2006). Eventually, reporters addressed the systemic violence against Indigenous women after the acquittal of Barton by quoting protesters at rallies who are calling for justice for Cindy Gladue. Activist voices work as a counter-narrative, in the same way, adding the voices of the victims family when systemic violence is contextualised (Jiwani & Young 2006, Gilchrist 2010, Cripps 2021). Activists and protestors say it is common for Indigenous women to be failed by the criminal justice system in Canada (Renzetti 2015; Blaze Carlson 2015; Cormier 2015). A few articles report on the specific type of violence Indigenous women face when Cindy Gladue's preserved vagina was shown in court to the jurors to make a point about what caused the severe loss of blood (Zoratti 2015, 2105; Blaze Carlson 2015).

There are a few articles before 2021 by Indigenous women who are columnists rather than reporters that acknowledge systemic racism. For example, Jean Teillet and Tanya Talaga, two Indigenous women, acknowledge the deep systemic racism in Canada toward Indigenous women and Emma Cunliffe, a non-Indigenous professor of law at UBC also acknowledges the systemic racism in Canada before *Reclaiming Power and Place* is released (Teillet 2019; Talaga 2019; Cunliffe 2108). However, in one instance, Rosie DiManno acknowledges that the unprecedented move of using Cindy Gladue's preserved private parts in court to prove injury did happen again in 2017, to a Black woman, Rigat Ghirmay (DiMannon 2018). DiaManno's article articulates the invasiveness and demeaning manner of using 'intimate body parts' as specific to the normalised bias that Indigenous and Black women are inferior. She makes the point by saying this would never happen to a white woman, and certainly no man (DiMannon 2018). The

media circus about Cindy Gladue's preserved private parts being shown in court continues the mainstream media pattern of reporting on events rather than the victims' humanity (Jiwani & Young 2009), which DiMannon attempts to do in her column. Furthermore, it is a continued colonial legacy of gender violence to further dehumanise Cindy Gladue by showing her preserved private parts and reporting on them. Indigenous women have routinely been depicted as stereotypically available for consumption (Monchalin 2016, Green 2017, Barker 2017, A. Simpson 2016, L. Simpson 2016).

Throughout the reporting about Barton's trial, more articles quote Barton than any other actor because he was on the stand testifying, and there are articles that also heavily quote Barton's lawyer, Dino Bottos. While the attention on Barton's testimony is par for the course because it is considered newsworthy, there are also articles that position Barton as someone who should not be vilified in the way that outraged citizens have positioned him (Jiwani & Young 2006, Cripps 2021, Gilchrist 2010). For instance, a 2015 article addresses the public outrage and acknowledges the public outcry as understandable but still ends with, "but the Crown and the courts cannot be hostage to community outrage. Any future appeal of the Barton verdict cannot be based on public anger or political pressure. It can only be based on the law" (Simmons 2015). Ending the article by not bending to public outrage or political pressure creates an understanding for the reader that a retrial would be unjust or, similarly, unfair to Barton. The same pattern of shifting to a position of unjust or unfair retrial is seen again in 2021. Furthermore, Bottos blames the inhumane treatment of Cindy Gladue, during the trial, as a reason for the retrial of Barton in the murder of Gladue (Wakefield 2021), shifting blame from Barton to the public and also the prosecution. By the end of the retrial and the sentencing of Barton, we see a move to settler innocence as Barton's lawyer is quoted as saying, "no one in his family has said a bad word about him", "this was Barton's first offence" and that "he is just a simple man" (Wakefield 2021).

Bottos attempted to reframe Barton outside of colonial domination by saying Barton should not be held responsible for all other killings of Indigenous women, which falls with Mawhinney's explanation of settler moves to innocence (1998). Similarly, Bottos tried to reframe Barton as someone who experienced personal exclusion by conflating Barton's re-trial with systemic violence against Indigenous women (Mawhinney 1998). The article ends with a quote by Bottos saying Barton should not be incarcerated because he is not a threat to the general public (Wakefield 2021). Ending on this note, by emphasising Barton as a simple family man, the writer implies that, despite the egregious killing of Cindy Gladue, incarceration is unnecessary because the one-off killing of an Indigenous woman (and potentially other Indigenous women in the future) is not a serious event. It implies that Cindy Gladue's murder is not produced by and with dominant, racist and colonial views of Indigenous women and that anti-Indigenous sex-related murder is not a threat to the public. In this sense Cindy Gladue's murder is not a one-off situation, but rather such murders of Indigenous women are expected events in such a society.

Tina Fontaine

Tina Fontaine was a 15-year-old Indigenous girl who was murdered in 2014. Tina Fontaine's body was found wrapped in a blanket in a garbage bag with rocks tied to her body and dumped in the river. Tina Fontaine's body was found by accident by people who were looking for a homeless man who had fallen in the same river the night before (Sachgau 2014; Blaze Carlson 2014; Mallick 2014; May 2018). Tina Fontaine was a part of the child welfare system. She had spent time in and out of foster care placements and youth shelters in Canada before moving in with her great-aunt, Thelma Favel. Her mother was unable to care for her, and her father, who was suffering from cancer, was beaten to death in 2011. Although journalists do not address the exact reasons for her mother's inability to care for her, a quick search reveals that both her parents were themselves victims of trauma. Both of them suffered trauma because of the colonial legacy of child apprehensions (residential "schools" and the child welfare system), and her mother was a teen mom who was also the victim of gendered colonial violence. The media's lack of attention to the systemic nature of intergenerational trauma highlights a lack of understanding among Canadian journalists about the psychological baggage of colonialism and childhood trauma. Tina Fontaine was also carrying the baggage of intergenerational trauma. In the two years before Tina Fontaine was murdered, she was dealing with the death of her father while developing a relationship with her biological mother, Valentina Duck who lived in Winnipeg, Manitoba. During this time, she ran away from several placements and was seen with transient people including Raymond Cormier, who was charged with her murder in 2015 and then acquitted in February 2018 after a two-week trial. Crown prosecutors did not seek an appeal and there was no inquiry into the death of Tina Fontaine.

Of the case studies looked at in this thesis, the murder of Tina Fontaine is the only one that does not result in a conviction of (any of) the accused. The articles surrounding the circumstances of Tina Fontaine's murder acknowledge the legacy of colonialism, however, the articles fall into similar patterns as do previous articles about victims in this research. For example, Tina Fontaine's death took place around the time the RCMP released a list of over 1,000 Indigenous women who have gone missing or who have been murdered. This was also a time when mounting pressure for an inquiry into missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls was taking place. The death of Tina Fontaine and the trial for Cormier also took place after the TRC. These circumstances have resulted in a more in-depth look into the disappearance and murder of Tina Fontaine. For example, there is an in-depth look into the child welfare system of which Tina Fontaine was a part. Media reporting on Tina Fontaine demonstrated deeper commentary around violence against Indigenous women, systemic racism, and intergenerational trauma than did the coverage of the other cases examined. However, despite the deeper contextualization around violence against Indigenous women and systemic racism, reporters continue to blame the victim similarly to reporting about the deaths of Helen Betty

Osborne, Pamela George and Cindy Gladue, and also rely on settler moves to innocence in removing blame from the accused. In the case of Tina Fontaine, news reporters focused on her badness being a teen runaway and having drugs in her system at the time of her murder. While acknowledging systemic racism, the articles refer to Cormier as a career criminal rather than someone who understands the Canadian context of it being acceptable to harm Indigenous women and get away with it, which he ultimately did.

The reporter's acknowledgment of systemic racism and colonialism surrounding Tina Fontaine's death sets the coverage apart from Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, and Cindy Gladue. In contrast, the articles that surround the deaths of Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, and Cindy Gladue do not, in detail, address colonialism or systemic racism. The articles about the murder of Tina Fontaine address issues stemming from colonialism such as intergenerational trauma, policing, child services, and gendered racism that targets Indigenous women and girls.

While the articles acknowledge that Tina Fontaine was young and vulnerable at the time of her death, they still frame her as blameworthy because of her actions. Tina Fontaine is labelled as a repeat runaway, someone who skipped school and had drugs and alcohol in her system at the time of her death. Even though Tina Fontaine is a vulnerable youth dealing with the fallout of colonialism via intergenerational trauma, she is still initially framed through a good vs. bad woman narrative. The Good vs. bad woman is a dichotomy that defines which women victims of violence are worth grieving (or culpable in their own victimisation) (Cripps 2021, Gilchrist 2010, Jiwani 2014, Jiwani & Young 2006). A good woman is typically a white woman who holds a respectable position within society, such as a wife and mother (Cripps 2021, Gilchrist 2010, Jiwani 2014, Jiwani & Young 2006). However, racialized women and women who are experiencing the weight of systemic violence are typically framed as bad women (Jiwani & Young 2006). As such, Tina Fontaine is framed through a bad woman narrative because of her substance use, Indigeneity and vulnerability as a repeat runaway. Eventually, Tina Fontaine is

considered a vulnerable youth who had been exploited in recent days leading up to her death. For example, in early articles, Sargent O'Donovan said the following at a news conference, "At 15, I'm sure she did not realise the danger she was putting herself in," (Chinta & Lambert 2014) when talking about the discovery of Tina Fontaine's body in the Red River.

However, referring to Tina Fontaine as a repeat runaway relies on framing her as an Indigenous person who cannot accept the generous help (read interference) of the colonial state, in this case the child welfare system. Framing Indigenous people as unwilling to accept the help of the colonial state reaffirms the dominant narrative that stereotypes Indigenous people are backwards (Harding 2006). Furthermore, framing Indigenous people as unwilling to accept help legitimises the harm when they become victims of (Harding 2006). Framing Tina Fontaine as a bad woman (or girl in this case) places blame on her and indicates to audiences reading the articles that she was culpable in her own death because of her behaviour rather than as a teenager dealing with the fallout from colonialism and grief from the death of her father. Victims of violence become blameworthy when they are framed as a bad person because they do not fit the standard for what is considered a good victim (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018; Cripps 2021; Gilchrist 2010; Jiwani and Young 2006). For example, articles discuss the use of alcohol before her death, namely an incident when Tina Fontaine was found passed out intoxicated (McIntyre 2015; Talaga 2105). Tina Fontaine went to the hospital, was with a social worker, and was dropped off at a hotel that she eventually left (Macdonald 2018). The articles refer to Tina Fontaine's behaviour and circumstances leading up to her death as "high-risk," which also frames her as responsible for her own death. Tina Fontaine was not responsible for her death regardless of alcohol and drug use and running away from her placements.

The reporters detail that drugs and alcohol are to blame for both the victim's death and the perpetrator's actions, a move to innocence that simultaneously blames Tina Fontaine and absolves Cormier. For example, during the instructions to the jury by Chief Justice Glenn Joyal on how to assess the confession tape recording of Cormier by the police, Joyal instructed the

jurors to remember Cormier was on drugs during that time. "[J]urors must pay attention to evidence about the condition Cormier was in when he made those statements. An undercover police officer testified that during the six-month police investigation known as Project Styx, Cormier was using drugs" (May 2018). Placing blame on the victim is routine when the victim is framed as a bad, for example, someone who is not white or in this case an Indigenous teenager who is a runaway (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro, 2018; Cripps, 2021; Gilchrist, 2010; Jiwani and Young, 2006). Telling the jurors to be mindful of substance use is similar to the trial of Kummerfield and Ternowetsky for the murder of Pamela George. The judge instructed jurors that if they felt Kummerfield and Ternowetsky were too intoxicated to understand their actions then the jury should convict them of the lesser charge for the manslaughter of Pamela George. The weight of substance use also appears in who was tried for the murder of Helen Betty Osborne. Manger was not tried for the murder of Helen Betty Osborne because he was considered too intoxicated to have known what was going on. The double edge sword of 'right state of mind' suggests that the accused shouldn't be held accountable for their actions while intoxicated while also blaming the victim for their victimisation because of their substance use. Without the context of Tina Fontaine's circumstances under colonialism and grief from the death of her father, the reporting reinforces stereotypes that Indigenous people struggle with substance abuse. The articles do not do a good job of linking substance use to the legacy of colonialism however, there are improvements in reporting on violence against Indigenous women and the legacy of residential "schools". The journalists begin to do a better job of reporting on the lasting legacy of colonialism by including the family and friends of Tina Fontaine and how her death impacted them.

Reporters quote Tina Fontaine's family from the beginning. Articles from 2014 to 2019 regularly quote Tina Fontaine's aunt, Thelma Favel, who was taking care of her. There are also quotes from Tina Fontaine's biological mother, Valentina Duck, her cousins, and friends. For example, in an early article, they talk to someone who is reported as being Tina Fontaine's best

friend, Tarva Pakoo, Pakoo, 12, is quoted as remembering Tina Fontaine as someone who liked to make people laugh and who was struck with sadness and anger when Pakoo found out that Tina Fontaine had died (Sachgau 2014). Similarly, in another early article, Tina Fontaine's uncle, Oswald Turtle, reminisces about Tina Fontaine as a baby (Blaze Carlson & Mahoney 2014). Referring to Tina Fontaine in relation to family and friends humanises Tina Fontaine in a way that is unseen by the previous victims of murder in the research. Incorporating the voices of family and friends into the reporting of Indigenous women who have been the victims of sexmurder is a counter-narrative to create sympathy for the victim and their family, when typically, there would be little sympathy because of the victims circumstances (Jiwani & Young 2006, Cripps 2021, Gilchrist 2010). In 2018 when it was announced in court that Cormier had been acquitted, Thelma Favel and Valentina Duck were both reported as being emotionally struck by the juror's decision to acquit Cormier for second-degree murder. Tina Fontaine's friends and family are not the only people who speak up regarding the murder of Tina Fontaine. There are women's organisations and Indigenous organisations that also speak out about the specific sexualized cruelty Indigenous women face due to the legacy of colonialism. Humanising Tina Fontaine as a victim of deadly cruelty allows readers to empathise with the family and victims which may potentially create change in the lives of Indigenous women. When journalists signal to the public through the framing of grieving family members there is an act of bearing witness that takes place: Either the public is moved to action or is struck by grief because of inaction (Morse 2018). In the reporting of Tina Fontaine, it would follow that there was a process of empathy and public grieving because of the action that took place in the aftermath of Tina Fontaine's death.

Unlike the previous Indigenous women in this research, the articles surrounding Tina Fontaine acknowledge the continued legacy of colonialism and systemic racism from the outset. Typically, violence against Indigenous women, especially when concerned with those who are perceived to live a high-risk lifestyle, are framed as people who need sympathy. Unfortunately,

sympathy falls flat because of the lack of context around the factors that lead to systemic violence (Jiwani & Young 2006). In the case of Tina Fontaine however, sympathy is wide reaching. For example, the reporting surrounding Tina Fontaine discusses the child welfare system as the continued legacy of residential "schools". The articles also mention the use of hotels for youth in care as inappropriate resulting in provinces across Canada ending their use of hotels because of their lack of safety. The articles also address the pressures put on Stephen Harper by Indigenous organisations and advocates to establish an inquiry into missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls. However, the inquiry into missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls was initiated and completed under Justin Trudeau's leadership after not being a priority to Stephen Harper's government. Furthermore, journalists reporting on the death of Tina Fontaine are also reporting on the increasing push for an inquiry into missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls. The reporters acknowledged the 2014 report by the RCMP listing over 1,000 missing women since 1980 as well as other reports released by Indigenous organisations and advocates, such as Amnesty International's report No More Stolen Sisters. The articles also addressed the inadequacy of the police in the case. For example, the Manitoba police saw Tina Fontaine with a man much older than Tina Fontaine before her death and there was an alert for Tina Fontaine as a missing person. Instead of helping her she was later found passed out in the back of an alley where she may have been sexually assaulted. The reporting of the inadequacy of the police officers in letting Tina Fontaine go resulted in the police officer being suspended and later leaving the police department. The reporting surrounding Tina Fontaine's murder finally contextualises the systemic violence she was the victim of.

There are a lot of barriers that Indigenous people face because of colonialism. Through my research process, it became clear that journalists were not discussing the effects of colonialism, the systemic and targeted racism and violence geared toward Indigenous women. The reporters covering the death of Helen Betty Osborne would acknowledge "racial tensions" in

The Pas but would not be specific about the root cause of those racial tensions. Similarly, throughout the articles, there are comments about "if this were a white woman" suggesting that there is a difference in the treatment between white women and Indigenous women in Canada but do not specify why different treatment occurs. Reporters begin to acknowledge the child welfare system when reporting on Tina Fontaine, but there is no reporting connecting the legacy of colonial education and child apprehension in previous articles which would be relevant to the reporting about Helen Betty Osborne. Furthermore, there is a lack of contextualization about the violence Indigenous women and girls experience because of Canada's colonial legacy.

Summary

Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine are representative examples of mainstream newspaper media (in the *Toronto Star, Globe and Mail, the Vancouver Sun, Edmonton Journal, and Winnipeg Free Press*) continuing to frame Indigenous women negatively as well as continuing the decontextualization of colonialism and the specific ways colonialism harms Indigenous women. The reporting and framing of the four victims and the accused do little to change the lives of Indigenous people, especially women. The articles analysed in this research cover instances of sexualized violence over a 50-year period with a reporting history of 34 years. During that time the most significant change happened in the 2010s after the death of Tina Fontaine with changes to housing youth in care, the inquiry into missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls, as well as a contextualization of the lasting impacts of colonialism.

Similarly, we see an increase in reporting because of advocacy from Indigenous organizations, specifically Sisters in Spirit, as well as an increase in grassroots organizing on social media. During the early 2000s Sisters in Spirit released reports and information about the crisis of missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls bringing much-needed awareness to a crisis that had been mostly unrecognized by mainstream Canada. In the 2010s there is an

increase in social media use, specifically Native Twitter (Indigenous users on Twitter) by using hashtags to draw attention to ongoing issues such as #IdleNoMore, #NoDAPL, and #MMIWG.

Despite the change seen with the reporting after 34 years, the framing of Indigenous women victims still places blame on the victim and does not consider the multiple barriers that affect Indigenous people's lives. There is a lack of discussion around shame and sex in Indigenous communities, and about the interference from the state into the lives of Indigenous children that causes intergenerational trauma and fractured familial relationships. The reporting on these cases is also not occurring with a solutions-focused lens. Instead, the reporting leans into tropes of Indigenous peoples' lives as detrimental to change. Some change has happened, but there is a lack of focus on Indigenous people who are in fact addressing shame around sex in Indigenous communities as well as sexual liberation and body sovereignty. Body sovereignty combating shame around sex, and sexual liberation are not going to be found within mainstream news reporting. These stories are usually first-person accounts in non-traditional reader-funded magazines and digital publications or performances. These stories take place in alternative media and consider all the multi-layered and complex issues around sexualized violence into account while also creating change in their own communities.

Throughout these cases, there was pushback from Indigenous family members, Indigenous leaders, and Indigenous advocates arguing that the violence and injustice inflicted toward Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine would not have happened if they were in fact, white women and girls. The findings and discussion argue that there is a lack of contextualization about racism in Canada toward Indigenous women. When Indigenous family members, leaders, and advocates are saying this would not happen to a white woman, they are acknowledging the phenomenon known as missing white woman syndrome. Missing white woman syndrome is the action of when a white woman or girl goes missing and the media picks the story up and reports heavily on the white missing person by a play-by-play coverage (Slakoff & Fradella 2019, Stillman 2007, Rosener 2021). This reaction to white missing

women and girls is in stark contrast to when Indigenous (and Black) women go missing (Slakoff & Fradella 2019, Stillman 2007, Rosener 2021). Missing white woman syndrome, falls in line with a "good" vs. "bad" dichotomy which establishes, affirms and re-affirms white woman as newsworthy, grievable and worth saving, and everyone else, including Indigenous women as not newsworthy, less grievable, and not worth saving which mainstream media heavily relies on.

Critical Analysis

Toward Solutions Focused News...

We need to humanise Indigenous women and depict the crimes committed against us as just that, crime (Cripps 2021). Sensationalized and unserious reporting by journals and news media on the deaths of Indigenous women does not serve Indigenous women who are victims of gender-based violence. It does not help the public, or Indigenous women, when Canadian news media uses the good vs. bad women dichotomy to indicate which Indigenous woman deserves sympathy or justice for their murders. All of these responses to the victim-blaming of Indigenous women, particularly those involved in sex work or who are otherwise considered 'bad,' ignores the larger systemic issues at the root of colonialism and does not fundamentally address the problem of the dehumanisation of Indigenous women in Canada. Society should care about murdered Indigenous women because they are human, period. (Jiwani & Young 2006). As Jiwani and Young (2006) observe,

It appears that the war against women will continue until the dominant, hegemonic values change to recognize women first and foremost as human beings whose material conditions are determined by interlocking legacies of colonialism and a racialized and sexualized economy of representations that privilege some women over others (911).

To address colonialism in news media, journalists and editors need to ensure they are not reinforcing gender and racialized stereotypes in their reporting. There is no reason crime reporting, concerning Indigenous women in Canada, needs to continue dehumanising Indigenous women as it has always done. There are numerous resources for media professionals to appropriately address violence against Indigenous women that ends in their death (Cripps 2021). Indigenous women have led change in the background and margins with "responsibility and integrity towards making conditions better and simply getting things done" (Ryan 2016, 26). For example, the report <u>Reclaiming Power and Place</u> (the Report) offers one such Indigenous women-lead resource for journalists and editors to better cover stories concerning missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls. The Report's <u>Calls for Justice</u> stress the importance of Indigenous women being represented accurately in news media. The Report also notes the importance of increasing the number of Indigenous reporters in media, sharing Indigenous stories, and breaking down the hyper-sexualization and stereotypes in media portrayals of Indigenous women (<u>Reclaiming Power and Place</u> 2019). Another example is Kciniwesq, an online magazine published by the Native Women's Association of Canada which shares stories of Indigenous women, gender-diverse, and 2SLGBTQIA+ Indigenous people.

News media is changing the primary medium through which it is disseminated, from the traditional print newspapers to online periodicals and blogs, etc. (Ryan 2016). With the possibilities afforded by social media and with greater access to technology and the internet, Indigenous people can more directly intervene in media portrayals of indigeneity and engage in self-determination by sharing their narratives with the public through online media and thereby work to better counter negative stereotypes in news media (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018). Alternative media outlets have allowed Indigenous people to (re)create the narratives on indigeneity in the face of white, male, cis-heteronormative-controlled news media. For example, both <u>Luke Pearson</u>'s (Gamilaraay, Australia) <u>Indigenous X</u> and Celeste Liddle's (Arrernte, Australia) blog, *Rantings of Aboriginal Feminist*, share Indigenous narratives of the complexity of Indigenous life and the ongoing threat of colonialism with the wider public who may not

otherwise be exposed to such nuance (Ryan 2016). (E.g., #IdleNoMore, #NoDAPL, #SistersInSpirit, #MMIW) (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018).

According to Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro (2018), Indigenous social media (e.g. Native Twitter) has been used for "social movement" and is being used to "assert self-determination" (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018, 58). For example, "the #nodapl data from August 2016 to 18 June 2017 had a reach of 13.3 billion and 23.5 billion impressions by 4.5 million users" (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018, 58). Furthermore, #MMIW is a main communication component of the topics of missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls keeping the conversation relevant to traditional media (Pickering, Cote-Meek, & Pegoraro 2018). In the following section, I draw on three alternative media sources, *Unreserved, Guts,* and *Briarpatch*. I use articles from these publications that discuss Indigenous women and Indigenous queer people in relation to sexuality. These articles, along with a wider alternative media scan, help inform my critical analysis about what good journalism looks like when reporting or discussing sexuality and Indigenous people.

Alternative Media

Unreserved is a CBC Radio show that airs on Saturdays, Tuesdays, and Thursdays in Canada and is also platformed as a podcast on CBC Listen and other streaming services (CBC 2017). *Unreserved* is hosted by Rosanna Deerchild, a Cree woman from O-Pipon-Na-Piwin Cree Nation (CBC 2017). According to the CBC website, "*Unreserved* is the radio space for Indigenous voices — our cousins, our aunties, our elders, our heroes," (CBC 2017). The CBC website goes on to say, "Rosana Deerchild guides us on the path to better understand our shared story. Together, we learn and unlearn, laugh and become gentler in all our relations," (CBC 2017). In a 2018 episode titled, "Let's talk about sex, neechi: From art and erotic poetry, to <u>sexual health and Tinder profiles</u>"¹ Deerchild interviews <u>Tenille Campbell</u> about her poetry collection *#IndianLovePoems*, <u>Carrie Bourassa</u>² about Indigenous sexual health and the impacts of colonialism, and <u>Brit Ellis</u> about beaded vulvas, as well as Jason Mercredi about a condom campaign promoting safer sex, and <u>Dayna Danger</u> about Indigenous sex and sensuality (*Unreserved* 2018). The stories talk about the negative impacts of rigid settler sexuality on Indigenous people and communities and how the interviewees have gone about changing the narrative in their own ways (*Unreserved* 2018).

Guts is a Canadian online magazine that was launched in 2013 and became defunct in 2020. In 2022 Guts was re-launched by an editorial board made up of entirely Indigenous women, Indigenous trans women and femmes (*Guts* n.d.). *Guts* is an online publication that centres feminist conversations by people who are typically underrepresented in mainstream media. Guts is volunteer-run and according to its website, at one point relied on Patreon financially (*Guts* n.d.). Quill Christie-Peters is an Anishinaabe woman, mother and visual artist. Christie-Peters writes an article titled, "Kwe becomes the moon, touches herself so she can feel full again" in Guts. The article appears in issue nine in 2018. Christie-Peters writes about colonialism, the dispossession of Indigenous people from their lands, and environmental racism (Christie-Peters 2018). Christie-Peters links settler colonial violence through her Anishinaabe relationship with water. The example that Christie-Peters gives is the settler state dispossessing Indigenous people from their ancestral lands to urban centres and keeping Indigenous people in their urban centres, like Toronto, by poisoning the waters in Christie-Peters' traditional territories (Christie-Peters 2018). Christie-Peters also discusses sexualized violence, gendered violence, shame around sexuality, and how the process of masturbation brings Christie-Peters closer to land, ancestors and Indigeneity. They also address missing and murdered Indigenous

¹ I could not find "Let's talk about sex, neechi: From art and erotic poetry, to sexual health and Tinder profiles" as a podcast but it is accessible via web articles which are cited under "Counter Narratives" in my references.

² Carrie Bourassa was recently outed as non-Indigenous after claiming Indigenous ancestry most of their career as an Indigenous health expert.

women who are often found in bodies of water, as well as how water brings herself back to her body (Christie-Peters 2018). Christie-Peters goes on to describe the process of masturbation and the difference between immediate gratification and the type of masturbation that brings her closer to her culture. She suggests that the masturbation that brings her closer to her family is intentionally about loving herself (Christie-Peters 2018).

Unlike Guts, Briarpatch Magazine is a traditional magazine that publishes physical copies. Briarpatch, similar to Guts, has a grassroots beginning (Briarpatch n.d.). The magazine started in 1971 as a leaflet, according to their website, and rebranded in 1973 to a simpler version of what the magazine is today (Briarpatch n.d.). Briarpatch is funded through subscribers after numerous financial fall-outs with federal and provincial governments. Briarpatch focuses on politically charged commentary on Canadian society, the bases of its founding (*Briarpatch* n.d.). In the 2020 Fall magazine, *Briarpatch* published an issue titled "The Land Back Issue". In this issue, Adrienne Huard and Jacqueline Pelland co-author an article titled, "Sexual sovereignty". Huard is a Two-Spirit Anishinaabekwe, student, writer, and pole dancer (Huard and Pelland 2020). Pelland is a Two-Spirit Métis woman, law student, multi-disciplinary artist, and "semiretired stripper" (Huard and Pelland 2020). In the article, Huard and Pelland explain the embodied relationship between Indigenous bodies and their land, a relationship that connects Indigenous people to their culture (language, ceremony) (Huard and Pelland 2020). They also explain how the safety of the land is also safety for Indigenous people (Huard and Pelland 2020). Eventually, the article becomes a question and answer where Huard and Pelland answer five questions on topics about safety, sexuality, sex work, sovereignty, and Land Back. Huard and Pelland talk about safety during ceremonies and the imbalance of responsibilities for Indigenous women, Indigenous trans people and femmes (Huard and Pelland 2020). They also discuss Land Back as a return to the freedoms Indigenous people had before colonial and settler religious interference. Before colonial interference, Indigenous people could express their sexuality and gender-free of judgement and ostracization (Huard and Pelland 2020).

Suppression

In what is now known as Canada and the U.S., there was an attack (and there still is) on Indigenous ways of being, which includes gender and sexuality (as discussed earlier in the literature review and theoretical framework). Settlers attacked gender and sexuality because they considered Indigenous people to be inferior to their way of life. One of the methods for terrorising Indigenous ways of being was to force children of Indigenous families to attend residential "schools," which stripped the children of their language and ways of being (Pyle 2021, Rifkin 2011, Driskill 2004). Residential "schools" and religious interference in Indigenous communities also broke the normalised gender diversity and sexuality (Pyle 2021, Rifkin 2011, Grant 2019, Akiwenzie-Damm 2000). Before settler sexuality took off in many Indigenous communities, roles and responsibilities were based on how people presented themselves or by the gender they associated with, not by whether someone was male or female (Anderson 2016). Similarly, it was not a spectacle (e.g., coming out of the closet) for Indigenous people to be 2SLGBTQIA+ (Wilson 2015). Queer Indigenous people were normalised and respected people within the community (Wilson 2015, L. Simpson 2017). For example, in their Ph.D. dissertation, Kia Pyle (Metis and Sault Ste. Marie Nishnaabe) acknowledges that two-spirit people have been a part of Indigenous communities despite suppression/oppression of gender diversity (2021). Pyle details the lives of Ozaawindib, Wzawshek, and Cora Anderson/Ralph Kerwineo who were two-spirit people living between the 1830s to the 1910s who "consistently found ways to express their gender and sexuality beyond Eurocentric binary heterosexual cisgender male and female" (Pyle 2021, 61). Pyle goes on to theorise that trans and queer Indigenous people must have been common-place enough for white-settler missionaries, who wrote a Cree-English dictionary, to include "ayākwāo as a noun meaning "castrated animal, a hermaphrodite"" (Pyle 2018, 580 emphases in original). Pyle clarifies that the dictionary meaning is not the only meaning of ayākwāo and could also mean people who were gender diverse (Pyle 2018). Furthermore, Pyle

articulates that English is a poor substitute for Indigenous words that can loosely be translated to explain gender diversity and queerness in Indigenous communities (Pyle 2018). Placing nonuseful English labels on Indigenous queerness and gender diversity, as well as forceful assimilation to settler society are a couple of ways in which settler sexuality has become the dominant understanding of sexuality, however, there are other methods of assimilation. Settlers also undermined the family structure in Indigenous communities suggesting that the nuclear family is the family structure Indigenous people should aspire to (TallBear 2022).

Residential "schools" and the church are institutions in Canada that have contributed to the oppression of Indigenous people. Church-run residential "schools", as mandated by the Canadian government, caused detrimental harm to Indigenous people across Canada in many ways, including the gender and sexuality of Indigenous people. The "schools" along with settler colonialism also fractured Indigenous family structures by enforcing the single-family unit (Rifkin 2011). Fracturing Indigenous family structures was to facilitate the growth of white families and the growth of Canada (and the U.S.) while oppressing people of colour (TallBear 2022). Fracturing Indigenous families and instilling the idea that the nuclear family is the most aspirational, is/was to dispossess Indigenous people of the land for settler theft and colonial expansion (TallBear 2022, Anderson 2016, Rifkin 2011). As such, cis-heterosexual monogamous marriages have become an institution in Canada and the U.S. that is supported through the law, society, and the church (TallBear 2022, Rifkin 2011). The nuclear family structure becoming a cornerstone of Canadian society undermined and diminished the multiple ways families existed before settler-colonial interruption (TallBear 2022, Rifkin 2011). It was not uncommon for plural marriages to exist between men and multiple women and between women and multiple men (TallBear 2022, Rifkin 2011). Furthermore, settlers did not have the words or understood Indigenous people's vast, complex, and diverse kinship networks (Cannon 1998). Indigenous people's shame-free sexuality and empowered women threatened settlers who forced heteronormative and patriarchal sexual practices on Indigenous people (Anderson 2016). As a

result, settlers labelled Indigenous people's relationships, in their language, with negative connotations to categorise Indigenous relationships that were non-normative to settler cis-het relationality (Cannon 1998).

The categorising and labelling of Indigenous people and their sexuality by colonisers has caused shame among Indigenous people and their communities. Shaming among Indigenous people has been extreme because of Christianity which violently restricted Indigenous people from speaking and engaging in the "so-called sexual relations of our ancestors" (TallBear 2022, 23). Additionally, Indigenous Two-Spirit and Queer people have been holding shame and hate for our bodies and sexualities because of the dominant cultural concepts of the erotic (Driskill 2004). As a result, shame due to colonial violence such as rape, confinement and suicide has contributed to trauma that has been inherited through many Indigenous generations (TallBear 2022). For example, Huard and Pelland explain in their article, "Sexual Sovereignty" for the "The Land Back Issue" of Briarpatch, that guilt was introduced in Indigenous communities because of "Christianity and Victorian mentalities...to weaken the strength of sexual autonomy" (Huard & Pelland 2020). To strengthen our sexual autonomy would be to reclaim our sexuality. Challenging heteropatriarchy is keeping with decolonization by looking to the past as expressed in traditional and Indigenous knowledge theories and practices (Anderson 2016). Moreover, healing sexualities as Indigenous people is braided with the legacy of historical trauma and the ongoing process of decolonization (Driskill 2004). According to Kateri Akiwenzie-Damm (2000), erotic writing by Indigenous people is few and far between and writing the Indigenous erotic is the process of decolonization (Akiwenzie-Damm 2000). Additionally, Driskill (2004) encourages speaking the truth about who is causing the problems of sexual oppression (Driskill 2004).

Sovereignty Through Journalism

Savage Bear (formally known as Tracy Bear) (Cree) writes in her Ph.D. dissertation that the Indigenous erotic has the potential to redefine who we are as Indigenous Peoples (Bear 2016). Similarly, Kateri Akiwenzie-Damm (2000) writes in "Without Reservation: Erotica, Indigenous Style" the erotic needs to be reclaimed, expressed and celebrated (Akiwenzie-Damm 2000). Furthermore, in the chapter, "The Erotics of Sovereignty" in Queer Indigenous Studies, Mark Rifkin states that decolonization is changing the understanding of sexuality as a means of exiling people from inclusion (Rifkin 2011, 174). The previous scholars are writing about literature and the erotic, and we can look to their writings about literature to critique journalism and the (lack of) erotic in mainstream media. Unfortunately, mainstream journalism is only good at the singular narrative of Indigenous women being hypersexualized victims of genderbased violence, which is explored in my Findings and Discussion. This singular narrative is steeped in settler colonialism and patriarchal domination.

There is more nuance in the alternative media examined for this critical analysis that engages the relationship between Indigenous people and sexuality. Indigenous authors are not shy or afraid of naming colonialism in their writings about sexuality. For example, in "Kwe becomes the moon, touches herself so she can feel full again" and "Sexual sovereignty" the authors, Christie-Peters and Huard and Pelland, name colonialism as an attack on Indigenous people for land theft and colonial expansion which upholds cis-heteronormativity and is the reason for gender-based violence against Indigenous women, and two-spirit people (Christie-Peters 2018, Huard and Pelland 2020). Similarly, the *Unreserved* podcast on CBC hosted by Rosanna Deerchild also engages Indigenous sexuality that acknowledges colonialism in the stories shared by the guests on the episode, "Let's talk about sex, neechi: From art and erotic poetry, to sexual health and Tinder profiles". Because of colonial interference, speaking or writing freely about sexuality has been suppressed and the reclamation of sexuality is an act of decolonization (Akiwenzie-Damm 2000, Bear 2016, Grant 2019).

Indigenous people regularly wrote about the erotic in songs and stories, according to Akiwenzie-Damm (2000), who asked people to submit Indigenous erotic stories when they realised these types of Indigenous stories were hard to come by. Expressing the Indigenous erotic is inherently political (Akiwenzie-Damm 2000). The erotic can be stimulating, beautiful, pleasureful, inspiring, and illicit feelings of love and include the complexities and difficulties discussed earlier (Akiwenzie-Damm 2000). Excluding and shaming the erotic within Indigenous cultures is to deny humanity to Indigenous people (Akiwenzie-Damm 2000, Bear 2016, Grant 2019). As such, we have seen Indigenous women and 2slgbtgia+ experience the detrimental effects of being denied sovereignty over their sexuality and gender expression (Akiwenzie-Damm 2000, Grant 2019). Rigid settler sexuality denies the Indigenous erotic to render our more expansive forms of relating dead, which furthers colonization and genocide (Grant 2019). "To be 'in the erotic,' so to speak, is to be alive. Yes, eroticism presents political problems, cultural difficulties, religious problems because the dominant culture can't function with a society of alive people." (Akiwenzie-Damm 2000, 990). "The Indigenous erotic is the entire scope of our embodied and emotional, sensual, and sexual experiences of our lives and identities" (Bear 2016, 239). Furthermore, Indigenous decolonial sexuality challenges the monolithic singular narrative of Indigenous women and argues for new Indigenous sexualities free of violence (Grant 2019, Bear 2016). Deanne Linn Grant (2019) in their Ph.D. dissertation "Indigenous Women at the Heart: An Imagining of Indigenous Decolonial Sexualities" asserts that Indigenous people must re-define sexuality on their cultural terms and one way of doing this is by creating Indigenous erotic art (Grant 2019). I believe the same can be true about journalism. Indigenous journalists can redefine or adjust the way Indigenous sexuality is reported. For example, in the episode, "Let's talk about sex, neechi: From art and erotic poetry, to sexual health and Tinder profiles", on the Unreserved podcast the conversations include

sexual safety and healthy relationships (Unreserved 2018), discussions that could be considered taboo because of the shame that is associated with sex/uality and gender in Indigenous communities because of dominant and rigid settler sexuality (Akiwenzie-Damm 2000). Similarly, Huard and Pelland discuss how normalizing sex work, sexuality, and gender diversity creates safety for Indigenous people (Huard and Pelland 2020). Furthermore, they discuss how normalising diverse sexuality is a way to Land Back, asserting, "[t]he safety of our land also means the safety of our bodies" (Huard and Pelland 2020, 34). In my scan of articles about Indigenous sexuality, Indigenous authors and journalists, report on how speaking about gender or sexuality creates the opportunity for younger generations to feel happy and not shameful. These articles also paint a picture of reclamation and cultural re-connection to gender and sexuality outside of rigid settler sexuality.

The Indigenous erotic from an Indigenous perspective can turn the "corrupted or distorted views of sexualities and genders into a new dialogue of nation-building" (Bear 2016). Indigenous erotic is our ideas, thoughts, and beliefs about our erotic selves (Bear 2016). The erotic is embedded in the fabric of our lives; denying or suppressing our erotic selves leaves us open to being defined (Bear 2016). In her dissertation (2016), Savage Bear wrote, '[t]he influence of Indigenous erotica should not be limited to or seen as counter-narratives, channels for healing outlets, or postcolonial work. Rather, Indigenous erotica should be approached as a centralised mechanism for rematerializing the Indigenous body within a reimagined world" (Bear 2016, 245). To decolonize sexuality, Indigenous women and 2slgbtqia+ must be allowed to share their voices, exposing harsh experiences of sexual assault, but also their sexual imaginaries (Grant 2019). Redefining Indigenous sexualities has the potential to positively influence children's understanding of sexuality in healthy ways (Grant 2019). "We need to see these images to create healthy images "we need to see images of ourselves as healthy, whole people. People who love each other and who love ourselves. People who fall in love out of love, who have lovers, who make love, who have sex. We need to create a healthy legacy for our

peoples" (Akiwenzie-Damm 2000, 101). Our own stories are the antidote to combat the poison of denying our eroticism that continues to dehumanise us (Akiwenzie-Damm 2000). Indigenous journalists reporting on Indigenous sexuality will create healthy and diverse narratives of Indigenous women and 2slgbtqia+ people, "[a]n Indigenous decolonial sexuality should encourage all sexualities based on consent and respect, including those who practise nonnormative sex" (Grant 2019, 59). Akiwenzie-Damm does not define the erotic but proposes, that the Indigenous erotic is "[t]o give voice to the erotic, the loving, the sexual, the repressed, the oppressed, the "dirty," the outrageous, intimacies of womanhood and sexuality" (102).

Conclusion

Research Questions Answered

Newspaper articles in mainstream media are not an adequate representation of the complexities of Indigenous women's sexuality because journalists do not include Indigenous women's viewpoints on the subject. The research shows that mainstream media routinely ignores the experiences of Indigenous women until there is a judicial need for it such as in an inquiry or trial. In contrast, alternative media provides perspective about the complex relationship Indigenous women have with sexuality because of their focus on first-person accounts which allows the authors to highlight the voices of Indigenous women and thereby address complex occurrences in their lives. Alternative media is also able to acknowledge Indigenous women's bodily autonomy including when the authors discuss Indigenous women being subject to gendered violence. The authors consider the ways in which intergenerational trauma impacts them at individual and community levels. The main reason that alternative media is able to capture the nuances of Indigenous women's sexuality is because unlike

mainstream media, they choose to privilege the voices of Indigenous women when writing about them.

Acknowledging that sex-related murder is objectively bad, by mainstream media, does little to disrupt or change discourses around the hyper-sexualization of Indigenous women because it does not consider the specific context in which Indigenous women are victims of colonialism. In the case of Pamela George and Cindy Gladue, two Indigenous women who worked in the sex trade, the media did little to contextualise how Indigenous women's circumstances are impacted by colonialism. Although Pamela George and Cindy Gladue's murders were sixteen years apart, there is little difference in the way the trials are reported. In both cases, the judge assumes that consent to sex work translates to consent to all kinds of sex, even that which results in death. In both cases, journalists rarely address violence against Indigenous women and how it stems from colonialism. In the case of Gladue, there is little change, in that Indigenous women's activists are quoted in articles that pertain to Gladue's family seeking justice for Cindy Gladue's death. By the time mainstream media covers the murder of Tina Fontaine, whose murder occurred four years after Cindy Gladue and also twenty years after Pamela George, the tone of these articles starts to change. In fact, the reporting about Tina Fontaine addresses intergenerational trauma such as the legacy of residential "schools", including the inappropriate use of placing youth in care in hotel rooms which led to a policy change nixing the use of hotel rooms for teenage-youth-in care.

Mainstream legacy newspaper media provides little contextualisation about the intersectional ways Indigenous women are affected by colonialism, which reflects and supports a lack of public understanding about colonialism in Canada and the specific way it affects Indigenous women. This widespread lack of understanding is especially apparent during the second round of reporting about Cindy Gladue when Barton receives prison time for her murder. The same dynamic can be seen in the reporting around the death of Tina Fontaine. There is still no in-depth reporting on the intergenerational impacts of child apprehension,

intergenerational poverty, addiction, or geographical circumstances such as rural vs. urban living. These are dynamics which deeply informed the life circumstances and choices or lack of choices of Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine. For example, in the case of Tina Fontaine, there is a discussion about child welfare, but there was no discussion about intergenerational child apprehension which affected her family. Similarly, there was no discussion about why Helen Betty Osborne had to travel to a different community to attend school. Helen Betty Osborne's case engages the intersectionality of child apprehension and geographical relocation, considering she had to relocate from her remote Nation to attend school in The Pas. A set of intersectional considerations that are specific to Indigenous women and girls in Canada structured the lives, choices, and lack of choices for Helen Betty Osborne, Pamela George, Cindy Gladue, and Tina Fontaine, as well as other Indigenous people and women, that mainstream media does not seem equipped to handle the complexities.

Indigenous women reclaiming their sexuality is an act that undermines the mainstream narrative about Indigenous women being perpetually victimised and considered blameworthy in racist gendered violence that targets Indigenous women. Indigenous women are challenging harmful mainstream media outputs to reclaim representations of their sexuality by creating their own narratives of sexuality. For example, Christie-Peters, an Indigenous woman, demonstrates through carefully considered words the act of masturbation as a way to connect to her ancestors and land to show sovereignty over her body despite colonial efforts to encourage shame around sexuality and discourage Indigenous women's relationship to their territories.

As we saw, in the Land Back issues of *Briarpatch*, Huard and Pelland are working on a community level to address sexuality as not shameful because they understand that openness, honesty, and acceptance will create safety in their communities. Similarly, we see the same disruption with Virago Nation and their burlesque performances. As they counter mainstream stereotypes of Indigenous women being inherently disposable by taking a firm stance on their sexiness and queer sexuality. The same can be said of TJ Cuthlands's "Lessons in Baby Dyke

Theory" video from the 1990s addresses the complexities of queer identity in rural prairie geographies. Such as loneliness and the desire to have community. Quill Christie-Peters also discusses the complexities of sex and sexuality among Indigenous people in the online magazine, GUTS. Ultimately, Indigenous women and Indigenous people who identify as queer can address the complexities of sex and sexuality among Indigenous people. We can also address how colonialism has impacted our relationship with sex and sexuality. In short, Indigenous women and Indigenous queer people are reclaiming representations of sex and sexuality by creating new narratives of autonomy.

A Quick Recap

I use an Indigenous feminist framework to engage the research presented in this thesis. Indigenous feminism helps provide the context on why Indigenous women are victims of gender-based violence in Canada. I also use a framework of intersectionality which allows for multiple truths that acknowledge the interlocking ways Indigenous women experience colonialism because of white supremacy, the patriarchy, and misogyny. This thesis also engages Indigenous self-determination, resurgence, and body sovereignty. These theoretical concepts acknowledge Indigenous people's right to self-determination and sovereignty, while also acknowledging that Indigenous people can redefine (or remember) Indigenous sexuality outside of the dominant rigid settler sexuality. The research follows a critical discourse analysis (CDA) methodology which gives the tools to be critical of mainstream media on a macro and micro level. A micro-level analysis focuses on language, discourse, and communication, whereas a macro-level of analysis focuses on power, dominance, and inequality between social groups (Van Dijk 2015). CDA illuminates the themes within my findings. For example, CDA highlights whose voices are more prominent, whose voices are missing, and the framing of the victims and perpetrators. Addressing these themes, patterns begin to emerge. For example, the perpetrator and their lawyers are heavily present in the reporting and the victim's families are routinely missing from the coverage. Furthermore, reporting relies on stereotypes of Indigenous women and settler moves to innocence for the perpetrators, among other patterns including hypocrisy about substance use among the victim and perpetrators. The research shows that mainstream media is not capable of reporting on the violence against Indigenous women. Similarly, the counter-narrative shows that Indigenous people reporting on sexuality engage the complexities of Indigenous sexuality due to colonialism, while also providing diverse narratives about the Indigenous erotic that include kinship, relationality, safety, pleasure, and multiple lovers, as well as the joy found in the Indigenous erotic.

Other Considerations

Observations that came through the research are that Indigenous women are not the only people who are dying in Canada because of colonial violence. Indigenous men are also dying, as well as Black women. Another observation is multiple deaths in one family related to colonial violence. JJ Harper and Colten Boushie are two Indigenous men who were murdered in Canada that appear throughout this research. JJ Harper and Helen Betty Osborne were both subjects of the same inquiry. While this research was able to consider reporting regarding the death of Helen Betty Osborne, JJ Harper's death fell outside the research scope. Colten Boushie also appeared while researching the deaths of Cindy Gladue and Tina Fontaine but fell outside the research scope. Indigenous men, according to Indigenous Men and Masculinities edited by Robert Alexander Innes and Kim Anderson, go missing and are murdered at even greater rates than Indigenous women. I would not suggest an "oppression Olympics" research angle, however, it stands that Indigenous men are in fact being murdered in Canada. Research on that topic is also important, but it is not within the scope of this project. My research also came across one instance in which a Black woman, Rigat Ghirmay, was also disrespected (in the same way Cindy Gladue was) during a trial which was reported on in Canadian media, however, Ghrimay's injustice also fell outside the scope of my research. Lastly, there are multiple deaths in the families of people who are victims of colonial violence. Helen Betty Osborne's brother was murdered, as well as Tina Fontaine's cousin and father, again, these deaths fall outside the scope of this research. While these deaths fall outside of the research scope, it is important to highlight them because their deaths indicate how structures of colonialism continue to result in the violent deaths of people(s) deemed killable by colonization and their humanity is seen as less worthy of consideration.

Recommendations

My research support Calls for Justice 6.1 *Reclaiming Power and Place* and the need for more local journalism. However, there are still questions about implementing Calls for Justice 6.1 and local journalism. Questions still remain about how to properly train already practicing journalists, up-and-coming journalists still in j-school, and what incentives exist to create indepth solutions focused journalism that breakdowns stereotypes and myths. Furthermore, questions remain regarding how negative stereotypes affect Indigenous journalists.

The research supports the recommendations and Calls for Justice in the final report, *Reclaiming Power and Place*, of the inquiry into missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls. Call for Justice, 6.1, calls for the media (including organisations, publications and journalists) to accurately represent Indigenous women, girls and 2SLGBTQQIA to address negative stereotypes, support Indigenous people sharing their own stories (safely), and increase the number of Indigenous journalists as well as, taking the steps, proactively, to break down stereotypes and myths that suggest Indigenous women are hypersexual, available and less worthy. The research also supports local journalism. The research clearly shows that the deaths of Indigenous women are under-reported nationally. Similarly, if the person who is a victim of sex murder is not from the region of the publication, then the death is also under-reported. Local journalism also supports Calls for Justice 6.1, specifically, that related to being inclusive of

diverse Indigenous cultural backgrounds, instead of focusing on pan-Indigenous representation of Indigenous people. Another recommendation is having Indigenous people tell their own stories or tell stories about Indigenous sexuality because they are able to engage the histories and complexities of Indigenous sexuality whereas non-Indigenous journalists cannot seem to name colonialism specifically in stories regarding gender-based violence against Indigenous women. Furthermore, the research also supports solutions-focused journalism. Through the research for the counter-narrative, it becomes clear that Indigenous people are looking for ways to engage in sexual expression and sexual health and safety all for the purpose of Indigenous futures.

While I do believe in the recommendations mentioned, I am still left with concerns about how to implement these recommendations. Firstly, what would be the motivation for mainstream publications to engage in nuanced, in-depth, solutions focused journalism when stereotypical sensationalized journalism has worked and continues to work for them? Similarly, these recommendations give a way to disrupt journalism as we know it, but how? How does including more Indigenous journalists and coverage impact the white hierarchy of journalism? How do we ensure that the Indigenous journalists promoted beyond middle management are enacting sovereignty and self-determination rather than assimilating to the status quo? Furthermore, where does the training begin and end? As my positionality notes, stereotyping of Indigenous journalists and indigeneity began in my very first job interview for a mainstream publication. Furthermore, I was witness to and met with status quo hostility from my peers in jschool who could not grasp Indigenous spiritual titles as different from eco-activists. In terms of local journalism, where does the money come from? How can local publications become sustainable and have longevity? Supporting the Calls for Justice 6.1 and local journalism is a good first step, but my research is just the beginning, and while my research points to a systemic problem within journalism and ways to disrupt the systemic anti-indigeneity in reporting and coverage, there are still big questions that complicate my recommendations.

References

Newspaper Articles

- Andrew-Gee, Eric. 2014. "Murder Rate Higher for Aboriginal Men: While Headlines Focus on Plight of Native Females, Stats Reveal Another Problem." *Toronto Star*, August 23, 2014, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555363958/abstract/DBC69AFAEF0440A5PQ/1</u>.
- Annable, Kristin. 2016a. "Support for Victims' Families to Increase: Manitoba Waits for Its Share of \$11.7 Million in Federal Funding." *Winnipeg Free Press*, October 20, 2016. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1830443293/abstract/57DFF8A0B0E343C5PQ/1</u>.
- ———. 2016b. "'Mr. Big' Complaint Stalls in Court: Man Accused of Killing Teen Can't Retain Lawyer." *Winnipeg Free Press*, November 24, 2016.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1843901751/abstract/58A406E7CBAE455EPQ/1.

Appleby, Timothy. 1989a. "Ex-Investigator Denies He Knew Identities of Osborne Suspects." *The Globe and Mail*, August 1, 1989. 385728650. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/exinvestigator-denies-he-knew-identities-osborne/docview/385728650/se-2?accountid=14474.

——. 1989b. "Confession Discounted in Osborne Slaying." *The Globe and Mail*, August 2, 1989.
385737795. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/confession-discounted-osborne-slaying/docview/385737795/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989c. "Friend Never Saw Osborne's Body in Morgue, RCMP Officer Says." *The Globe and Mail,* August 3, 1989. 385721124. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/fri end-never-saw-osbornes-body-morgue-rcmp/docview/385721124/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989d. "Witness Denies Role in Altering Evidence before Osborne Trial." *The Globe and Mail*, August 4, 1989. 385734865. Canadian Newsstream. https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/wit ness-denies-role-altering-evidence-before/docview/385734865/se-2?accountid=14474.

----. 1989e. "Immunity Deal Void If Witness Lies, Aboriginal Justice Probe Told." *The Globe and Mail*, August 5, 1989. 385723026. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/im munity-deal-void-if-witness-lies-aboriginal/docview/385723026/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989f. "The Pas under Microscope as Murder Inquiry Unfolds." *The Globe and Mail*, August 8, 1989. 385748556. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/pa s-under-microscope-as-murder-inquiry-unfolds/docview/385748556/se-2?accountid=14474.

----. 1989g. "White Residents Didn't 'yell Enough' after Native's Murder, Inquiry Is Told." *The Globe and Mail*, August 9, 1989. 385737975. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/wh ite-residents-didnt-yell-enough-after-natives/docview/385737975/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989h. "Man Convicted in Osborne Murder Refuses to Testify." *The Globe and Mail*, August 11, 1989. 385942563. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ma n-convicted-osborne-murder-refuses-testify/docview/385942563/se-2?accountid=14474.

BAIG, FAKIHA. 2021a. "Trucker Pleads Not Guilty to Manslaughter in Woman's Death." *The Globe and Mail*, January 12, 2021, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2476768451/citation/BE930658071449CBP Q/1.

 ———. 2021b. "Metal Rod Found at Hotel Wasn't the Source of Gladue's Fatal Injury, Doctor Tells Court." *The Globe and Mail*, January 14, 2021, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2477401447/citation/75C5E448716F45B5P Q/1. ———. 2021c. "Gynecologist Describes Trauma to Gladue's Body." *The Globe and Mail*, January 15, 2021, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2477860601/citation/52B76970E29D4CBB PQ/1.

———. 2021d. "Man Accused of Killing Gladue Testifies at Manslaughter Trial." *The Globe and Mail*, February 2, 2021, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2484577648/citation/A60737CD97814BAA PQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2485997393/citation/E298463E5D8F428F PQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2486375934/citation/C1D3BAE8C3214A69 PQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2490448802/citation/C518F9D235774DE5 PQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2545881545/citation/1175D859B3894887P Q/1.

———. 2021i. "Lawyer for Gladue Killer Eyes Shorter Term." *The Globe and Mail*, June 30, 2021, sec. News.
http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2546504310/citation/9171DB98B9044476P Q/1.

———. 2021j. "Ontario Man Apologizes at Sentencing Hearing for Killing Gladue in Hotel." *The Globe and Mail*, July 1, 2021, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2546837957/citation/617BFoD6141A41BFP Q/1.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2546838008/citation/4115B3BA7FD641D9 PQ/1.

Bailey, Ian. 1997. "Osborne Killer Gets Day Parole; Statements Lead to New Probe Officials Study
Possible Other Charges in Slaying of Cree Teen-Ager." *The Globe and Mail*, March 8, 1997.
384875168. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/os borne-killer-gets-day-parole-statements-lead/docview/384875168/se-2?accountid=14474.

- BAKOGEORGE, PETER. 1989. "Court Challenge Stalls Manitoba Native Justice Inquiry: [Final Edition]." *Edmonton Journal*, May 25, 1989. 251491111. Canadian Newsstream.
 <u>https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/court-challenge-stalls-manitoba-native-justice/docview/251491111/se-2?accountid=14474.</u>
- Bakogeorge, Peter. 1989. "A TOWN'S UGLY SECRET: Murder of Teenage Indian Girl Went
 Unpunished for 16 Years: [3* Edition]." *The Vancouver Sun*, June 17, 1989. 243567737.
 Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/to wns-ugly-secret-murder-teenage-indian-girl-went/docview/243567737/se-2?accountid=14474.

Bear, Tracy Lee. n.d. "Power in My Blood: Corporeal Sovereignty through the Praxis of an Indigenous Eroticanalysis."

- Benzie, Robert. 2014. "Act on Plight of Native Women, Wynne Urges: Prime Minister's Comments Put Issue High on Agenda at Annual Summer Meeting." *Toronto Star*, August 27, 2014, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1556201787/abstract/634C76C7D9341F5PQ/1</u>.
- Blaze Baum, Kathryn. 2015a. "Child-Welfare Review Now Able to Resume." *The Globe and Mail*, December 14, 2015, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1748535267</u>.
- . 2015b. "Fontaine Suspect Had Violent History: Cormier, Accused of Killing a 15-Year-Old Indigenous Teen, Will Be Contesting the Charges, Lawyer Says." *The Globe and Mail*, December 15, 2015, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1748722347</u>.
- - https://www.proquest.com/docview/1749064034?parentSessionId=aai3i%2BrPJepJlQxM8R% 2FBkluWZvLBI432KM9gRkoO91c%3D.
- . 2016a. "Sexual Consent Called an Issue in Appeal: Defence Contends That If Sex Worker
 Consented and No Harm Was Meant, Then It Wasn't Manslaughter." *The Globe and Mail*, July
 23, 2016, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1806200737</u>.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1944055803/citation/271915F7ED1E480DPQ/1.

Blaze Baum, Kathryn, and Renata D'aliesio. 2015. "Arrest Brings Closure for Tina's Family: Other Victims' Relatives Meeting with Federal Ministers in Ottawa See a Change in Attitude about Violence against Indigenous Females." *The Globe and Mail*, December 12, 2015, sec. News. http://www.proquest.com/docview/1748076704.

- Blaze Baum, Kathryn, and Wendy Stueck. 2019. "Years Later, Tina's Family Is Still Asking, 'What If?':
 After Years of Hearings and Data Gathering, the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered
 Indigenous Women and Girls Has Released a 1,200-Page Report That Thelma Favel Hopes Will
 Help Protect Children like Her Great-Niece." *The Globe and Mail*, June 8, 2019, sec. News.
 http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2236580012/citation/A65A216566614C13P
- Blaze Carlson, Kathryn. 2014a. "Police Probe Their Contact with Slain Teen on Last Day Seen Alive." *The Globe and Mail*, September 26, 2014, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1615785654.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1615819551.

 ——. 2014c. "Manitoba Revamps Child-Welfare Program: Move to Reduce Hotel Stays for Children, Boost Care-Worker Numbers Comes after Death of Tina Fontaine and amid Calls for Inquiry." *The Globe and Mail*, November 19, 2014, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1625779775.

———. 2015a. "Verdict 'Screams We're Not Valued': Court Finds Ontario Trucker Not Guilty of Murdering First Nations Sex Worker in 2011, Sparking Protests and Calls for Appeal." *The Globe and Mail*, March 27, 2015, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1666919426/abstract/853EBBA4ADD94322PQ/1.

Botelho-Urbanski, Jessica. 2014. "Tina Fontaine 'Didn't Get to Live a Full Life." *Winnipeg Free Press*, August 24, 2014.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555479698/abstract/9E01BAE377B14CE1PQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1992189908/citation/98E78D287A848A8PQ/1.

Boutilier, Alex. 2014. "Harper Rules out Inquiry into Slain Aboriginal Women: Issue Is Criminal, Not 'sociological,' PM Says in Wake of Killing of 15-Year-Old in Winnipeg." *Toronto Star*, August 22, 2014, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555213801/abstract/FEBD1E8015984732PQ/1.

Busby, Karen. 2015. "Could Cindy Gladue Have Consented to What Killed Her?" *Winnipeg Free Press*, April 8, 2015, sec. Columns.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1670907309/abstract/CoBB919B4C474962PQ/1.

- Carlson, Kathryn Blaze. 2014a. "How Many More Women Will It Take?" *The Globe and Mail*, August 23, 2014, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555376530</u>.
- Carlson, Kathryn Blaze, and Jill Mahoney. 2014a. "'Society Should Be Horrified." *The Globe and Mail*, August 20, 2014, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1554450045</u>.
- ———. 2014b. "Father's Killing a Turning Point in Life of Slain Teen." *The Globe and Mail*, August 21, 2014, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1554969087</u>.
- Carlyle-Gordge, Peter. 1987. "Clues Emerge in Teen's Slaying after 15 Years: [FIN Edition]." *Toronto Star*, January 5, 1987. 435534785. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/clu es-emerge-teens-slaying-after-15-years/docview/435534785/se-2?accountid=14474.

Colville, Rick. 2011. "Averaging One Murder Each Week; Edmonton Leads Country in Homicides Halfway through 2011." *Edmonton Journal*, July 1, 2011, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/874472500/abstract/C8A9513E19E44426PQ/1.

Cordon, Sandra. 1996a. "Murder Case Postponed after Mistrial." *The Globe and Mail*, September 25, 1996, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/384817063/abstract/D086D22093C8412DPQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/384801179/abstract/4D4315727CC4425APQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/242992810/abstract/7265878849934218PQ/1.

 ——. 1997. "Murder Victim's Family Angry: Jail Terms for Two White Men Who Killed an Indian Woman in Regina Are Called Inadequate.: [FINAL Edition]." *The Vancouver Sun*, January 31, 1997, sec. NEWS.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/242993267/abstract/79FC73C70FFC407APQ/1.

Cormier, Ryan. 2015a. "'This Will Be Upsetting,' Judge Tells Jurors; Prosecutors Show Graphic Autopsy during First-Degree Murder Trial." *Edmonton Journal*, February 28, 2015, sec. Alberta. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1658915628/abstract/CE3F6CC0033247ADPQ/1</u>. ———. 2015b. "Man Says Fatal Sexual Injury Was Inadvertent." *Edmonton Journal*, March 6, 2015, sec. City & Region.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1661212119/abstract/1BC938B79E974859PQ/1.

———. 2015c. "Wound Was Tear, Not Cut: Expert; Fatal Injury Could Have Resulted from Sex Act, Jury Told." *Edmonton Journal*, March 11, 2015, sec. Alberta.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1662698667/abstract/ADE3F57B893E48D7PQ/1.

- ———. 2015d. "Barton Jury Not Told of Violent Pornography." *Edmonton Journal*, March 26, 2015, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1666934147/abstract/4CE1458929044FBoPQ/1</u>.
- ———. 2015e. "Body Part as Evidence Comes under Fire; Alberta Court Decision to Allow Human Tissue a First in Canada." *Edmonton Journal*, March 30, 2015, sec. City & Region.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1667859767/abstract/58375CBE5D444943PQ/1.

———. 2015f. "Crown Appeals Acquittal in Controversial Homicide Case." *Edmonton Journal*, April 3, 2015, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1669538794/abstract/2EF4908ADF934CCBPQ/1.

- (CP). 1989a. "Bike Gangs Threatened Witness over Murder, Native Probe Told: [FIN Edition]." Toronto Star, June 29, 1989. 435955750. Canadian Newsstream. <u>https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/bik</u> e-gangs-threatened-witness-over-murder-native/docview/435955750/se-2?accountid=14474.
- CP. 1989. "Sheriff Didn't Report Confession of Murder: [FIN Edition]." *Toronto Star*, June 30, 1989. 435960709. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/sh eriff-didnt-report-confession-murder/docview/435960709/se-2?accountid=14474. (CP). 1989b. "Probe into 1971 Murder Reveals Town's Silence, Lies: [HO2 Edition]." *Toronto Star*, July 3, 1989. 435973244. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/probe-into-1971-murder-reveals-towns-silence-lies/docview/435973244/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989c. "Teen Didn't Confess, Native Inquiry Told: [FIN Edition]." *Toronto Star*, August 2, 1989. 436017920. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/tee n-didnt-confess-native-inquiry-told/docview/436017920/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989d. "Natives Did Too Little to Bring Teen's Killers to Trial, Inquiry Told: [FIN Edition]."

Toronto Star, August 3, 1989. 436012498. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/na tives-did-too-little-bring-teens-killers-trial/docview/436012498/se-2?accountid=14474.

——. 1989e. "Probe Told Witness Altered Story: [ME2 Edition]." *Toronto Star*, August 4, 1989.
 435997653. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/pr obe-told-witness-altered-story/docview/435997653/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989f. "RCMP Were Diligent Native Inquiry Told: [SA2 Edition]." *Toronto Star*, August 5, 1989. 436016389. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/rc mp-were-diligent-native-inquiry-told/docview/436016389/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989g. "Lawyer Possibly Duped, Native Justice Probe Told: [FIN Edition]." *Toronto Star*, August
 9, 1989. 436027387. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/la wyer-possibly-duped-native-justice-probe-told/docview/436027387/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989h. "Murder Probe Meets Silence Poor Memories: [FIN Edition]." *Toronto Star*, August 14, 1989. 436009324. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/m urder-probe-meets-silence-poor-memories/docview/436009324/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989i. "Witness 'can't Recall' Native's Sex Killing: [FIN Edition]." *Toronto Star*, September 1, 1989. 436031662. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/wit ness-cant-recall-natives-sex-killing/docview/436031662/se-2?accountid=14474.

——. 1989j. "Killer Said Companion Hit Woman, Inquiry Told: [FIN Edition]." *Toronto Star*,
 September 19, 1989. 436027031. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/kil ler-said-companion-hit-woman-inquiry-told/docview/436027031/se-2?accountid=14474.

- ———. 1989k. "Hearings into Teen's Death End Racism in 1971 Fed Coverup of Killing, Native Probe Told: [FIN Edition]." *Toronto Star*, October 3, 1989. 436066980. Canadian Newsstream. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/hearings-into-teens-death-end-racism-1971-fed/docview/436066980/se-2?accountid=14474.
- CP. 1995. "March Protests Early Parole for Killer of Betty Osborne: [Final Edition]." *Toronto Star*, November 14, 1995. 437363318. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ma rch-protests-early-parole-killer-betty-osborne/docview/437363318/se-2?accountid=14474.

- ----. 1996. "Verdict in Prostitute Death Riles Aboriginals Chief Denounces Manslaughter Ruling against Two Whites: [Final Edition]." *Toronto Star*, December 21, 1996, sec. NEWS.
 http://www.proquest.com/docview/437588119/abstract/476DA3EDDF624DC6PQ/1.
- (CP). 1997. "Conspiracy of Silence Killer Wins Parole after 10 Years Helen Osborne's '71 Murder Raised Spectre of Racism." *Toronto Star*, October 11, 1997. 437752855. Canadian Newsstream. <u>https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/conspiracy-silence-killer-wins-parole-after-10/docview/437752855/se-2?accountid=14474.</u>

- Cunliffe, Emma. 2018. "Don't Whitewash Racism in Our Justice System; Stereotypes Defined Gladue in Court, Says Emma Cunliffe." *Edmonton Journal*, October 24, 2018, sec. Opinion. http://www.proquest.com/docview/2124773087/citation/31A0C3150E304F31PQ/1.
- Curry, Bill. 2014. "Premiers to Press for Inquiry." *The Globe and Mail*, August 25, 2014, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555616028</u>.
- D'aliesio, Renata, Joe Friesen, and Stephanie Chambers. 2015. "Alleged Murderer Was a Prime Suspect Not Long after Fontaine's Death." *The Globe and Mail*, December 12, 2015, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1750923184</u>.
- Dawson, Tyler. 2018. "Ruling Could Alter How Courts Handle Consent; Supreme Court; Death of Alberta Woman during Motel Encounter." *The Vancouver Sun*, October 11, 2018, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/2118186088/citation/6CA647B06C064763PQ/1</u>.
- DiManno, Rosie. 2015. "A Final Indignity for Cindy Gladue." *Toronto Star*, April 3, 2015, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1669416002/abstract/AD946B62EFD74D5BPQ/1</u>.
- ----. 2018. "'Rape Mythology' in Court." *Toronto Star*, October 13, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2118766541/citation/90C3BC60B4004713PQ/1.

- Edmonds, Scott. 1996. "MLA Defends Releasing Killer's Statement: Manitoba Police Fear the Publicity Could Compromise an Investigation into the 1971 Slaying of a Cree Woman.: [FINAL Edition]." *The Vancouver Sun*, December 5, 1996. 243011347. Canadian Newsstream. <u>https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/mla-defends-releasing-killers-statement-manitoba/docview/243011347/se-2?accountid=14474.</u>
- *Edmonton Journal*. 1989a. "Native Women Charge Man. Stabbing Inquiry One-Sided: [Final Edition]," June 22, 1989. 251488821. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/na tive-women-charge-man-stabbing-inquiry-one/docview/251488821/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989b. "Racism to Blame, Victim's Mom Hints: [Final Edition]," June 23, 1989. 251547675. Canadian Newsstream. https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/rac ism-blame-victims-mom-hints/docview/251547675/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989c. "Woman's Killer `always Making Fun' of Natives: [Final Edition]," August 10, 1989. 251535076. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/wo mans-killer-always-making-fun-natives/docview/251535076/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989d. "Witness to Girl's Sex Murder Called Liar at Justice Inquiry: [Final Edition]," September 1, 1989. 251575724. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/wit ness-girls-sex-murder-called-liar-at-justice/docview/251575724/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1996a. "Slain Woman's Family Tries to Block Killer's Parole: [EARLY Edition]," January 17, 1996. 252244794. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/sla in-womans-family-tries-block-killers-parole/docview/252244794/se-2?accountid=14474.

- ———. 1996b. "Manslaughter Verdict Has Natives Fuming: [FINAL Edition]," December 21, 1996, sec.
 CANADA. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/252396537/abstract/8E35BAD8431C4FF8PQ/1</u>.
- ———. 1997. "Angry Sask. Indians Mount Study to Compare White, Native Justice: [FINAL Edition]," February 4, 1997.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/252461218/abstract/F91BEBE15A2F4D12PQ/1.

Fine, Sean. 2018a. "Justice System's Treatment of Indigenous Peoples Focus of Top Court Appeal." *The Globe and Mail*, October 9, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2117057153/citation/CBA54666163A480BPQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2118197750/citation/F1EC541D23284667PQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2229549834/citation/8471B3BAF1C41E6PQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2229865288/citation/D86585FF83B24DC6PQ/1.

FONG, PETTI. 1995. "Abbotsford Residents Express Anger over Parole: Killer Served 61/2 Years of Life Sentence: [FINAL Edition]." *The Vancouver Sun*, November 15, 1995. 243066802. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ab botsford-residents-express-anger-over-parole/docview/243066802/se-2?accountid=14474.

- French, Janet. 2017. "Crown Welcomes New Trial in Gladue Case." *Edmonton Journal*, July 5, 2017, sec. City. http://www.proquest.com/docview/1916099139/abstract/FCBF191D1FAF4428PQ/1.
- Gallant, Jacques. 2014. "Details on Fontaine's Death to Be Kept Private: Despite Transparency Calls, Law Keeps Public in the Dark." *Toronto Star*, August 22, 2014, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555213753/abstract/434DBEECB944C2APQ/1.

Geraldine Malone, Kelly. 2018. "Court Hears Undercover Tapes in Cormier Trial." *The Globe and Mail*, February 15, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2002103720/citation/90DC8CFB3FE0435EPQ/1.

Giovannetti, Justin, and Kathryn Blaze Baum. 2016. "Judges Hear Appeal in Gladue Case: Alberta Mother Was Found Dead after Encounter with Trucker, Who Was Acquitted of Her Death in 2015." *The Globe and Mail*, September 7, 2016, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1817047466.

Gordon, Kent. 2015. "Murder Trial Hears 911 Call about Lifeless Woman in Tub." *Edmonton Journal*, February 18, 2015, sec. City & Region.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1655953840/abstract/440DA23E1ED640C3PQ/1.

- Graveland, Bill. 2018a. "Man Accused of Killing Tina Fontaine Convicted Himself on Undercover Recordings, Crown Argues." *The Globe and Mail*, February 21, 2018, sec. News. http://www.proquest.com/docview/2006694632/citation/431A783BDA914FC6PQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2007347822/citation/B84FC86EF6664A95PQ/1.

- Hoffman, Richard. 1989. "Four Inquiries into the Treatment of Natives in Canada's Justice System
 Have Painted a Bleak Portrait of Abuse and Misunderstanding by White-Dominated Courts and
 Police.: [FIN Edition]." *Toronto Star*, July 11, 1989. 435987046. Canadian Newsstream.
 https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/four-inquiries-into-treatment-natives-canadas/docview/435987046/se-2?accountid=14474.
- Junker, Anna. 2021a. "Gladue's Death Caused by 'excessive Force,' Gynecologist Testifies; Bradley Barton Trial." *Edmonton Journal*, January 15, 2021, sec. City. <u>http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2512375044/citation/EEE443BB5E6445AB</u> PQ/1.
- ———. 2021b. "Gladue Could Have Lived If She Had Received Prompt Medical Care, Court Hears."
 Edmonton Journal, January 19, 2021, sec. City.
 <u>http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2512327020/citation/D7E25D26840E4F0E</u>
 <u>PQ/1</u>.
- Kanji, Azeezah. 2018. "Gerald Stanley Acquittal yet Another Guilty Verdict for Canada." *Toronto Star*, February 22, 2018, sec. Opinion.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2018675705/citation/386FD4D620994776PQ/1.

- Kaye, Julie. 2015. "Justice for Cindy Gladue Demands an Appeal; Indigenous Women Too Often Faced with Systemic Sexism and Racism." *Edmonton Journal*, March 26, 2015, sec. Ideas. http://www.proquest.com/docview/1666934274/abstract/CA85D23206954BC4PQ/1.
- Keller, James. 2021a. "Judge Denies Mistrial Application for Man Found Guilty of Killing Cindy Gladue in 2011." *The Globe and Mail*, June 5, 2021, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2537060863/citation/3B7EC5A7AD114185P Q/1.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2555522283/citation/DFFDDB1FFE014BA FPQ/1.

Kelly, Geraldine Malone. 2018. "Witness Says He Saw Accused Arguing with Tina Fontaine." *The Globe and Mail*, February 10, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1999887594/citation/73774434234442E3PQ/1.

- Kennedy, Mark. 2014. "PM's Remarks on Girl's Death Called 'Callous'; Harper Again Blasted for Stance on Murdered Aboriginal Women." *Edmonton Journal*, August 23, 2014, sec. Canada. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555604362/abstract/D74B77A9B2514EDoPQ/1</u>.
- Krugel, Lauren. 2020. "Poet Cancels University Talk amid Criticism over His Work with Killer." *The Globe and Mail*, January 4, 2020, sec. News.
 http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2332274592/citation/C373031DDF0544B9

<u>PQ/1</u>.

Labine, Jeff, and Jonny Wakefield. 2021. "Court Awaits Jury Verdict in Trial of Trucker Accused in Gladue Death." *Edmonton Journal*, February 19, 2021, sec. City.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2511850368/citation/4ED62F944750417BP Q/1. Lambert, Steve. 2018a. "Trial for Accused in Tina Fontaine Killing Begins in Winnipeg." *The Globe and Mail*, January 30, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1992205567/citation/7C84D8DD73DD4847PQ/1.

 ———. 2018b. "Fontaine Found in Duvet Cover Similar to Cormier's: Witnesses." *The Globe and Mail*, February 3, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1993540913/citation/45456CA65B104B1BPQ/1.

----. 2018c. "Court Sees Tina Fontaine Security Video Recorded Days before Her Death." *The Globe and Mail*, February 7, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1994593476/citation/748391D788B74F67PQ/1.

———. 2018d. "Man Accused in Fontaine's Death Told Police He Didn't Do It, Court Hears." *The Globe and Mail*, February 8, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1999040626/citation/64E6AA5C801C4B97PQ/1.

———. 2018e. "Witness Heard Man Accused of Killing Tina Fontaine Mention a River, Court Hears." The Globe and Mail, February 9, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1999453017/citation/96CD5DEF739D462BPQ/1.

———. 2018f. "Witness Tells Trial Cormier Said He Met Fontaine after She Vanished." *The Globe and Mail*, February 14, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2001674361/citation/DF332CDD91B34E4EPQ/1.

———. 2018g. "Manitoba Will Not Call Public Inquiry into Death of Tina Fontaine: Minister." *The Globe and Mail*, March 15, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2013735303/citation/6D37C43CD12242E6PQ/1.

———. n.d. "Manitoba Says Review of Child Welfare System's Handling of Tina Fontaine Case Will Be Released - ProQuest." Accessed October 22, 2022.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2008236618?accountid=14474.

LaSALLE, LuANN. 1989a. "Native Probe Hears of Girl's Murder: [Final Edition]." *Edmonton Journal*, August 1, 1989. 251541835. Canadian Newsstream. https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/na tive-probe-hears-girls-murder/docview/251541835/se-2?accountid=14474.

——. 1989b. "Native Justice Inquiry Dominated by Silence: [Final Edition]." *Edmonton Journal*,
 October 1, 1989. 251546623. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/na tive-justice-inquiry-dominated-silence/docview/251546623/se-2?accountid=14474.

- Lett, Dan. 2018. "Trust Broken with Push for Confidentiality." *Winnipeg Free Press*, February 12, 2018. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/2000965302/citation/A736960D8FDE4537PQ/1</u>.
- Macdonald, Nancy. 2018a. "Missing, Mourned, Unresolved: The Body of 15-Year-Old Tina Fontaine Was Found in a Shroud of Plastic and a Duvet Cover in Winnipeg's Red River. On Thursday, a Winnipeg Jury Acquitted Raymond Cormier of Second-Degree Murder in Her Death. Her Family Is Still Searching for Answers." *The Globe and Mail*, February 23, 2018, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/2007349098/citation/8BoCE5BCBC24CDDPQ/1</u>.
- . 2018b. "A Clear Divide: 'All the Systems That Were to Protect Tina Failed Her.' As Indigenous Leaders Come to Terms with the Resolution of Tina Fontaine's Court Case, Many Begin to Question the Kind of Legacy Her Experience Leaves for Many Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women in Canada." *The Globe and Mail*, February 24, 2018, sec. News. http://www.proquest.com/docview/2007642344/citation/6AB027C35E624398PQ/1.
- Mallick, Heather. 2014. "Tina Fontaine's Death Should Horrify Us." *Toronto Star*, August 21, 2014, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1554967470/abstract/E2A46BF6DECC4862PQ/1</u>.
- ———. 2020. "The Injustice to the Memory of Pamela George Continues." *Toronto Star*, January 8, 2020, sec. Opinion.

https://www.proquest.com/docview/2334151597/citation/33783BB1E7D6440CPQ/1.

Martin, Melissa. 2014. "Listen for Their Voices." *Winnipeg Free Press*, August 23, 2014, sec. City. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555356407/abstract/DE7DB63979A24E41PQ/1</u>.

- Mason, Gary. 2015. "Murder Charge and Inquiry Are Small Steps: Much Hard Work and Goodwill Will Be Needed to Repair Broken Trust between Governments at All Levels and Our Native Populations." *The Globe and Mail*, December 12, 2015, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1748076797.

May, Katie. 2017a. "Tina's Accused Killer Heads Straight to Trial: Direct Indictment Means No Preliminary Hearing." *Winnipeg Free Press*, February 22, 2017.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1870462269/abstract/1F005AED5C9A4FC4PQ/1.

———. 2017b. "Crown Objects to TV Stations' Request to Air Fontaine Trial." *Winnipeg Free Press*, April 27, 2017.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1892263848/abstract/C9E2F2B2BoD34EFCPQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1940732865/citation/38B99C022969400CPQ/1.

- ———. 2018a. "'Justice Needs to Be Served." Winnipeg Free Press, January 29, 2018. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1991873685/citation/6422683470B343C4PQ/1</u>.
- ———. 2018b. "Tina's Final Days: The Crown Presents Its Theory of How the 15-Year-Old Ended up Dead in 2014, Arguing the Accused, Raymond Cormier, Killed Her Because She Was Underage." *Winnipeg Free Press*, January 30, 2018.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1992189737/citation/21FFAEB7B1A4BFDPQ/1.

———. 2018c. "Tina Fontaine's Drug Use under Microscope at Murder Trial." *Winnipeg Free Press*, January 31, 2018.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1992511319/citation/C8B6D466BCB342A4PQ/1.

- ———. 2018d. "Tina Fontaine's Cause of Death Unknown: Pathologist." *Winnipeg Free Press*, February
 1, 2018. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1992804872/citation/2C2C49B59D1F4B25PQ/1</u>.
- — . 2018e. "'It Sent a Shiver up My Spine': Witnesses Say Accused in Tina Fontaine Case Had Same Duvet Cover as One Found Wrapped around Teen's Body." *Winnipeg Free Press*, February 2, 2018. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1993266924/citation/A9CD431B1ADE4597PQ/1</u>.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1993537134/citation/DEooDo7F27134F02PQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1994228926/citation/CD805972DDA1474CPQ/1.

———. 2018h. "Tina Fontaine Met Her Accused Killer on Street, Court Hears." *Winnipeg Free Press*, February 7, 2018.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1994596111/citation/2BBD17AE6F04BB7PQ/1.

 ——. 2018i. "'I Didn't Do It,' Cormier Told Police: Tina Mentioned Older Friend 'Sebastian' to Social Worker, Court Hears." *Winnipeg Free Press*, February 8, 2018.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1999041064/citation/AE94C33541B14F13PQ/1.

- — . 2018j. "Tina 'creeped out' by Accused: Witness Testifies Teen and Cormier Argued Days before Body Discovered." *Winnipeg Free Press*, February 9, 2018.
 <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1999432254/citation/F4168E40A2074B73PQ/1</u>.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1999879490/citation/AoCFB8EAFA224701PQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1999878507/citation/9748A43E25364DC7PQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2001667121/citation/146FCFAECB6E4C58PQ/1.

- ———. 20180. "Police Conducted Undercover Sting before Cormier's Arrest, Jury Told: Accused Killer Spoke of Teen Girl to Several People Following Her Slaying." *Winnipeg Free Press*, February 15, 2018. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/2002095920/citation/904742F69D6948EBPQ/1</u>.
- ———. 2018p. "Cormier Trial Now up to Jury: Eleven Men and Women Will Decide If Accused Is 'haunted' Killer or 'Convenient Scapegoat." *Winnipeg Free Press*, February 21, 2018.
 <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/2006681572/citation/1F7A742043C34825PQ/1</u>.
- ——. 2018q. "Accused, Family Wait for Verdict: Defence Argues Crown Has Failed to Prove Guilt."
 Winnipeg Free Press, February 22, 2018.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2007002706/citation/208B7B3D630C4DABPQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2007003023/citation/1565F97C75254694PQ/1.

———. 2018s. "The Cormier Wiretaps -- and the Crown, Defence Interpretations." *Winnipeg Free Press*, February 22, 2018.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2007003721/citation/15DFDAE3A39841EF PQ/1.

----. 2018t. "Inside the Courtroom: 'They Took My Baby Away from Me Again, like Her Life Didn't Matter,' Great-Aunt Cries as Not Guilty Verdict Delivered." *Winnipeg Free Press*, February 23, 2018. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/2007308719/citation/3035555965AB43B2PQ/1</u>.

- — . 2018u. "'I Have Things That I Want Done': Tina's Great-Aunt Hopes Slain Teen's Legacy Is Changes to Systems That Failed Her." *Winnipeg Free Press*, March 13, 2018.
 <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/2013119857/citation/EBoD81B8AE5440A8PQ/1</u>.
- — . 2018v. "City Police 'Left No Stone Unturned': Investigators Tracked down Every Piece of Evidence to Find Person Responsible for Tina Fontaine's Death." *Winnipeg Free Press*, March 16, 2018. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/2014117381/citation/121601057C7E451DPQ/1</u>.
- McIntyre, Mike. 2014a. "'Pulling out All of the Stops." *Winnipeg Free Press*, August 21, 2014. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1554881143/abstract/59F6FA1193E24FCDPQ/1</u>.
- ———. 2015a. "Tina Tied to Prostitution Case." *Winnipeg Free Press*, June 12, 2015.
 <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1687484961/abstract/318F14D6CB6041E7PQ/1</u>.
- ———. 2015b. "Accused Killer Called 'Danger to Society.'" Winnipeg Free Press, December 12, 2015. http://www.proquest.com/docview/1748143430/abstract/86B3FA79B82948D6PQ/1.
- Mosleh, Omar, and Claire Theobald. 2018. "Grisly Case Could Redefine Sexual Consent: Top Court to Hear Case after Indigenous Woman Bled to Death in Tub." *Toronto Star*, October 11, 2018, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/2124829282/citation/16870BB93464E44PQ/1</u>.
- Oake, George. 1989. "Native Justice Evidence Would Make Riel Cry: [SU2 Edition]." *Toronto Star*, August 27, 1989. 436000404. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/na tive-justice-evidence-would-make-riel-cry/docview/436000404/se-2?accountid=14474.

Oosterom, Nelle. 1995. "Aboriginals Protest Day Parole for Woman's Killer: Parole Official Says 800 Km Trek Won't Influence Justice System: [FINAL Edition]." *The Vancouver Sun*, November 18, 1995. 243071758. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ab originals-protest-day-parole-womans-killer/docview/243071758/se-2?accountid=14474.

- Owen, Bruce. 2014. "Slain Teen's CFS File to Be Reviewed." *Winnipeg Free Press*, August 20, 2014. http://www.proquest.com/docview/1554395214/abstract/C369CEBFAC144EAPQ/1.
- Pardoe, Brian. 1989. "Acquitted Man Struck Native Girl, Probe Told: [3* Edition]." *The Vancouver Sun*, September 19, 1989. 243567704. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ac quitted-man-struck-native-girl-probe-told/docview/243567704/se-2?accountid=14474.

Parsons, Paige. 2017a. "Appeals Court Overturns Acquittal in Gladue Case; Editor's Note." *Edmonton Journal*, July 1, 2017, sec. City.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1915054475/abstract/AA99CFD718564BBAPQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1934670738/citation/733278F8169D46CFPQ/1.

- Paul, Alexandra. 2015. "House, 911 Call Crack the Case." *Winnipeg Free Press*, December 12, 2015. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1748143488/abstract/7155D03B49AF402CPQ/1</u>.
- Poisson, Jayme. 2018. "Protesters Demand Justice: Hundreds Gathered in Toronto Call for Change for Indigenous Women." *Toronto Star*, March 4, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2010544906/citation/BDC574EE68274E54PQ/1.

- Priest, Lisa. 1991. "Sex Murder Called 'racist Act' Cree Teen Mutilated Because She Was Indian, Probe Charges: [FIN Edition]." *Toronto Star*, August 30, 1991. 436447049. Canadian Newsstream. <u>https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/se</u> <u>x-murder-called-racist-act-cree-teen-mutilated/docview/436447049/se-2?accountid=14474</u>.
- Purdy, Chris. 2015. "Crown Appealing Gladue Case Acquittal: Request for Second Trial in Murder of Aboriginal Woman Announced as Hundreds Gather at Courthouse to Protest Ruling." *The Globe and Mail*, April 3, 2015, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1669047036</u>.
- Puxley, Chinta, and Steve Lambert. 2014. "Aboriginal Teen's Body Found Dumped in Red River." *The Globe and Mail*, August 19, 2014, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1554187545/abstract/6D42BCCD56EC4550PQ/1.

- Quan, Douglas. 2015. "Provinces Admit Housing Kids in Hotels; Manitoba Not Alone in Using Rooms for Foster Children in Emergency Situations." *The Vancouver Sun*, April 3, 2015, sec. Canada & World. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1669712285/abstract/A9C5B30AA06749DoPQ/1</u>.
- Rabson, Mia. 2014a. "Harper Rejects Inquiry Demand." *Winnipeg Free Press*, August 22, 2014. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555204778/abstract/52C376F5426E4D4APQ/1</u>.

- Rankin, Jim, and Tanya Talaga. 2015. "Accused in Teen's Death Has Lengthy Criminal Record." *Toronto Star*, December 12, 2015, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1748078476/abstract/4E1368639B547F4PQ/1.

- Renzetti, Elizabeth. 2014. "What Unites These Slain Native Women? An Inquiry Might Tell Us." *The Globe and Mail*, August 23, 2014, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555376418</u>.
- Roberts, David. 1995. "'Conspiracy of Silence' Killer on Day Leave Groups Angry That Dwayne Archie Johnston Served Only Seven Years for 1971 Stabbing Death." *The Globe and Mail*, October 21, 1995. 384996549. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/conspiracy-silence-killer-on-day-leave-groups/docview/384996549/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1997. "Natives Scorn Killers' Sentences White Men Get 6½ Years Each." *The Globe and Mail,* January 31, 1997, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/384980567/abstract/924B641721F34FD0P Q/12.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/m urdered-womans-family-contemplates-civil-lawsuit/docview/384469335/se-2?accountid=14474.

Roberts, David, and Geoffrey York. 1991. "MANITOBA'S NATIVE JUSTICE INQUIRY RCMP Role in Osborne Case Condemned Probe of Cree Woman's Murder Tainted by Deliberate Racism, Panel Concludes." *The Globe and Mail*, August 30, 1991. 385600076. Canadian Newsstream. <u>https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ma</u> <u>nitobas-native-justice-inquiry-rcmp-role/docview/385600076/se-2?accountid=1447</u>.

Rollason, Kevin. 2016. "Officer Accused of Theft." *Winnipeg Free Press*, February 27, 2016. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1768283754/abstract/9853442CC25D4A6EPQ/1</u>.

- Sachgau, Oliver. 2014a. "Discovery Opens Old Wounds." *Winnipeg Free Press*, August 19, 2014. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1554015000/abstract/A03E63F1DCF0428BPQ/1</u>.
- Sachgau, Oliver, and Jessica Botelho-Urbanski. 2014. "Staying Put 'til Inquiry Called." *Winnipeg Free Press*, August 25, 2014.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555600755/abstract/F5239963FB8E4150PQ/1.

- Simons, Paula. 2015a. "Outrage No Basis for Appeal; Legal Grounds, Not Public Anger, Needed to Challenge Gladue Verdict." *Edmonton Journal*, March 31, 2015, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1668185585/abstract/5511A3FDE844443APQ/1</u>.
- ———. 2015b. "Magna Carta Principles Put to the Test; Lawyer in LRT Murder Case Challenging Alberta's Jury Act." *Edmonton Journal*, June 9, 2015, sec. City & Region.
 <u>http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/1686944371/abstract/BB3B82C663EF4371</u> <u>PQ/1</u>.
- ———. 2017. "An Extraordinary Legal Decision; Latest Turn in Gladue Case May Reopen Issue of How Courts Determine Sexual Consent." *Edmonton Journal*, July 4, 2017, sec. City.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1915745242/abstract/14698ABBA1EF481DPQ/1.

- Sinclair, Gordon. 2015. "He Gave VOICE to Tina." *Winnipeg Free Press*, December 18, 2015. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1749893540/abstract/F7AC93AC1C5946CEPQ/1</u>.
- ———. 2016. "Case Not Built on 'Mr. Big' Sting: Other Evidence Crucial in Tina Fontaine Slaying."
 Winnipeg Free Press, November 8, 2016.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1836870033/abstract/5485FF536D334AE4PQ/1.

Star, Darcy Henton Toronto. 1997. "Sentence for Indian Woman's '95 Murder Called Sick: [Final Edition]." *Toronto Star*, January 31, 1997, sec. NEWS.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/437606545/abstract/24490CD46B7E4916PQ/1.

Stueck, Wendy. 2015. "Teen's Death Prompts Hotel-Policy Review." *The Globe and Mail*, November 10, 2015, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1731947675/abstract/413A50BFFE554D32PQ/1.

- Taber, Jane. 2014. "Inquiry Should Look at 'Systemic Issues': Wall." *The Globe and Mail*, August 26, 2014, sec. News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555952562</u>.
- Talaga, Tanya. 2015. "'She Was Highly Vulnerable and Exploited during Her Time on Run,' Deputy Chief Says." *Toronto Star*, December 12, 2015, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1748078138/abstract/BC4EB41BB80B4EE0PQ/1.

 ———. 2019. "RESILIENT: The Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women Inquiry Will Release Its Final Report Monday. We Can't 'unhear the Truth' That Came out from Families and Survivors, Says the Chief Commissioner. But, Tanya Talaga Asks, Will Canada Be Listening?" *Toronto Star*, June 1, 2019, sec. Insight.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2233157339/citation/72D2625273284C39P Q/1.

Teillet, Jean. 2019. "Will There Be Justice for Cindy Gladue?: She Was an Indigenous Woman and a Sex Worker. She Paid for Both of These Facts with Her Privacy, Her Dignity and Her Life." *The Globe and Mail*, May 28, 2019, sec. Comment.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2230542290/citation/5E2EBBEFAE5543E3 PQ/68.

The Globe and Mail. 1988. "RCMP Cleared of Bias in 1971 Murder Probe," February 25, 1988. 386030318. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/rc mp-cleared-bias-1971-murder-probe/docview/386030318/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989. "Killer Ordered Brought from Peniteniary to Testify at Manitoba's Justice Inquiry," July
 27, 1989. 385740803. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/kil ler-ordered-brought-peniteniary-testify-at/docview/385740803/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1995. "Osborne Killer's Parole Protested Rules for Natives Differ, Group Says," November 14, 1995. 384867356. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/os borne-killers-parole-protested-rules-natives/docview/384867356/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1996a. "Murderer's Parole Opposed The Pas Teen's Killer Said to Be 'No Risk,'" January 17, 1996. 385066056. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/murderers-parole-opposed-pas-teens-killer-said-be/docview/385066056/se-2?accountid=14474.

- ———. 1996b. "Reserve Wants Killer Denied Parole Helen Betty Osborne's Mother Suspicious of Meeting with Prisoner," January 18, 1996. 384896131. Canadian Newsstream. https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/reserve-wants-killer-denied-parole-helen-betty/docview/384896131/se-2?accountid=14474.
- ———. 1996c. "Community Makes Emotional Plea to Keep Teen's Murderer in Jail," January 19, 1996. 384871063. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/co mmunity-makes-emotional-plea-keep-teens/docview/384871063/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1996d. "Judge's Remarks Create Outrage Aboriginal's Death Trivialized, Critics Say," December
 24, 1996, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/384901848/abstract/F59303D668D14496PQ/1.

 — . 2018a. "Crown Won't Appeal Acquittal in Tina Fontaine Case: A Jury Found Raymond Cormier Not Guilty Last Month of Second-Degree Murder in the Death of an Indigenous Girl," March 14, 2018, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2013438585/citation/4A2C525B5EFF4CD3PQ/1.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2014218506/citation/361310CF8B8342A4PQ/1.

The Vancouver Sun. 1989a. "Manitoba A-G Reviewing The Pas Sheriff's Conduct: [3* Edition]," July 4, 1989. 243548193. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ma nitoba-g-reviewing-pas-sheriffs-conduct/docview/243548193/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989b. "Lawyer's Role Questioned in Native Justice Inquiry: [3* Edition]," August 4, 1989.
 243575169. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/la wyers-role-questioned-native-justice-inquiry/docview/243575169/se-2?accountid=14474.

- ——. 1989c. "RCMP Credited with Smart Work by Prosecutor; Smart Police Work Cited at Inquiry into Slaying (5*): [4* Edition]," August 5, 1989. 243572672. Canadian Newsstream.
 <u>https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/rc</u> <u>mp-credited-with-smart-work-prosecutor-police/docview/243572672/se-2?accountid=14474</u>.
- ———. 1989d. "Killer Turns down Chance to Talk at The Pas Inquiry: [3* Edition]," August 11, 1989. 243574463. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/kil ler-turns-down-chance-talk-at-pas-inquiry/docview/243574463/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989e. "Memory Fails, Native Justice Probe Told: [3* Edition]," September 1, 1989. 243550297. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/me mory-fails-native-justice-probe-told/docview/243550297/se-2?accountid=14474.

Toronto Star. 1996. "Judge's Remarks Biased Regina Jury, Critics Say 'Cards Stacked against' Slain Aboriginal Victim: [Final Edition]," December 24, 1996, sec. NEWS.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/437590276/abstract/19A783DB681548A3PQ/1.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ma nitoba-says-sorry-actions-osborne-case/docview/438152191/se-2?accountid=14474.

<u>Q/1</u>.

———. 2021b. "Trucker Guilty of Manslaughter in 2011 Death of Edmonton Woman," February 20, 2021, sec. News.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2491556158/citation/A627BF9821364AEBP Q/1.

- Turner, Randy. 2012. "The Hurting." Winnipeg Free Press, November 17, 2012.
 - https://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/1156311829/abstract/B9C235927B6A4B8E PQ/1.

- Turpel-Lafond, Mary Ellen. 2014. "Put Native Women on the Agenda." *The Globe and Mail*, August 21, 2014, sec. Comment. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1555234993</u>.
- Wakefield, Jonny. 2021a. "Truck Driver Faces Second Trial in Woman's 2011 Death." *Edmonton Journal*, January 12, 2021, sec. City.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2512392129/citation/E369C109E66F4141P Q/1.

———. 2021b. "Fatal Injury Required 'considerable' Force, Pathologist Testifies." *Edmonton Journal*, January 13, 2021, sec. City.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2512325731/citation/DD4D051673CD4670 PQ/1.

- ——. 2021c. "Pathologist Asked about Possible Cause of Gladue's Fatal Wound; Third Day of Barton's Manslaughter Trial Focuses on Autopsy Performed in 2011." *Edmonton Journal*, January 14, 2021, sec. City.
 - http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2512389156/citation/767F0E118F4EFDPQ/ 1.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2512327146/citation/CAD76DD28A354575 PQ/1.

— . 2021e. "'I Didn't Touch the Young Lady,'Barton Told Detective." *Edmonton Journal*, January 23, 2021, sec. City.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2511348242/citation/369D49E5DA8A4275 PQ/1.

———. 2021f. "Analysis of Barton's Laptop Turned up Searches for Violent Porn: Expert." *Edmonton Journal*, January 29, 2021, sec. City.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2511847071/citation/866FA5BF16C4750PQ/1.

- ----. 2021g. "'I Was in Shock, I Flipped out': Barton; Bradley Barton Trial; Ex-Trucker Says Sight of Gladue Covered in Blood Made Him Panic." *Edmonton Journal*, February 2, 2021, sec. City. <u>http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2511846494/citation/CAD59438A54D411B</u> <u>PQ/1</u>.
- ———. 2021h. "Crown Calls out Barton for 'Pattern of Dishonesty." *Edmonton Journal*, February 3, 2021, sec. City + Region.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2511845730/citation/2AC8A8DF1CF740FB PQ/1.

———. 2021i. "Barton's 'first Instinct' Was to Conceal the Truth about Gladue's Death: Crown." Edmonton Journal, February 4, 2021, sec. City.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2511847196/citation/FB6B0659CFE64242P Q/1.

———. 2021j. "Story of Gladue's Wound 'Preposterous': Crown." *Edmonton Journal*, February 5, 2021, sec. City.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2511846291/citation/CB4ED87418FB4147P Q/1.

- ----. 2021k. "Defence Rests Its Case in Barton Trial; Jury to Take a Week off before Hearing Closing Arguments, Final Instructions." *Edmonton Journal*, February 6, 2021, sec. City.
 <u>http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2511846112/citation/EBE0683319164C58P</u> <u>Q/1</u>.
- ———. 2021l. "Lawyers Deliver Closing Arguments at Barton Trial; Judge to Give Final Instructions to Jury." *Edmonton Journal*, February 18, 2021, sec. City.
 <u>http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2511849855/citation/6BA8EC7CF7994E39</u>

<u>PQ/1</u>.

- ———. 2021m. "Barton Guilty of Manslaughter in Gladue's Death; Jury Rules Ontario Man Killed Woman in 2011 Edmonton Hotel Encounter." *Edmonton Journal*, February 20, 2021, sec. City. <u>http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2511849676/citation/14EC5E8546D8484D</u> <u>PQ/1</u>.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2511848621/citation/C7A07CC816324B70P Q/1.

- ———. 20210. "Mistrial Application Delays Barton Sentencing Hearing." *Edmonton Journal*, June 2, 2021, sec. City.
 - http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2536143561/citation/F3EEA6E7E4794B21P Q/1.
- ———. 2021p. "Judge Dismisses Mistrial Application in Barton Manslaughter Case." *Edmonton Journal*, June 5, 2021, sec. City.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2537199079/citation/32088C7AF33B4DD7 PQ/1.

- ----. 2021q. "Barton Sentencing Hearing Begins; Members of Cindy Gladue's Family Provide Victim Impact Statements." *Edmonton Journal*, June 29, 2021, sec. City.
 <u>http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2546416359/citation/29EBA1C38A274760P</u> <u>Q/1</u>.
- ———. 2021r. "Barton Shouldn't Be Subjected to 'unbridled Vengeance,' Lawyer Says; Sentence Cannot Take into Account the Suffering of All Indigenous Women: Bottos." *Edmonton Journal*, June 30, 2021, sec. City.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2546802158/citation/D4495082ECB54411P Q/1.

- ———. 2021s. "Killer Barton Files Another Appeal in Gladue Case; Truck Driver Sentenced to 12¹/₂ Years in 2011 Death of Woman in Hotel Room." *Edmonton Journal*, August 26, 2021, sec. City. http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2564706160/citation/73BoF642F79A4BAE
 <u>PQ/1</u>.
- Wakefield, Jonny, and Lauren Boothby. 2021. "Barton Sentenced to 12¹/₂ Years; Trucker Who Killed Indigenous Woman during Sex Assault Plans to Appeal: Lawyer." *Edmonton Journal*, July 28, 2021, sec. City + Region.

http://www.proquest.com/canadiannews/docview/2555789663/citation/E23A7C6216BB4F33 PQ/1.

- Wazny, Adam. 2014. "Irritated Police Chief Fires Back." *Winnipeg Free Press*, October 18, 2014. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1613367677/abstract/8ABDB674D4D24A40PQ/1</u>.
- Wells, Jennifer. 2015. "Man Charged with Tina Fontaine's Murder: Arrest Made in Vancouver in Aboriginal Teen's Slaying That Galvanized the Country." *Toronto Star*, December 12, 2015, sec.
 News. <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/1748078554/abstract/3CB8FEB0F74C4E53PQ/1</u>.
- *Winnipeg Free Press.* 2018. "Court Case Has Extensive Implications," October 15, 2018.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/2119901197/citation/709DF82D3D3944C1PQ/1.

- Wright, Teresa. 2020. "Poems Written by Man Who Killed Indigenous Woman Removed from Parliamentary Website." *The Globe and Mail*, January 7, 2020, sec. News.
 <u>http://www.proquest.com/docview/2333830713/citation/7C19AE313ED049CEPQ/1</u>.
- York, Geoffrey. 1987. "Northern Town Searches Soul after Silence Shielded Killer." *The Globe and Mail*, December 11, 1987. 386052479. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/no rthern-town-searches-soul-after-silence/docview/386052479/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1988a. "Manitoba Justice System Inquiry Starts with Ceremonial Passing of Peace Pipe." *The Globe and Mail*, September 14, 1988. 385848429. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ma nitoba-justice-system-inquiry-starts-with/docview/385848429/se-2?accountid=14474.

——. 1988b. "Judicial Reform: Manitoba Natives Tell Their Story." *The Globe and Mail*, October 8, 1988. 385830552. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ju dicial-reform-manitoba-natives-tell-their-story/docview/385830552/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989a. "Manitoba Native Justice Panel Begins Probe of 1971 Murder." *The Globe and Mail*, June 19, 1989. 385763556. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ma nitoba-native-justice-panel-begins-probe-1971/docview/385763556/se-2?accountid=14474.

----. 1989b. "Car Involved in Girl's Murder Poorly Checked, Inquiry Told." *The Globe and Mail*, June 20, 1989. 385729026. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/car -involved-girls-murder-poorly-checked-inquiry/docview/385729026/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989c. "Failure to Search Murder Car RCMP Mistake, Inquiry Told." *The Globe and Mail*, June 21, 1989. 385754855. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/fai lure-search-murder-car-rcmp-mistake-inquiry/docview/385754855/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989d. "Whites in The Pas Sought Sex from Native Girls, Inquiry Hears." *The Globe and Mail,* June 22, 1989. 385760627. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/wh ites-pas-sought-sex-native-girls-inquiry-hears/docview/385760627/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989f. "Murdered Girl's Friend Roughed up by Plainclothes RCMP, Inquiry Told." *The Globe and Mail*, June 24, 1989. 385762230. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/m urdered-girls-friend-roughed-up-plainclothes/docview/385762230/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989g. "Charges Pointless after Man Acquitted, Native Inquiry Told." *The Globe and Mail*, June 27, 1989. 385743142. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ch arges-pointless-after-man-acquitted-native/docview/385743142/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989h. "Lied at Trial for Friend, Man Tells Murder Probe." *The Globe and Mail*, June 28, 1989. 385959836. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/lie d-at-trial-friend-man-tells-murder-probe/docview/385959836/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989i. "RCMP Worker Admits Not Reporting Information on Cree Killing." *The Globe and Mail,* June 29, 1989. 385741016. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/rc mp-worker-admits-not-reporting-information-on/docview/385741016/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989j. "Sheriff Admits Silence on Killing." *The Globe and Mail*, June 30, 1989. 385755983. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/sh eriff-admits-silence-on-killing/docview/385755983/se-2?accountid=14474.

——. 1989k. "Inquiry Lifts 18-Year Veil of Secrecy on Murder." *The Globe and Mail*, July 4, 1989.
 385946907. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/in quiry-lifts-18-year-veil-secrecy-on-murder/docview/385946907/se-2?accountid=14474.

 ———. 1989l. "Inquiry into Murder Justifies Second Trial, Manitoba NDP Says." *The Globe and Mail*, July 10, 1989. 385750880. Canadian Newsstream. https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/in quiry-into-murder-justifies-second-trial/docview/385750880/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 1989m. "Key Witness Called Liar by Osborne Probe Judge." *The Globe and Mail*, September 1, 1989. 385737623. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ke y-witness-called-liar-osborne-probe-judge/docview/385737623/se-2?accountid=14474.

 ———. 1989n. "Testimony on Osborne Murder Implicates an Acquitted Man." *The Globe and Mail*, September 19, 1989. 385740537. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/tes timony-on-osborne-murder-implicates-acquitted/docview/385740537/se-2?accountid=14474.

———. 19890. "Racist Town Shielded Men, Osborne Probe Told." *The Globe and Mail*, October 3, 1989.
 385695534. Canadian Newsstream.

https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/rac ist-town-shielded-men-osborne-probe-told/docview/385695534/se-2?accountid=14474.

Zoratti, Jen. 2015a. "Verdict Another Violation of Edmonton Victim." *Winnipeg Free Press*, March 26, 2015, sec. Columns.

http://www.proquest.com/docview/1666513000/abstract/834C85003F8B4497PQ/1.

Counter Narrative

Bacigal, Lindsey. 2020. "What Is Gender-Based Environmental Violence?" *Briarpatch*. December 28, 2020. <u>https://briarpatchmagazine.com/articles/view/what-is-gender-based-environmental-violence</u>. Belcourt, Billy-Ray, and Jas M. Morgan. 2018. "What Do We Mean by #QueerIndigenousEthics?" *Canadian Art*. May 23, 2018.

https://canadianart.ca/features/what-do-we-mean-by-queerindigenousethics/.

CBC Radio. 2017. "About Unreserved | CBC Radio." CBC. October 16, 2017.

https://www.cbc.ca/radio/unreserved/about-unreserved-1.4349977.

Christie-Peters, Quill. 2018. "Kwe Becomes the Moon, Touches Herself so She Can Feel Full Again." *GUTS*. March 26, 2018. https://gutsmagazine.ca/kwe-becomes-the-moon/.

Dakin, Cortney. 2012. "Hearing Two-Spirits." Briarpatch. September 1, 2012. https://briarpatchmagazine.com/articles/view/hearing-two-spirits.

GUTS. 2013. "About." GUTS. March 4, 2013. https://gutsmagazine.ca/about/.

- Harp, Rick. "Ep. 112: Settler Sexuality's Slippery Slope." *Media Indigena*, April 27, 2018. Podcast, website, 57:41. <u>https://radiopublic.com/media-indigena-indigenous-curren-G7097a/s1!96bfo</u>.
- ———. "Ep. 113: A Second Slide into Settler Sexuality." *Media Indigena*, May 5, 2018. Podcast, website, 70:00.
- https://open.spotify.com/episode/2i1vY6kE0kB2WV2VkDKJyJ?si=8njVuDVISrKWiTqFM8u swg.
- Huard, Adrienne. 2021. "The Vibrational Effects of Indigenous Burlesque." *Canadian Art*. March 25, 2021. <u>https://canadianart.ca/features/the-vibrational-effects-of-indigenous-burlesque/</u>.
- Huard, Adrienne, and Jacqueline Pelland. 2020. "Sexual Sovereugnty." *Briarpatch*, September 2020.
- Laboucan, Amei-lee. 2022a. "Burlesque Troupe Virago Nation Models Joyful Connection to Sexuality." *IndigiNews*. July 30, 2022. <u>https://indiginews.com/arts/burlesque-group-</u> <u>virago-nation-shares-joyful-connection-to-sexuality</u>.

- ----. 2022b. "Indigenous Performers Front and Centre at 'Vancouver' Pride Festival." *IndigiNews*. August 5, 2022. <u>https://indiginews.com/arts/indigenous-perofrmers-front-and-centre-at-vancouver-pride-festival</u>.
- -----. 2022c. "Crow Girl: Indigiqueer Graphic Novel Focuses on 'Glimmering Moments of Joy and Hope." *IndigiNews*. December 14, 2022. <u>https://indiginews.com/arts/crow-girlindigiqueer-graphic-novel-focuses-on-glimmering-moments-of-joy-and-hope</u>.
- Morgan, Jas. M.: 2017. "Making Space in Indigenous Art for Bull Dykes and Gender Weirdos." *Canadian Art*. April 20, 2017. <u>https://canadianart.ca/essays/making-space-in-</u> <u>indigenous-art-for-bull-dykes-and-gender-weirdos/</u>.
- Pyle, Kai Minosh. 2018. "When Ceremony Is Not Enough." *GUTS*. October 12, 2018. <u>https://gutsmagazine.ca/when-ceremony-is-not-enough/</u>.
- Riddle, Emily. 2018. "(Indigenous) Governance Is Gay." *GUTS*. December 10, 2018. <u>https://gutsmagazine.ca/indigenous-governance-is-gay/</u>.
- Sable, Shane, Amei-lee Laboucan, and Jennifer Hardwick. 2019. "Medicine in Our Very Bones." *Alt. Theatre*, 2019.
- Salomé, Jacqueline. 2022. "Prairie Queens." *This Magazine*. December 21, 2022. <u>https://this.org/2022/12/21/prairie-queens/</u>.
- Sky, Prairie, Anita Stallion, Feather Talia, Buffy Lo, and Local Honey. 2020. "The Birth of The Bannock Babes and a Drag Community – *Canadian Art*." December 3, 2020. <u>https://canadianart.ca/interviews/the-birth-of-the-bannock-babes-and-a-drag-</u> <u>community/</u>.
- Unreserved. 2016. "How Jack Saddleback Is Reclaiming Queer and Transgender Indigenous Identities | CBC Radio." *CBC Radio*. June 24, 2016. <u>https://www.cbc.ca/radio/unreserved/celebrating-the-two-spirit-community-1.3649115/how-jack-saddleback-is-reclaiming-queer-and-transgender-indigenous-identities-1.3651003</u>.
- ----. 2017. "Poet Joshua Whitehead Redefines Two-Spirit Identity in Full-Metal Indigiqueer | CBC Radio." *CBC Radio*. December 15, 2017. <u>https://www.cbc.ca/radio/unreserved/from-dystopian-futures-to-secret-pasts-check-out-these-indigenous-storytellers-over-the-holidays-1.4443312/poet-joshua-whitehead-redefines-two-spirit-identity-in-full-metal-indigiqueer-1.4447321.
 </u>
 - -----. 2018a. "A Beaded Vulva? That's One Way to Open up Discussion about Sexual Health | CBC Radio." *CBC Radio*. February 8, 2018. <u>https://www.cbc.ca/radio/unreserved/let-s-talk-about-sex-neechi-from-art-and-erotic-poetry-to-sexual-health-and-tinder-profiles-1.4410866/a-beaded-vulva-that-s-one-way-to-open-up-discussion-about-sexual-health-<u>1.4411123</u>.</u>

https://www.cbc.ca/radio/unreserved/let-s-talk-about-sex-neechi-from-art-and-eroticpoetry-to-sexual-health-and-tinder-profiles-1.4410866/indianlovepoems-tenillecampbell-s-dating-life-served-as-inspiration-for-poetry-collection-1.4508959.

 — . 2018c. "Let's Talk about Sex, Neechi: From Art and Erotic Poetry, to Sexual Health and Tinder Profiles | CBC Radio." *CBC Radio*. February 8, 2018.

https://www.cbc.ca/radio/unreserved/let-s-talk-about-sex-neechi-from-art-and-eroticpoetry-to-sexual-health-and-tinder-profiles-1.4410866.

- ----. 2018d. "Sexual Reawakening: Indigenous Youth Leading New Sexual Revolution, Says Researcher | CBC Radio." *CBC Radio*. February 8, 2018.
 <u>https://www.cbc.ca/radio/unreserved/let-s-talk-about-sex-neechi-from-art-and-erotic-poetry-to-sexual-health-and-tinder-profiles-1.4410866/sexual-reawakening-indigenous-youth-leading-new-sexual-revolution-says-researcher-1.4506128.
 </u>

https://www.cbc.ca/radio/unreserved/let-s-talk-about-sex-neechi-from-art-and-eroticpoetry-to-sexual-health-and-tinder-profiles-1.4410866/the-most-native-bdsm-thingever-dayna-danger-s-fetish-masks-challenge-indigenous-sexuality-taboos-1.4517645.

https://www.cbc.ca/radio/unreserved/from-racy-stage-shows-to-bushoir-calendarbabes-how-indigenous-artists-are-decolonizing-sex-1.6411737.

- Vowel, Chelsea. 2014. "INDIGENOUS WOMEN AND TWO-SPIRITED PEOPLE: OUR WORK IS DECOLONIZATION!" *GUTS*. April 21, 2014. <u>https://gutsmagazine.ca/indigenous-</u> <u>women-two-spirited-people-work-decolonization/#foot_text_2330_1</u>.
- Wabano, Scott. 2022. "My Queerness Is Traditional." *FASHION Magazine* (blog). June 21, 2022. <u>https://fashionmagazine.com/flare/two-spirit-scott-wabano/</u>.
- Wilbur, Matika, Desi Small-Rodriguez, and Adrienne Keene. "Decolonizing Sex." *All My Relations Podcast*, May 19, 2019. Podcast, website, 43:25.

https://open.spotify.com/episode/1aDLCo2XHvhU6Cf1g2yedv?si=YNncQhlbQU21962K gToI8A&nd=1.

———. "Indigiqueer." All My Relations Podcast, April 3, 2019. Podcast, website, 56:03.
<u>https://open.spotify.com/episode/3CcXBvYHMgCK4xAhrNhvFf?si=4AYYsHLORdWci</u>
<u>M9ZK25qFg</u>.

"About Briarpatch." n.d. Briarpatch. Accessed February 3, 2023.

https://briarpatchmagazine.com/about.

Works Cited

Absolon, Kathy, and Cam Willett. 2005. "Putting Ourselves Forward: Locating in Aboriginal Research." In *Research As Resistance: Critical, Indigenous, and Anti-Oppressive Approaches*, 1st ed., 97–126. Toronto, Ontario: Canadian Scholars' Press.

- Akiwenzie-Damm, Kateri. 2000. "Without Reservation: Erotica, Indigenous Style." *Journal of Canadian Studies* 35 (3): 97–104. <u>https://doi.org/10.3138/jcs.35.3.97</u>.
- Anderson, Kim. 2016. "Traditional and Indigenous Knowledge." In *The Wiley Blackwell Encyclopedia of Gender and Sexuality Studies*, edited by Angela Wong, Maithree Wickramasinghe, renee hoogland, and Nancy A Naples, 1–4. Singapore: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118663219.wbegss118</u>.
- Anderson, Kim, Maria Campbell, and Christi Belcourt, eds. 2018. Keetsahnak: Our Missing and Murdered Indigenous Sisters. First edition. Edmonton, Alberta, Canada: The University of Alberta Press.
- Anderson, Kim, and Robert Alexander Innes, eds. 2015. Indigenous Men and Masculinities: Legacies, Identities, Regeneration. Winnipeg, Manitoba: University of Manitoba Press.
- Arvin, Maile, Eve Tuck, and Angie Morrill. 2013. "Decolonizing Feminism: Challenging Connections between Settler Colonialism and Heteropatriarchy." Feminist Formations 25 (1): 8–34. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/ff.2013.0006</u>.
- Barker, Joanne, ed. 2017. Critically Sovereign: Indigenous Gender, Sexuality, and Feminist Studies. Durham ; London: Duke University Press.
- ----. 2018. "Decolonizing the Mind." Rethinking Marxism 30 (2): 208-31.

https://doi.org/10.1080/08935696.2018.1502308.

Bourgeois, Robyn. 2018. "Race, Space, and Prostitution: The Making of Settler Colonial Canada." Canadian Journal of Women and the Law 30 (3): 371–97.

https://doi.org/10.3138/cjwl.30.3.002.

Brown, Leslie Allison, and Susan Strega, eds. 2015. *Research as Resistance: Revisiting Critical, Indigenous, and Anti-Oppressive Approaches*. Second edition. Toronto, Ontario: Canadian Scholars' Press. Burns, Madeline Mackenzie Lynn. 2020. "Reclaiming Indigenous Sexual Being: Sovereignty and Decolonization Through Sexuality." The Arbutus Review 11 (1): 28–38.

https://doi.org/10.18357/tar111202019427.

- Cameron, Deborah, and Ivan Panović. 2014. Working with Written Discourse. 1 Oliver's Yard, 55 City Road London EC1Y 1SP: SAGE Publications, Ltd. <u>https://doi.org/10.4135/9781473921917</u>.
 - Cannon, Martin. 1998. "The Regulation of First Nations Sexuality." *The Canadian Journal of Native Studies* 18 (1): 1–18.
 - Clark, Natalie. 2016. "Red Intersectionality and Violence-Informed Witnessing Praxis with Indigenous Girls." Girlhood Studies 9 (2): 46–64.

https://doi.org/10.3167/ghs.2016.090205.

- Corntassel, Jeff. 2008. "Toward Sustainable Self-Determination: Rethinking the Contemporary Indigenous-Rights Discourse." Alternatives: Global, Local, Political 33 (1): 105–32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/030437540803300106</u>.
 - ———. 2012. "Re-Envisioning Resurgence: Indigenous Pathways to Decolonization and Sustainable Self-Determination." Decolonization: Indigeneity, Education & Society 1 (1).
 https://jps.library.utoronto.ca/index.php/des/article/view/18627.
 - Crenshaw, Kimberle. 2015. "Demarginalizing the Intersection of Race and Sex: A Black Feminist Critique of Antidiscrimination Doctrine, Feminist Theory and Antiracist Politics." University of Chicago Legal Forum 1989 (1).

https://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/uclf/vol1989/iss1/8.

Cripps, Kyllie. 2021. "Media Constructions of Indigenous Women in Sexual Assault Cases: Reflections from Australia and Canada." Current Issues in Criminal Justice 33 (3): 300– 321. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10345329.2020.1867039</u>.

Cuthand, T. J., dir. 2017. Lessons In Baby Dyke Theory. https://vimeo.com/210502822.

- Dankertsen, Astri. 2020. "Sámi Feminist Moments." In *In Good Relation: History Gender, and Kinship in Indigenous Feminisms*, 48–65. Winnipeg, Man., Canada: University of Manitoba Press.
- Driskill, Qwo-Li. 2004. "Stolen From Our Bodies: First Nations Two-Spirits/Queers and the Journey to a Sovereign Erotic." *Studies in American Indian Literatures* 16 (2): 50–64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/ail.2004.0020</u>.
- Driskill, Qwo-Li. 2010. "DOUBLEWEAVING TWO-SPIRIT CRITIQUES." GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies 16 (1–2): 69–92. <u>https://doi.org/10.1215/10642684-2009-013</u>.
- Driskill, Qwo-Li, Daniel Heath Justice, Deborah A. Miranda, and Lisa Tatonetti, eds. 2011. Sovereign Erotics: A Collection of Two-Spirit Literature. First Peoples : New Directions in Indigenous Studies. Tucson: University of Arizona Press.
- Fellows, Mary, and Sherene Razack. 1998. "The Race to Innocence: Confronting Hierarchical Relations among Women." J. Gender Race & Just., January.
- Gekoski, Anna, Jacqueline M. Gray, and Joanna R. Adler. 2012. "WHAT MAKES A HOMICIDE NEWSWORTHY? UK National Tabloid Newspaper Journalists Tell All." The British Journal of Criminology 52 (6): 1212–32. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/44174088</u>.
- Gilchrist, Kristen. 2010. "Newsworthy' Victims?: Exploring Differences in Canadian Local Press
 Coverage of Missing/Murdered Aboriginal and White Women." Feminist Media Studies 10
 (4): 373–90. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2010.514110</u>.
- Goldberg, Jonathan. 1993. "Sodomy in the New World: Anthropologies Old and New." In *Fear of a Queer Planet: Queer Politics and Social Theory*, 3–18.
- Grant, Deanne Linn. 2019. "Indigenous Women At the Heart: An Imagining of Indigenous Decolonial Sexualities." Dissertation, University of Colorado at Boulder.

- Green, Joyce A., ed. 2017. Making Space for Indigenous Feminism. 2nd edition. Black Point, Nova Scotia: Fernwood Publishing.
- Gruenewald, Jeff, Steven M. Chermak, and Jesenia M. Pizarro. 2013. "Covering Victims in the News: What Makes Minority Homicides Newsworthy?" Justice Quarterly 30 (5): 755–83. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07418825.2011.628945</u>.
- Hall, Stuart. 1992. "The West and The Rest: Discourse and Power." In *Formations of Modernity*, 275–332. Understanding Modern Societies: An Introduction. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Harding, Robert. 2006. "Historical Representations of Aboriginal People in the Canadian News Media." Discourse & Society 17 (2): 205–35.

http://www.jstor.org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/stable/42889043.

- Hill Collins, Patricia, and Sirma Bilge. 2020. Intersectionality. 2nd edition. Key Concepts. Cambridge, UK ; Medford, MA: Polity Press.
- Hunt, Sarah, and Cindy Holmes. 2015. "Everyday Decolonization: Living a Decolonizing Queer Politics." Journal of Lesbian Studies 19 (2): 154–72.

https://doi.org/10.1080/10894160.2015.970975.

- Jiwani, Yasmin. 2009. "Symbolic and Discursive Violence in Media Representations of Aboriginal Missing and Murdered Women."
- Jiwani, Yasmin, and Mary Lynn Young. 2006. "Missing and Murdered Women: Reproducing Marginality in News Discourse." Canadian Journal of Communication 31 (4). <u>https://doi.org/10.22230/cjc.2006v31n4a1825</u>.
- Keene, Adrienne. 2011a. "Let's Talk About Pendleton | Native Appropriations." Blog. Native Appropriations (blog). February 3, 2011. <u>https://nativeappropriations.com/2011/02/lets-talk-about-pendleton.html</u>.

- ———. 2011c. "Baby Teepees Are like, Totally, In." Blog. Native Appropriations (blog). April 5,
 2011. <u>http://nativeappropriations.com/2011/04/baby-teepees-are-like-totally-in.html</u>.

- Kolopenuk, Jessica. 2020. "Provoking Bad Biocitizenship." Hastings Center Report 50 (May): S23–29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/hast.1152</u>.
- Kovach, Margaret. 2021. Indigenous Methodologies: Characteristics, Conversations, and Contexts. Second edition. Toronto ; Buffalo: University of Toronto Press.
- Kuokkanen, Rauna. 2012. "Self-Determination and Indigenous Women's Rights at the Intersection of International Human Rights." Human Rights Quarterly 34 (1): 225–50.

https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein.journals/hurq34&i=231.

- ———. 2019. Restructuring Relations: Indigenous Self-Determination, Governance, and Gender.
 1st ed. Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780190913281.001.0001.
- Longstaffe, Meghan. 2017. "Indigenous Women as Newspaper Representations: Violence and Action in 1960s Vancouver." *Canadian Historical Review* 98 (2): 230–60. https://doi.org/10.3138/chr.3215.
- Lugosi, Nicole V.T. 2011. "'Truth-Telling' and Legal Discourse: A Critical Analysis of the Neil Stonechild Inquiry." *Canadian Journal of Political Science* 44 (2): 299–315. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/0S0008423911000187</u>.

- Mawhinney, Janet Lee. 1998. "Giving up the Ghost, Disrupting the (Re)Production of White Privilege in Anti-Racist Pedagogy and Organizational Change." Thesis, Toronto, Ontario: University of Toronto. <u>https://tspace.library.utoronto.ca/handle/1807/12096</u>.
- Metcalfe, Jessica. 2012. "Native Americans Know That Cultural Misappropriation Is a Land of Darkness." The Guardian, May 18, 2012, sec. Opinion.

https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2012/may/18/native-americans-culturalmisappropriation.

- Mihesuah, Devon A. 2003. Indigenous American Women: Decolonization, Empowerment, Activism. Contemporary Indigenous Issues. Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press.
- Moeke-Pickering, Taima, Sheila Cote-Meek, and Ann Pegoraro. 2018. "Understanding the Ways Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women Are Framed and Handled by Social Media Users." Media International Australia 169 (1): 54–64.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1329878X18803730.

- Monchalin, Lisa. 2016. The Colonial Problem: An Indigenous Perspective on Crime and Injustice in Canada. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Morse, Tal. 2018. "The Construction of Grievable Death: Toward an Analytical Framework for the Study of Mediatized Death." European Journal of Cultural Studies 21 (2): 242–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1367549416656858</u>.
- Murphy, Michael. 2014. "Self-Determination as a Collective Capability: The Case of Indigenous Peoples." Journal of Human Development and Capabilities 15 (4): 320–34. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/19452829.2013.878320</u>.
- Napoleon, Val. 2002. "Raven's Garden: A Discussion about Aboriginal Sexual Orientation and Transgender Issues." Canadian Journal of Law and Society 17 (2): 149–71. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0829320100007286</u>.
- Nash, Jennifer C. 2019. Black Feminism Reimagined: After Intersectionality. Next Wave New Directions in Women's Studies. Durham: Duke University Press.

- Morgan, Jas M. 2018. "'I Wonder Where They Went': Post-Reality Multiplicities and Counter-Resurgent Narratives in TJ Cuthand's Lessons in Baby Dyke Theory." Canadian Theatre Review 175 (June): 47–51. <u>https://doi.org/10.3138/ctr.175.009</u>.
- Palmater, Pamela. 2016. "Shining Light on the Dark Places: Addressing Police Racism and Sexualized Violence against Indigenous Women and Girls in the National Inquiry." Canadian Journal of Women and the Law 28 (2): 253–84.

https://doi.org/10.3138/cjwl.28.2.253.

- Peter McFarlane and Nicole Schabus, ed. 2017. Whose Land Is It Anway? A Manual for Decolonization.
- Pyle, Kai. 2018. "Naming and Claiming." *TSQ: Transgender Studies Quarterly* 5 (4): 574–88. https://doi.org/10.1215/23289252-7090045.
- Pyle, Kai. 2019. "'Women and 2spirits': On the Marginalization of Transgender Indigenous People in Activist Rhetoric." American Indian Culture and Research Journal 43 (3): 85–94. <u>https://doi.org/10.17953/aicrj.43.3.pyle</u>.
- Pyle, Kai. 2021. "Folks Like Us: Anishinaabe Two-Spirit Kinship and Memory Across Time and Space." Dissertation, University of Minnestoa.

http://conservancy.umn.edu/handle/11299/224565.

R. v. Barton. 2011. Alberta >.

R v Barton. 2021. Alberta >.

- Ramirez, Renya K. 2008. "Learning across Differences: Native and Ethnic Studies Feminisms." American Quarterly 60 (2): 303–7. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/40068539</u>.
- Razack, Sherene H. 2000. "Gendered Racial Violence and Spatialized Justice: The Murder Pamela George." Canadian Journal of Law and Society 15 (2): 91–130. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0829320100006384</u>.
- ———. 2016a. "Gendering Disposability." Canadian Journal of Women and the Law 28 (2): 285– 307. <u>https://doi.org/10.3138/cjwl.28.2.285</u>.

- Reclaiming Power and Place: The Final Report of the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls, Volume 1a. 2019. Vol. 1a. <u>https://www.mmiwg-</u> <u>ffada.ca/final-report/</u>.
- Rifkin, Mark. 2011. When Did Indians Become Straight? Kinship, the History of Sexuality, and Native Sovereignty. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Rosner, Helen. "The Long American History of 'Missing White Woman Syndrome,'" The New Yorker, October 8, 2021, https://www.newyorker.com/news/q-and-a/the-long-americanhistory-of-missing-white-woman-syndrome.
- Ryan, Tess. 2016. "Seen but Unseen: Missing Visible Indigenous Women in the Media and What It Means for Leadership in Indigenous Australia." *PLATFORM: Journal of Media and Communication* 7: 26–34. <u>https://acuresearchbank.acu.edu.au/item/8w13w/seen-but-</u> <u>unseen-missing-visible-indigenous-women-and-what-it-means-for-leadership-in-</u> <u>indigenous-australia</u>.
- "The Shattered Mirror News, Democracy and Trust in the Digital Age." 2017. Public Policy Forum. <u>https://shatteredmirror.ca/</u>.
- Sigal, Peter Herman. 2012. *The Flower and the Scorpion Sexuality and Ritual in Early Nahua Culture*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Simpson, Audra. 2016. "The State Is a Man: Theresa Spence, Loretta Saunders and the Gender of Settler Sovereignty." Theory & Event 19 (4). <u>http://muse.jhu.edu/article/633280</u>.
- Simpson, Leanne Betasamosake. 2016. "Indigenous Resurgence and Co-Resistance." Critical Ethnic Studies 2 (2): 19–34. <u>https://doi.org/10.5749/jcritethnstud.2.2.0019</u>.

- Slakoff, Danielle C. and Fradella Henry F. "Media Messages Surrounding Missing Women and Girls: The 'Missing White Woman Syndrome' and Other Factors That Influence Newsworthiness," Criminology, Criminal Justice, Law & Society 20, no. 3 (December 1, 2019), <u>https://ccjls.scholasticahq.com/article/11134-media-messages-surroundingmissing-women-and-girls-the-missing-white-woman-syndrome-and-other-factors-thatinfluence-newsworthiness.</u>
- Smith, Linda Tuhiwai. 2021. Decolonizing Methodologies: Research and Indigenous Peoples. Zed Books. <u>https://doi.org/10.5040/9781350225282</u>.
- Snyder, Emily. 2018. Gender, Power, and Representations of Cree Law. Vancouver Toronto: UBC Press.
- Snyder, Emily, Val Napoleon, and John Borrows. 2015. "Gender and Violence: Drawing on Indigenous Legal Resources." U.B.C. Law Review 48 (2): 593–654. <u>https://login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.as</u> <u>px?direct=true&db=edshol&AN=edshol.hein.journals.ubclr48.19&site=edslive&scope=site</u>.
- Starblanket, Gina. 2017. "Being Indigenous Feminists: Resurgence Against Contemporary Patriarchy." In *Making Space for Indigenous Feminism*, 2nd ed., 21–38. Black Point, Nova Scotia: Fernwood Publishing.
- Stillman, Sarah. "'The Missing White Girl Syndrome': Disappeared Women and Media Activism," Gender & Development 15, no. 3 (November 1, 2007): 491–502, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13552070701630665</u>.
- Strega, Susan, Caitlin Janzen, Jeannie Morgan, Leslie Brown, Robina Thomas, and Jeannine Carriére. 2014. "Never Innocent Victims: Street Sex Workers in Canadian Print Media." *Violence Against Women* 20 (1): 6–25. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801213520576</u>.

- TallBear, Kim. 2022. "Making Love and Relations Beyond Settler Sex and Family." In *Queerly Canadian: An Introductory Reader in Sexuality Studies*, 2nd ed., 19–28. Toronto, Ontario: Women's Press.
- Tohe, Laura. 2000. "There Is No Word for Feminism in My Language." Wicazo Sa Review 15 (2): 103–10.
- Tortorici, Zeb. 2007. "'Heran Todos Putos': Sodomitical Subcultures and Disordered Desire in Early Colonial Mexico." *Ethnohistory* 54 (1): 35–67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1215/00141801-</u> <u>2006-039</u>.
- Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada. 2015. "Truth and Reconcilation Commission of Canada: Calls to Action."
- Tuck, Eve. 2009. "Suspending Damage: A Letter to Communities." Harvard Educational Review 79 (3): 409–28. <u>https://doi.org/10.17763/haer.79.3.n0016675661t3n15</u>.
- Tuck, Eve, and Wayne K. Yang. 2012. "Decolonization Is Not a Metaphor." *Decolonization Indigeneity, Education & Society* 1 (1): 40.

https://jps.library.utoronto.ca/index.php/des/article/view/18630.

- Tucker, Angie. n.d. "Media and the Perpetuation of Western Bias: Deviations of Ideality," 20. <u>https://www.mtroyal.ca/nonprofit/InstituteforCommunityProsperity/ pdfs/icp angie st</u> <u>udentreport.pdf</u>.
- Van Dijk, Teun A. 2015. "Critical Discourse Analysis." In The Handbook of Discourse Analysis, edited by Deborah Tannen, Heidi E. Hamilton, and Deborah Schiffrin, 466–85. Hoboken, NJ, USA: John Wiley & Sons, Inc. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118584194.ch22</u>.
- Wesley, Saylesh. 2014. "Twin-Spirited Woman." TSQ: Transgender Studies Quarterly 1 (3): 338– 51. <u>https://doi.org/10.1215/23289252-2685624</u>.
- Wilson, Alex. 1996. "How We Find Ourselves: Identity Development and Two-Spirit People." Harvard Educational Review 66 (2): 303.

https://www.proquest.com/docview/212251138/abstract/2980C32CE7334E77PQ/1.